SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

[X] QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2000

0R

[] TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from _____ to _____

Commission File Number 1-8174

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

95-0693330

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

I.R.S. Employer Identification No.

111 West Ocean Boulevard, Suite 900, Long Beach, California 90802 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(562) 624-0800

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15 (d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes [] No []

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date. As of September 30, 2000, there were outstanding 9,692,957 shares of common stock.

1

FORM 10-Q

INDEX

Page

Part I. Financial Information

Item 1.	Financial Statements			
	Consolidated Balance Sheets at September 30, 2000 and December 31, 1999	3		
	Consolidated Statements of Income for Three Months Ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999	4		
	Consolidated Statements of Income for Nine Months Ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999	5		
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for Nine Months Ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999	6		
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	7 - 9		
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	10 - 14		
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk	15		
Other Information				
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	16		
Item 6.	Exhibits and Reports on Form 8-K	16		
Signatur	es	17		

-2-

Part II.

Item 1. Financial Statements

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In thousands, except share amounts)

	September 30, 2000	December 31, 1999
ASSETS		
Current Assets: Cash and cash equivalents Accounts receivable (less allowance for doubtful accounts of \$477 and \$153) Inventories Deferred income taxes Prepaid income taxes Other current assets	\$ 111 20,460 31,705 1,718 315 3,597	20,022 26,347 2,698 1,864 3,335
Total Current Assets Property and Equipment, Net Excess of Cost Over Net Assets Acquired (Net of Accumulated Amortization of \$9,639 and \$7,504) Other Assets		44,689 41,895 814 \$ 141,802
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		=======
Current Liabilities: Current portion of long-term debt (Note 4) Accounts payable Accrued liabilities	\$ 1,399 8,599 14,670	\$ 1,496 8,135 14,911
Total Current Liabilities Long-Term Debt, Less Current Portion (Note 4) Deferred Income Taxes Other Long-Term Liabilities	24,668 20,382 2,174 903	24,542 26,344 2,174 900
Total Liabilities	48,127	53,960
Commitments and Contingencies (Note 6) Shareholders' Equity: Common stock \$.01 par value; authorized 35,000,000 shares; issued 9,712,357 shares in 2000 and 10,423,810 shares in 1999 Additional paid-in capital Retained earnings Less common stock held in treasury 19,400 shares in 2000 and 855,300 shares in 1999	97 36,655 60,739 (174)	104 45,597 51,269 (9,128)
Total Shareholders' Equity	97,317	87,842
	\$ 145,444 =======	\$ 141,802 =======

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (In thousands, except per share amounts)

	For Three Months Ended	
	September 30, 2000	
Net Sales	\$ 40,881	\$ 37,218
Operating Costs and Expenses: Cost of goods sold Selling, general and administrative expenses Goodwill amortization expense Total Operating Costs and Expenses	29,119 5,355 709 35,183	
Operating Income Interest Expense	5,698 (408)	6,013 (105)
Income Before Taxes Income Tax Expense	5,290 (2,010)	
Net Income	\$ 3,280 ======	\$ 3,670 ======
Earnings Per Share: Basic earnings per share Diluted earnings per share	\$.34 .33	\$.36 .35
Weighted Average Number of Common Shares Outstanding: Basic earnings per share Diluted earnings per share	9,683 9,840	10,243 10,569

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (In thousands, except per share amounts)

	For Nine Months Ended	
	September 30, 2000	
Net Sales	\$ 123,174	\$ 108,225
Operating Costs and Expenses: Cost of goods sold Selling, general and administrative expenses Goodwill amortization expense	87,001 17,364 2,147	15,956 1,356
Total Operating Costs and Expenses	106,512	
Operating Income Interest Expense	16,662 (1,387)	17,157 (259)
Income Before Taxes Income Tax Expense	15,275 (5,805)	16,898 (6,634)
Net Income	\$ 9,470 ======	,
Earnings Per Share: Basic earnings per share Diluted earnings per share	\$.98 .97	\$.99 .96
Weighted Average Number of Common Shares Outstanding: Basic earnings per share Diluted earnings per share	9,649 9,758	10,342 10,665

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (In thousands)

	For Nine Mor	
	September 30, 2000	October 2, 1999
Cash Flows from Operating Activities: Net Income	\$ 9,470	\$ 10,264
Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income to Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities:		
Depreciation and amortization Deferred income tax provision	6,579 980	5,011 248
Other Changes in Assets and Liabilities, Net	221	433
Accounts receivable	(438)	3,190
Inventories	(5,358)	(2,550)
Prepaid income taxes	1,549	956
Other assets	(735)	(810) (1,029)
Accounts payable	464	(1,029)
Accrued and other liabilities	(238)	(2,986)
Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities	12,494	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:		
Purchase of Property and Equipment Acquisition	(6,467)	(10,096)
Net Cash Used in Investing Activities	(6,467)	(15,216)
5	(6,467)	
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:		
Net Repayment of Long-Term Debt	(6,059)	(380)
Purchase of Common Stock	(174)	(6,200)
Other	179	94
Not Cook Used in Financing Activities		(6, 496)
Net Cash Used in Financing Activities	(6,054)	(6,486)
Net Decrease in Cash and Cash Equivalents	(27)	(8,975)
Cash and Cash Equivalents, Beginning of Period	138	9,066
Cash and Cash Equivalents, End of Period	\$ 111	\$ 91
· /	=======	=======
Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flows Information:		
Interest Expense Paid	\$ 1,482	\$ 536
Income Taxes Paid	\$ 2,540	\$ 6,575
	,	,

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- Note 1. The consolidated balance sheets, consolidated statements of income and consolidated statements of cash flows are unaudited as of and for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999. The financial information included in the quarterly report should be read in conjunction with the Company's consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto included in its annual report to shareholders for the year ended December 31, 1999.
- Note 2. Certain amounts and disclosures included in the consolidated financial statements required management to make estimates which could differ from actual results.
- Note 3. Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing income available to common shareholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding in each period. Diluted earnings per share is computed by dividing income available to common shareholders plus income associated with dilutive stock options by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus any potential dilution that could occur if stock options were exercised or converted into common stock in each period. For the three months ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999, income available to common shareholder's was \$3,280,000 and \$3,670,000, respectively. The weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the three months ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999 were 9,683,000 and 10,243,000 and the dilutive shares associated with stock options were 157,000 and 326,000, respectively. For the nine months ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999, income available to common shareholders was \$9,470,000 and \$10,264,000, respectively. The weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the nine months ended September 30, 2000 and October 2, 1999 were 9,649,000 and 10,342,000 and the dilutive shares associated with stock options were 109,000 and 323,000, respectively.

-7-

	(In Thousands)	
	September 30, 2000	December 31, 1999
Bank credit agreement Term and real estate loans Notes and other liabilities for acquisitions	\$16,300 3,806 1,675	\$20,990 4,175 2,675
Total debt Less current portion	21,781 1,399	27,840 1,496
Total long-term debt	\$20,382 ======	\$26,344 =======

In September 2000, the Company signed a new \$100,000,000 revolving credit facility with a group of banks. The Company's bank credit agreement provides for a \$100,000,000 unsecured revolving credit line with an expiration date of September 30, 2005. Interest is payable monthly on the outstanding borrowings based on the bank's prime rate (9.50% at September 30, 2000) plus a spread based on the leverage ratio of the Company calculated at the end of each fiscal quarter (0.00% at September 30, 2000). A Eurodollar pricing option is also available to the Company for terms of up to six months at the Eurodollar rate plus a spread based on the leverage ratio of the Company calculated at the end of each fiscal quarter (1.25% at September 30, 2000). At September 30, 2000, the Company had \$83,667,000 of unused lines of credit, after deducting \$16,300,000 of loans outstanding and \$33,000 for an outstanding standby letter of credit. The credit agreement includes minimum interest coverage, maximum leverage, minimum EBITDA and minimum net worth covenants, an unused commitment fee based on the leverage ratio (0.25% per annum at September 30, 2000), and limitations on future dispositions of property, repurchases of common stock, outside indebtedness, capital expenditures and acquisitions.

Note 5. Shareholders' Equity

Since 1998, the Company's Board of Directors has authorized the repurchase of up to \$30,000,000 of its common stock. During 1998 and 1999, the Company repurchased in the open market 1,809,062 shares of its common stock for a total of \$24,066,000, and cancelled 953,762 shares of treasury stock. During the first nine months of 2000, the Company repurchased in the open market 19,400 shares of its common stock for a total of \$174,000 and cancelled 855,300 shares of treasury stock.

-8-

Note 6. Commitments and Contingencies

Ducommun's subsidiary, Aerochem, Inc. ("Aerochem"), is a major supplier of chemical milling services for the aerospace industry. Aerochem has been directed by California environmental agencies to investigate and take corrective action for groundwater contamination at its El Mirage, California facility (the "Site"). Aerochem expects to spend approximately \$1 million for future investigation and corrective action at the Site, and the Company has established a provision for such costs. However, the Company's ultimate liability in connection with the Site will depend upon a number of factors, including changes in existing laws and regulations, and the design and cost of the construction, operation and maintenance of the correction action.

In October 1999, Com Dev Consulting Ltd. ("Com Dev") filed a complaint in the United States District Court against the Company and certain of its officers relating to the sale of the capital stock of 3dbm, Inc. ("3dbm") by the Company to Com Dev in August 1998. On February 3, 2000, the United States District Court dismissed the complaint without prejudice. On April 7, 2000, Com Dev filed another complaint in California Superior Court against the Company and certain of its officers relating to the sale of the capital stock of 3dbm by the Company to Com Dev. The Company intends to vigorously defend the matter. While it is not feasible to predict the outcome of this matter, the Company presently believes that the final resolution of the matter will not have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial position or results of operations.

In the normal course of business, Ducommun and its subsidiaries are defendants in certain other litigation, claims and inquiries, including matters relating to environmental laws. In addition, the Company makes various commitments and incurs contingent liabilities. While it is not feasible to predict the outcome of these matters, the Company does not presently expect that any sum it may be required to pay in connection with these matters would have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Note 7. Acquisitions

In November 1999, the Company, through a wholly-owned subsidiary, acquired the assets and assumed certain liabilities of Parsons Precision Products, Inc. ("Parsons") for \$22,073,000 in cash. Parsons is a leading manufacturer of complex titanium hot-formed subassemblies and components for commercial and military aerospace applications. In April 1999, the Company acquired the capital stock of Sheet Metal Specialties Company ("SMS") for \$10,096,000 in cash, net of cash acquired and payments of other liabilities of SMS, and a \$1,500,000 note. SMS is a manufacturer of subassemblies for commercial and military aerospace applications.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

FINANCIAL STATEMENT PRESENTATION

The interim financial statements reflect all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, which are, in the opinion of the Company, necessary for a fair presentation of the results for the interim periods presented.

ACQUISITIONS

In November 1999, the Company, through a wholly-owned subsidiary, acquired the assets and assumed certain liabilities of Parsons Precision Products, Inc. ("Parsons") for \$22,073,000 in cash. Parsons is a leading manufacturer of complex titanium hot-formed subassemblies and components for commercial and military aerospace applications. In April 1999, the Company acquired the capital stock of Sheet Metal Specialties Company ("SMS") for \$10,096,000 in cash, net of cash acquired and payments of other liabilities of SMS, and a \$1,500,000 note. SMS is a manufacturer of subassemblies for commercial and military aerospace applications.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Third Quarter of 2000 Compared to Third Quarter of 1999

Net sales increased 10% to \$40,881,000 in the third quarter of 2000. The increase was due primarily to sales in the third quarter of 2000 from the Parsons acquisition, as well as sales from the new contract at AHF-Ducommun for the C-17 fuselage panels, partially offset by lower sales for the Space Shuttle program and lower commercial and military aftermarket sales. Sales for space programs were lower due to timing differences in production scheduling. The Company expects reduced sales to space programs to continue to adversely impact sales at least through the fourth quarter of 2000. Excluding the Parsons acquisition, sales increased 1% in the third quarter of 2000 from the comparable period in 1999.

The Company had substantial sales to Boeing, Raytheon and Lockheed Martin. During the third quarters of 2000 and 1999, sales to Boeing were approximately \$15,082,000 and \$9,912,000, respectively; sales to Raytheon were approximately \$3,709,000 and \$2,426,000, respectively; and sales to Lockheed Martin were approximately \$3,239,000 and \$4,195,000, respectively. The sales relating to Boeing, Raytheon and Lockheed Martin are diversified over a number of different commercial, space and military programs.

Gross profit, as a percentage of sales, was 28.8% for the third quarter of 2000 compared to 32.5% in 1999. This decrease was primarily the result of changes in sales mix, pricing pressures from customers and production costs for new programs.

Selling, general and administrative expenses, as a percentage of sales, were 13.1% for the third quarter of 2000 compared to 15.0% in 1999. The decrease in these expenses as a percentage of sales was

primarily the result of higher sales volume and lower personnel costs partially offset by an increase in related variable period costs.

Goodwill amortization expense, as a percentage of sales, was 1.7% in 2000, compared to 1.4% in 1999. The increase was primarily the result of higher goodwill amortization expense related to the Parsons acquisition in 1999.

Interest expense increased to \$408,000 in the third quarter of 2000 compared to \$105,000 for 1999. The increase in interest expense was primarily due to higher debt levels.

Income tax expense decreased to \$2,010,000 in the third quarter of 2000 compared to \$2,238,000 for 1999. The decrease in income tax expense was primarily due to the decrease in income before taxes. Cash paid for income taxes was \$1,069,000 in the third quarter of 2000, compared to \$1,595,000 in 1999. Net income for the third quarter of 2000 was \$3,280,000, or \$0.33 per diluted share, compared to \$3,670,000, or \$0.35 per diluted share, in 1999. The diluted earnings per share for 2000 include the benefit of a reduction of approximately 729,000 in average diluted shares outstanding as a result of the Company's stock repurchase program.

Nine Months of 2000 Compared to Nine Months of 1999

Net sales increased 14% to \$123,174,000 in the first nine months of 2000. The increase was due primarily to increased sales in the first nine months of 2000 from the SMS and Parsons acquisitions, as well as sales from the new contract at AHF-Ducommun for the C-17 fuselage panels, partially offset by lower sales for the Space Shuttle program and lower commercial and military aftermarket sales. Sales for space programs were lower due to timing differences in production scheduling. The Company expects reduced sales to space programs to continue to adversely impact sales at least through the fourth quarter of 2000. Excluding acquisitions, sales increased 3% in the first nine months of 2000 from the comparable period in 1999.

The Company had substantial sales to Boeing, Raytheon and Lockheed Martin. During the first nine months of 2000 and 1999, sales to Boeing were approximately \$44,355,000 and \$30,308,000, respectively; sales to Raytheon were approximately \$11,742,000 and \$6,928,000, respectively; and sales to Lockheed Martin were approximately \$9,711,000 and \$12,042,000, respectively. The sales relating to Boeing, Raytheon and Lockheed Martin are diversified over a number of different commercial, space and military programs.

At September 30, 2000, backlog believed to be firm was approximately \$232,432,000 compared to \$213,100,000 at December 31, 1999. Approximately \$38,000,000 of backlog is expected to be delivered during 2000. In April 2000 the Company announced that its AHF-Ducommun subsidiary signed the largest contract in the Company's history with Boeing-Long Beach valued at \$49,000,000 to produce fuselage skin panels for the C-17 aircraft. Performance under the contract began in the first quarter of

-11-

11

2000 and is expected to continue through 2003. In addition, AHF-Ducommun signed an option contract with Boeing-Long Beach for the production of C-17 fuselage skin panels for the period 2003 - 2007. The option contract, if fully exercised by Boeing, is valued at \$62,000,000.

Gross profit, as a percentage of sales, was 29.4% for the first nine months of 2000 compared to 31.8% in 1999. This decrease was primarily the result of changes in sales mix, pricing pressures from customers and production costs for new programs.

Selling, general and administrative expenses, as a percentage of sales, were 14.1% for the first nine months of 2000 compared to 14.7% in 1999. The benefits of higher sales volume were offset by increases in related variable costs and higher personnel costs.

Goodwill amortization expense, as a percentage of sales, was 1.7% in 2000, compared to 1.3% in 1999. This increase was primarily the result of higher goodwill amortization expense related to the SMS and Parsons acquisitions in 1999.

Interest expense increased to \$1,387,000 in the first nine months of 2000 compared to \$259,000 for 1999. The increase in interest expense was primarily due to higher debt levels.

Income tax expense decreased to \$5,805,000 in the first nine months of 2000 compared to \$6,634,000 for 1999. The decrease in income tax expense was primarily due to the decrease in income before taxes and an effective income tax rate of 38% for 2000 compared to 39.3% for 1999. The decrease in the tax rate was primarily due to certain tax credits that became available to the Company. Cash paid for income taxes was \$2,540,000 in the first nine months of 2000, compared to \$6,575,000 in 1999. Net income for the first nine months of 2000 was \$9,470,000, or \$0.97 per diluted share, compared to \$10,264,000, or \$0.96 per diluted share, in 1999. Diluted earnings per share rose 1% on a year to year basis, despite a decline in net income, due to a reduction of approximately 907,000 in average diluted shares outstanding as a result of the Company's stock repurchase program.

FINANCIAL CONDITION

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash flows from operating activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2000 was \$12,494,000 compared to \$12,727,000 for the nine months ended October 2, 1999. During the first nine months of 2000, the Company spent \$6,059,000 to repay principal on its outstanding bank borrowings, promissory notes, and term and commercial real estate loans, \$6,467,000 on capital expenditures and \$174,000 to repurchase shares of the Company's common stock. The Company continues to depend on operating cash flow and the availability of its bank line of credit to provide short-term liquidity. Cash from operations and bank borrowing capacity are expected to provide sufficient liquidity to meet the Company's obligations during 2000.

-12-

In September 2000, the Company signed a new \$100,000,000 revolving credit facility with a group of banks. The Company's bank credit agreement provides for a \$100,000,000 unsecured revolving credit line with an expiration date of September 30, 2005. Interest is payable monthly on the outstanding borrowings based on the bank's prime rate (9.50% at September 30, 2000) plus a spread based on the leverage ratio of the Company calculated at the end of each fiscal quarter (0.00% at September 30, 2000). A Eurodollar pricing option is also available to the Company for terms of up to six months at the Eurodollar rate plus a spread based on the leverage ratio of the Company calculated at the end of each fiscal quarter (1.25% at September 30, 2000). At September 30, 2000, the Company had \$83,667,000 of unused lines of credit, after deducting \$16,300,000 of loans outstanding and \$33,000 for an outstanding standby letter of credit. The credit agreement includes minimum interest coverage, maximum leverage, minimum EBITDA and minimum net worth covenants, an unused commitment fee based on the leverage ratio (0.25% per annum at September 30, 2000), and limitations on future dispositions of property, repurchases of common stock, outside indebtedness, capital expenditures and acquisitions.

The Company spent \$6,467,000 on capital expenditures during the first nine months of 2000 and expects to spend less than \$8,500,000 in the aggregate for capital expenditures in 2000. These expenditures are expected to place the Company in a favorable competitive position among aerospace subcontractors, and to allow the Company to take advantage of the off-load requirements from its customers. In connection with the C-17 contract signed by the Company's AHF-Ducommun subsidiary, AHF-Ducommun is acquiring a 1,500-ton stretch press and a 5-axis CNC Torres router with a flexible pogo positioning system. AHF-Ducommun also is in the process of completing a 185,000 square foot building addition to support the C-17 contract as well as other off-load opportunities from its customers.

Since 1998, the Company's Board of Directors has authorized the repurchase of up to \$30,000,000 of its common stock. During 1998 and 1999, the Company repurchased in the open market 1,809,062 shares of its common stock for a total of \$24,066,000, and cancelled 953,762 shares of treasury stock. During the first nine months of 2000, the Company repurchased in the open market 19,400 shares of its common stock for a total of \$174,000 and cancelled 855,300 shares of treasury stock. Repurchases will be made from time to time on the open market at prevailing prices.

Ducommun's subsidiary, Aerochem, Inc. ("Aerochem"), is a major supplier of chemical milling services for the aerospace industry. Aerochem has been directed by California environmental agencies to investigate and take corrective action for groundwater contamination at its El Mirage, California facility (the "Site"). Aerochem expects to spend approximately \$1 million for future investigation and corrective action at the Site, and the Company has established a provision for such costs. However, the Company's ultimate

-13-

liability in connection with the Site will depend upon a number of factors, including changes in existing laws and regulations, and the design and cost of the construction, operation and maintenance of the correction action.

In October 1999, Com Dev Consulting Ltd. ("Com Dev") filed a complaint in the United States District Court against the Company and certain of its officers relating to the sale of the capital stock of 3dbm, Inc. ("3dbm") by the Company to Com Dev in August 1998. On February 3, 2000, the United States District Court dismissed the complaint without prejudice. On April 7, 2000, Com Dev filed another complaint in California Superior Court against the Company and certain of its officers relating to the sale of the capital stock of 3dbm by the Company to Com Dev. The Company intends to vigorously defend the matter. While it is not feasible to predict the outcome of this matter, the Company presently believes that the final resolution of the matter will not have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial position or results of operations.

In the normal course of business, Ducommun and its subsidiaries are defendants in certain other litigation, claims and inquiries, including matters relating to environmental laws. In addition, the Company makes various commitments and incurs contingent liabilities. While it is not feasible to predict the outcome of these matters, the Company does not presently expect that any sum it may be required to pay in connection with these matters would have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial position or results of operations.

FUTURE ACCOUNTING REQUIREMENTS

In June 1998, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities" ("SFAS 133"). SFAS 133 will become effective for the Company in 2001. The adoption of SFAS 133 is not expected to have a material effect on the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flow.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND RISK FACTORS

Any forward-looking statements made in this Form 10-Q involve risks and uncertainties. The Company's future financial results could differ materially from those anticipated due to the Company's dependence on conditions in the airline industry, the level of new commercial aircraft orders, the production rate for the Space Shuttle and other space programs, the level of defense spending, competitive pricing pressures, technology and product development risks and uncertainties, product performance, risks associated with acquisitions and dispositions of businesses by the Company, increasing consolidation of customers and suppliers in the aerospace industry, availability of raw materials and components from suppliers, and other factors beyond the Company's control.

-14-

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk

Not applicable.

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

Com Dev Consulting Ltd. has filed a complaint, against the Company and certain officers of the Company in connection with the sale of the capital stock of 3dbm by the Company to Com Dev in August 1998. See the Company's quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended April 1, 2000.

Item 6. Exhibits and Reports on Form 8-K.

- (a) The following exhibits are filed with this report:
 - 4.1 Credit Agreement dated September 29, 2000 among Ducommun Incorporated and the lenders referred to therein.
 - 27 Financial Data Schedule
- (b) No reports on Form 8-K were filed during the quarter for which this report is filed.

-16-

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED

(Registrant)

By: /s/ James S. Heiser James S. Heiser Vice President, Chief Financial Officer And General Counsel (Duly Authorized Officer of the Registrant)

- By: /s/ Samuel D. Williams
 - Samuel D. Williams Vice President and Controller (Chief Accounting Officer of the Registrant)

Date: October 25, 2000

-17-

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number 			Des	scription	-
4.1	Credit	Aareement	dated	Sentember	29.

4.1 Credit Agreement dated September 29, 2000 among Ducommun Incorporated and the lenders referred to therein.

27 Financial Data Schedule

EXHIBIT 4.1

[EXECUTION COPY]

CREDIT AGREEMENT

Dated as of September 29, 2000

among

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED, a Delaware corporation,

as Borrower,

the Lenders referred to herein,

FIRST UNION NATIONAL BANK,

as Syndication Agent

and

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.

as Administrative Agent.

BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES LLC Lead Arranger and Sole Book Manager

Page

		-	
-	-	-	-

ARTICLE 1. 1.1	DEFINITIONS AND ACCOUNTING TERMS	1 1
1.2	Use of Defined Terms	20
1.3	Accounting Terms	20
1.4	Exhibits and Schedules	20
1.5	"References to "Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries"	21
ARTICLE 2.	LOANS AND LETTERS OF CREDIT	22
2.1	Loans-General	22
2.2	Base Rate Loans	23
2.3	LIBOR Loans	23
2.4	Letters of Credit	24
2.5	Swing Line	27
2.6	Voluntary Reduction of Commitments	28
2.7	Mandatory Reductions of the Aggregate Commitments	28
2.8	Administrative Agent's Right to Assume Funds Available for Advances	29
2.9	Senior Indebtedness	29
ARTICLE 3.	PAYMENTS AND FEES	30
3.1	Principal and Interest	30
3.2	Lead Arranger's Fees	31
3.3	Upfront Fees	31
3.4	Non-Use Fee	31
3.5	Letter of Credit Fees	31
3.6	Administrative Fees	32
3.7	Increased Commitment Costs	32
3.8	LIBOR Costs and Related Matters	32
3.9	Default Rate	35 36
	Computation of Interest and Fees	36
	Non-Business Days	36
	Funding Sources	30
	Failure to Charge Not Subsequent Waiver	37
3.15	Administrative Agent's Right to Assume Payments Will be Made by Borrower .	38
	Fee Determination Detail	38
	Survivability	38
ARTICLE 4.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	39
4.1	Existence and Qualification; Power; Compliance With Laws	39
4.2	Authority; Compliance With Other Agreements and Instruments and Government	
	Regulations	39
4.3	No Governmental Approvals Required	40
4.4	Subsidiaries	40
4.5	Financial Statements	41

-i-

4.6	No Other Liabilities; No Material Adverse Effect	41
	Title to and Location of Property	41
4.8	Intangible Assets	41
4.9	Public Utility Holding Company Act	41
4.10	Litigation	41
	Binding Obligations	42
	No Default	42
	ERISA Plans	42
	Regulations T, U and X; Investment Company Act	42
	Disclosure	42
	Tax Liability	43
	Employee Matters	43
	Environmental Matters	43
	Projections	44
4110		
ARTICLE 5.	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS (OTHER THAN INFORMATION AND	
	REPORTING REQUIREMENTS)	45
5.1	Payment of Taxes and Other Potential Liens	45
5.2	Preservation of Existence	45
5.3	Maintenance of Properties	45
5.4	Maintenance of Insurance	45
5.5	Compliance With Laws	45
5.6	[RESERVED]	40
5.7	Keeping of Records and Books of Account	40
5.8	Compliance With Agreements, Duties and Obligations	40
5.9	Use of Proceeds	40
	Subsidiary Guaranty	40
	[RESERVED]	40
		40 46
	Inspection Rights	
5.13	Interest Rate Protection Agreement	46
		48
ARTICLE 6.	NEGATIVE COVENANTS Disposition of Property	40 48
6.1	Mergers	-
6.2 6.3		48 48
	Distributions Hostile Tender Offers	40 48
6.4		40 48
6.5	ERISA	-
6.6	Change in Nature of Business	49
6.7	Liens, Negative Pledges and Rights of Others	49
6.8	Indebtedness and Contingent Obligations	49
6.9	Transactions with Affiliates	50
	Change in Fiscal Year	50
	Payment or Prepayment of Subordinated Obligations	50
	Leverage Ratio	50
	Minimum EBITDA	50
	Interest Coverage Ratio	51
6.15	Net Worth	51

-ii-

	Capital ExpendituresAcquisitions and Investments	51 51
7.1	INFORMATION AND REPORTING REQUIREMENTS Financial and Business Information Compliance Certificates	53 53 55
8.1	CONDITIONS Closing Conditions Any Increasing Loan, Etc.	56 56 57
9.1	EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND REMEDIES UPON EVENT OF DEFAULT Events of Default Remedies Upon Event of Default	58 58 60
10.1 10.2 10.3 10.4 10.5 10.6 10.7 10.8	THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT	63 63 63 63 63 64 64 65 66
$11.1 \\ 11.2 \\ 11.3 \\ 11.4 \\ 11.5 \\ 11.6 \\ 11.7 \\ 11.8 \\ 11.9 \\ 11.10 \\ 11.11 \\ 11.12 \\ 11.13 \\ 11.15 \\ 11.16 \\ 11.17 \\ 11.18 \\ 11.19 \\ 11.20$	MISCELLANEOUS Cumulative Remedies; No Waiver Amendments; Consents Costs, Expenses and Taxes Nature of Lenders' Obligations Survival of Representations and Warranties Notices Execution of Credit Documents Binding Effect; Assignment Right of Setoff Indemnity by Borrower Nonliability of the Lenders Nonliability of Responsible Official Confidentiality Further Assurances Governing Law Severability of Provisions Headings Time of the Essence Foreign Lenders and Participants	68 68 68 69 70 70 70 70 73 73 73 73 75 76 76 76 76 76 76 76 76 76

-iii-

11.22 Integration	77
11.23 Hazardous Material Indemnity	77
11.24 Waiver of Right to Trial by Jury	78
11.25 Purported Oral Amendments	78
11.26 Removal of a Lender	78

Exhibits

- A -B -C -
- Assignment Agreement Compliance Certificate
- Form of Note
- D -Request for Loan
- Request for Redesignation of Loan Request for Letter of Credit Е -
- F -

Schedules

- 4.4 Subsidiaries
- 4.7 4.10 Real Property Interests
- Litigation
- 4.18 Environmental Matters
- Liens and Rights of Others 6.7
- 6.8 Existing Indebtedness

-iv-

Dated as of _____ , 2000

This CREDIT AGREEMENT ("Agreement") is entered into by and among Ducommun Incorporated, a Delaware corporation, as Borrower, the lenders named on the signature pages hereof and each lender which hereafter may become a party to this Agreement pursuant to Section 11.8 (each a "Lender" and collectively, "Lenders"), First Union National Bank, as Syndication Agent, and Bank of America, N. A., as a Lender, as Issuing Lender, and as Administrative Agent. While not a party hereto, Banc of America Securities LLC (the "Lead Arranger") has acted as lead arranger and sole book manager of the credit facilities provided herein. From time to time following the execution hereof, additional Lenders may become parties hereto in the manner contemplated by Section 11.8.

WHEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements herein contained, the parties hereto covenant and agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. DEFINITIONS AND ACCOUNTING TERMS

1.1 Defined Terms. As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth respectively after each:

"Acquired EBITDA" means, for any fiscal period and for any Person or assets acquired by Borrower and its Subsidiaries following the Closing Date, the sum of (a) net income of that Person (or attributable to those assets) for that period, plus (b) any extraordinary loss reflected in such net income, minus (c) any extraordinary gain reflected in such net income, plus (d) interest expense of that Person (or attributable to those assets) for that period, plus (e) the aggregate amount of federal and state taxes on or measured by income of that Person (or related to such assets) for that period (whether or not payable during that period), plus (f) related depreciation, amortization and all other non-cash expenses for that period, plus (g) nonrecurring compensation paid to the owners of that Person or assets, in each case determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied

"Acquisition" means any transaction, or any series of related transactions, by which Borrower and/or any of its Subsidiaries directly or indirectly (i) acquires any going business or all or substantially all of the assets of any firm, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, corporation or division thereof, whether through purchase of assets, merger or otherwise, or (ii) acquires (in one transaction or as the most recent transaction in a series of transactions) control of at least a majority in ordinary voting power of the securities of a corporation which have ordinary voting power for the election of directors, or (iii) acquires control of greater than 50% ownership interest in any partnership, limited liability company or joint venture.

"Acquisition Documents" means the acquisition agreement, merger agreement, purchase agreement or other material contracts and agreements governing each Permitted Acquisition.

-1-

"Adjusted EBITDA" means, for any period, EBITDA for that period after adjustment to (a) include, on a pro forma basis (but without duplication) the Acquired EBITDA associated with each Person or assets which are the subject of a Permitted Acquisition during the relevant period or after that period through the date of determination, but only to the extent that audited financial statements, or other financial statements reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, are available for that Person or the relevant assets and for the relevant period, and (b) to exclude on a pro forma basis (but without duplication) that portion of EBITDA for such period which is attributable to any Disposition by Borrower or its Subsidiaries during the relevant period or after that period through the date of determination.

"Administrative Agent" means Bank of America, when acting in its capacity as the Administrative Agent under any of the Credit Documents, or any successor Administrative Agent.

"Administrative Agent's Office" means the Administrative Agent's address as set forth on the signature pages of this Agreement, or such other address as the Administrative Agent hereafter may designate by written notice to Borrower and the Lenders.

"Advance" means any advance made or to be made by any Lender to Borrower as provided in Article 2, and includes each Base Rate Advance and each LIBOR Advance.

"Affiliate" means, as to any Person, any other Person which directly or indirectly controls, or is under common control with, or is controlled by, such Person. As used in this definition, "control" (and its correlative meanings, "controlled by" and "under common control with") shall mean possession, directly or indirectly, of power to direct or cause the direction of management or policies (whether through ownership of securities or partnership or other ownership interests, by contract or otherwise), provided that, in any event, any Person that owns, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the securities having ordinary voting power for the election of directors or other governing body of a corporation (other than securities having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency), or 50% or more of the partnership or other ownership interests of any other Person (other than as a limited partner of such other Person), will be deemed to control such corporation or other Person.

"Aggregate Commitments" means \$100,000,000 or such lesser amount to which the Commitments of the Lenders hereunder may be reduced in accordance with Sections 2.6 or 2.7.

"Aggregate Effective Amount" means, as of any date of determination and with respect to all Letters of Credit, the sum of (a) the aggregate effective face amounts of all outstanding Letters of Credit plus (b) the aggregate amounts paid by the Issuing Lender under Letters of Credit not then reimbursed to the Issuing Lender by Borrower pursuant to Section 2.4(d) and not then the subject of Advances made pursuant to Section 2.4(e).

"Agreement" means this Credit Agreement, either as originally executed or as it may from time to time be further supplemented, modified, amended, restated or extended.

"Assignment Agreement" means an Assignment Agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit A.

-2-

"Bank of America" means Bank of America, N.A., its successors and assigns.

"Base Rate" means for any day a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the higher of (a) the Federal Funds Rate plus 1/2 of 1% and (b) the rate of interest in effect for such day as publicly announced from time to time by Bank of America as its "prime rate." Such rate is a rate set by Bank of America based upon various factors including Bank of America's costs and desired return, general economic conditions and other factors, and is used as a reference point for pricing some loans, which may be priced at, above, or below such announced rate. Any change in such rate announced by Bank of America shall take effect at the opening of business on the day specified in the public announcement of such change.

"Base Rate Loan" means a Loan that bears interest based on the Base Rate.

"Base Rate Spread" means, during each Pricing Period, the rate set forth below opposite the Leverage Ratio in effect as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter ending approximately two months prior to the first day of that Pricing Period (or, in the case of any Pricing Period commencing on the date of any Material Permitted Acquisition, the Pro Forma Leverage Ratio in effect on the date thereof):

Leverage Ratio	Base Rate Spread
Less than or equal to 1.50:1.00	0.0 bps
Greater than 1.50:1.00 but less than or equal to 2.00:1.00	25.0 bps
Greater than 2.00:1.00 but less than or equal to 2.50:1.00	50.0 bps
Greater than 2.50:1.00	75.0 bps

"Borrower" means Ducommun Incorporated, a Delaware corporation.

"Business Day" means any Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday or Friday on which the Administrative Agent is open for business at its address for notice designated as provided herein.

"Capital Expenditure" means any expenditure (including any capitalized lease expenditure) that is considered a capital expenditure under GAAP, consistently applied, including, without limitation, any amount that is required to be treated as a capitalized asset pursuant to Financial Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 13.

"Capital Lease Obligations" means all monetary obligations of a Person under any leasing or similar arrangement which, in accordance with GAAP, should be classified as a capital lease.

-3-

"Cash" means, when used in connection with any Person, all monetary and non-monetary items belonging to such Person that are treated as cash in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.

"Cash Equivalents" means, when used in connection with any Person, such Person's Investments in:

(a) Government Securities due within one year after the date of the making of the Investment;

(b) certificates of deposit issued by, Lender deposits in, bankers' acceptances of, and repurchase agreements covering Government Securities executed by, any Lender or other Lender doing business in and incorporated under the Laws of the United States of America or any state thereof and having on the date of such Investment combined capital, surplus and undivided profits of at least \$500,000,000, in each case due within one year after the date of the Investment; and/or

(c) readily marketable commercial paper of corporations doing business in and incorporated under the Laws of the United States of America or any state thereof given on the date of such Investment the highest credit rating by NCO/Moody's Commercial Paper Division of Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or Standard & Poor's Ratings Group, in each case due within six months after the date of the making of the Investment.

"Certificate of a Responsible Official" means a certificate signed by a Responsible Official of the Person providing the certificate.

"Closing Date" means the time and date upon which each of the conditions precedent specified in Section 8.1 are fulfilled.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Commitment" means, as to each Lender, the amount set forth in such Lender's Note, as such amount may be reduced from time to time pursuant to Sections 2.6 or 2.7.

"Compliance Certificate" means a certificate in the form of Exhibit B, properly completed and signed by the Chief Financial Officer of Borrower.

"Contingent Obligation" means, as to any Person, any (a) direct or indirect guarantee of Indebtedness of, or other obligation performable by, any other Person, including any endorsement (other than for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business), co-making or sale with recourse of the obligations of any other Person or (b) assurance given to an obligee with respect to the performance of an obligation by, or the financial condition of, any other Person, whether direct, indirect or contingent, including any purchase or repurchase agreement covering such obligation or any collateral security therefor, any agreement to provide funds (by means of loans, capital contributions or otherwise) to such other Person, any agreement to support the solvency or level of any balance sheet item to such other Person, or any "keep-well", "take-or-pay", "through put" or other arrangement of whatever nature having the

- 4 -

effect of assuring or holding harmless any obligee against loss with respect to any obligation of such other Person. The amount of any Contingent Obligation shall be deemed to be an amount equal to the stated or determinable amount of the related primary obligation (unless the Contingent Obligation is limited by its terms to a lesser amount, in which case to the extent of such amount) or, if not stated or determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by the Person in good faith.

"Contractual Obligation" means, as to any Person, any provision of any outstanding security issued by that Person or of any material agreement, instrument or undertaking to which that Person is a party or by which it or any of its Property is bound.

"Credit Documents" means, collectively, this Agreement, the Notes, the Guaranty, the Letters of Credit, each Swap Agreement entered into with any Lender hereunder with respect to Indebtedness in an amount which does not exceed the amount of the Obligations, and any other certificates, documents or agreements of any type or nature heretofore or hereafter executed or delivered by Borrower and/or any one or more of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates to the Administrative Agent and/or any Lender in any way relating to or in furtherance of this Agreement, in each case either as originally executed or as the same may from time to time be supplemented, modified, amended, restated or extended.

"Creditors" means, collectively, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender, the Lenders and the Lead Arranger.

"Default" means any Event of Default and/or any event that, with the giving of notice or passage of time or both, would be an Event of Default.

"Default Rate" means the interest rate prescribed in Section 3.9.

"Designated Deposit Account" means a deposit account to be maintained by Borrower at the Administrative Agent's Office, as from time to time designated by Borrower by written notification to Administrative Agent.

"Designated Eurodollar Market" means, with respect to any LIBOR Loan, (a) the London Eurodollar Market, (b) if prime banks in the London Eurodollar Market are at the relevant time not accepting deposits of Dollars or if the Administrative Agent determines in good faith that the London Eurodollar Market does not represent at the relevant time the effective pricing to the Lenders for deposits of Dollars in the London Eurodollar Market, the Cayman Islands Eurodollar Market or (c) if prime banks in the Cayman Islands Eurodollar Market are at the relevant time not accepting deposits of Dollars or if the Administrative Agent determines in good faith that the Cayman Islands Eurodollar Market does not represent at the relevant time the effective pricing to the Lenders for deposits of Dollars in the Cayman Islands Eurodollar Market, such other Eurodollar Market as may from time to time be selected by the Administrative Agent with the approval of Borrower and the Required Lenders.

"Disposition" means the sale, transfer or other disposition in any single transaction or series of related transactions of (i) any Subsidiary of Borrower, (ii) all or substantially all of the assets of any Subsidiary of Borrower, (iii) all or substantially all of the assets of a division or comparable business segment of Borrower, or (iv) any other asset, or group of related assets, of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that has or have at the date of the Disposition a book value or fair market value of \$1,000,000 or more, other than inventory sold, returned to vendors or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business, and other than any such sale, transfer or other disposition for which the proceeds thereof are reinvested in Borrower or any Subsidiary or the replacement of assets of Borrower or any Subsidiary.

"Distribution" means, with respect to shares of capital stock or any warrant or option to purchase an equity security or other equity security issued by a Person, (i) the retirement, redemption, purchase, or other acquisition for Cash or for Property by such Person of any such security, (ii) the declaration or (without duplication) payment by such Person of any dividend in Cash or in Property (excluding dividends payable solely in shares of capital stock of Borrower) on or with respect to any such security, (iii) any Investment by such Person in the holder of 5% or more of any such security if a purpose of such Investment is to avoid characterization of the transaction as a Distribution, and (iv) any other payment in Cash or Property by such Person constituting a distribution under applicable Laws with respect to such security.

"Dollars" or "\$" means United States dollars.

"EBITDA" means, for any fiscal period, the sum of (a) Net Income for that period, plus (b) any extraordinary loss reflected in such Net Income, minus (c) any extraordinary gain reflected in such Net Income, plus (d) Interest Expense for that period, plus (e) the aggregate amount of federal and state taxes on or measured by income of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for that period (whether or not payable during that period), plus (f) depreciation, amortization and all other non-cash expenses for that period, in each case determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.

"Eligible Assignee" means, (a) another Lender, (b) with respect to any Lender, any Affiliate of that Lender, (c) any commercial bank having a combined capital and surplus of \$500,000,000 or more, (d) any (i) savings bank, savings and loan association or similar financial institution or (ii) insurance company engaged in the business of writing insurance which, in either case (A) has a net worth of \$500,000,000 or more, (B) is engaged in the business of lending money and extending credit under credit facilities substantially similar to those extended under this Agreement and (C) is operationally and procedurally able to meet the obligations of a Lender hereunder to the same degree as a commercial bank and (e) any other financial institution (including a mutual fund or other fund) having total assets of \$250,000,000 or more which meets the requirements set forth in subclauses (B) and (C) of clause (d) above; provided that each Eligible Assignee must either (a) be organized under the Laws of the United States of America, any State thereof or the District of Columbia or (b) be organized under the Laws of the Cayman Islands or any country which is a member of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, or a political subdivision of such a country, and (i) act hereunder through a branch, agency or funding office located in the United States of America and (ii) be exempt from withholding of tax on interest and deliver the documents related thereto pursuant to Section 11.20.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, and any regulations issued pursuant thereto, as amended or replaced and as in effect from time to time.

11

"ERISA Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person (or any trade or business, whether or not incorporated) that is under common control with that Person within the meaning of Section 414 of the Code.

"Eurodollar Rate" means for any Interest Period with respect to any LIBOR Loan:

(a) the rate per annum equal to the rate determined by the Administrative Agent to be the offered rate that appears on the page of the Telerate screen (or any successor thereto) that displays an average British Bankers Association Interest Settlement Rate for deposits in Dollars (for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period) with a term equivalent to such Interest Period, determined as of approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) two Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period, or

(b) if the rate referenced in the preceding subsection (a) does not appear on such page or service or such page or service shall cease to be available, the rate per annum equal to the rate determined by the Administrative Agent to be the offered rate on such other page or other service that displays an average British Bankers Association Interest Settlement Rate for deposits in Dollars (for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period) with a term equivalent to such Interest Period, determined as of approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) two Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period, or

(c) if the rates referenced in the preceding subsections (a) and (b) are not available, the rate per annum determined by the Administrative Agent as the rate of interest (rounded upward to the next 1/100th of 1%) at which deposits in Dollars for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period in same day funds in the approximate amount of the LIBOR Loan being made, continued or converted by Bank of America and with a term equivalent to such Interest Period would be offered by Bank of America's London Branch to major banks in the offshore Dollar market at their request at approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) two Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period.

"Event of Default" shall have the meaning provided in Section 9.1.

"Existing Credit Agreement" means the Fifth Amended and Restated Loan Agreement dated as of June 23, 1997 between Borrower and Bank of America, as amended.

"Federal Funds Rate" means, for any day, the rate per annum (rounded upwards to the nearest 1/100th of 1%) equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers on such day, as published by the Federal Reserve Bank on the Business Day next succeeding such day; provided that (a) if such day is not a Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such day shall be such rate on such transactions on the next preceding Business Day as so published on the next succeeding Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such day shall be the average rate charged to Bank of America on such day on such transactions as determined by the Administrative Agent. "Fiscal Quarter" means the fiscal quarter of Borrower consisting of an approximately 13 week period ending on or about each March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31.

"Fiscal Year" means the fiscal year of Borrower consisting of a twelve-month period ending on each December 31.

"GAAP" means accounting principles, as in effect on the Closing Date, as (a) set forth as generally accepted in the currently effective Opinions of the Accounting Principles Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, (b) set forth as generally accepted in the currently effective Statements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board or (c) that are approved by such other entity as may be approved by a significant segment of the accounting profession in the United States of America. The term "consistently applied," as used in connection therewith, means that the accounting principles applied are consistent in all material respects with those applied at prior dates or for prior periods.

"Government Securities" means readily marketable direct obligations of the United States of America or obligations fully guarantied by the United States of America.

"Governmental Agency" means (a) any international, foreign, federal, state, county or municipal government, or political subdivision thereof, (b) any governmental or quasi-governmental agency, authority, board, bureau, commission, department, instrumentality or public body, or (c) any court, administrative tribunal or public utility.

"Guaranty" means the Continuing Guaranty dated as of the Closing Date executed and delivered by the Subsidiaries of Borrower to the Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Creditors, either as originally executed or as it may from time to time be supplemented, modified, amended, restated or extended.

"Hazardous Materials" means substances regulated as hazardous substances pursuant to (a) the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, 42 U.S.C. Section 9601 et seq., or as hazardous or toxic wastes or pollutants pursuant to the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, 49 U.S.C. Section 1801, et seq., the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. Section 6901, et seq., or (b) any other Law regulating hazardous substances or hazardous or toxic wastes or pollutants or regulating the generation, use, storage, treatment, handling or transportation of any such substances, in each case as such Laws are amended from time to time.

"Hazardous Materials Laws" means all federal, state or local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations governing the disposal, transfer, generation, storage or treatment of Hazardous Materials applicable to any real Property now or hereafter owned, leased or operated by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

"Indebtedness" means, as to any Person, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all Capital Lease Obligations of that Person, (c) any obligation of such Person that is evidenced by a promissory note or other instrument representing an extension of credit to such Person, whether or not for borrowed money, (d) any obligation of such Person for the deferred purchase price of Property or services (other than trade or other accounts payable

-8-

in the ordinary course of business in accordance with customary industry terms), (e) any obligation of such Person that is secured by a Lien on assets of such Person, whether or not such obligation is non-recourse to the credit of such Person, but only to the extent of the fair market value of the assets so subject to the Lien, (f) obligations of such Person arising under acceptance facilities or under facilities for the discount of accounts receivable of such Person, (g) any direct or contingent obligations of such Person under Letters of Credit issued for the account of such Person and (h) the net amount of any obligations of such Person under a swap agreement or similar interest rate protection arrangement.

"Intangible Assets" means assets that are considered intangible assets under GAAP, consistently applied, including, without limitation, goodwill, organization expense, patents, trademarks, trade names, copyrights and other intangible Property.

"Interest Coverage Ratio" means, as of each date of determination, the ratio of (a) EBITDA for the four Fiscal Quarters ending on that date, to (b) Interest Expense for the same period.

"Interest Differential" means, with respect to any prepayment of a LIBOR Loan on a day other than the last day of the applicable Interest Period and with respect to any failure to borrow a LIBOR Loan on the date or in the amount specified in any Request for Loan, (a) the per annum interest rate payable (or, with respect to a failure to borrow, the interest rate which would have been payable) pursuant to Section 3.1(c) with respect to the LIBOR Loan minus (b) the LIBOR on, or as near as practicable to, the date of the prepayment or failure to borrow for a LIBOR Loan with an Interest Period commencing on such date and ending on the last day of the Interest Period of the LIBOR Loan so prepaid or which would have been borrowed on such date.

"Interest Expense" means, for any fiscal period and for any Person, the consolidated interest expense of that Person and its Subsidiaries for that period (including all payments with respect to Capital Leases Obligations which, in accordance with GAAP should be treated as or is imputed to be interest) minus the consolidated interest income of that Person and its Subsidiaries for that period.

"Interest Period" means, as to each LIBOR Loan, the period commencing on the date specified by Borrower pursuant to Section 2.1(b) and ending 7 days or one, two, three or six months thereafter, as specified by Borrower in the applicable Request for Loan; provided that:

> (a) The first day of any Interest Period shall be a LIBOR Business Day;

(b) Any Interest Period that would otherwise end on a day that is not a LIBOR Business Day shall be extended to the next succeeding LIBOR Business Day unless such LIBOR Business Day falls in another calendar month, in which case such Interest Period shall end on the next preceding LIBOR Business Day;

(c) Borrower may not specify an Interest Period that extends beyond any Reduction Date unless the sum of (i) the aggregate principal amount of the LIBOR Loans having a Interest Period ending after such Reduction Date plus (ii) the aggregate

-9-

maximum amount available for drawing under Letters of Credit for which the expiry date is after such Reduction Date, does not exceed the Aggregate Commitments (after giving effect to any reduction thereto scheduled to be made on such Reduction Date pursuant to Section 2.7); and

(d) No Interest Period shall extend beyond the Maturity Date.

"Investment" means, when used in connection with any Person, any investment by or of that Person, whether by means of purchase or other acquisition of stock or other securities or by means of loan, advance, capital contribution, guaranty or other debt or equity participation or interest in any other Person, or otherwise, and includes, without limitation, any partnership and joint venture interests of such Person.

"Issuing Lender" means Bank of America.

"Laws" means, collectively, all international, foreign, federal, state and local statutes, treaties, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes and administrative or judicial precedents.

"Lead Arranger" means Banc of America Securities LLC.

"Letter of Credit" means commercial or standby letter of credit issued by Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 2.4, in the standard form of Issuing Lender for such letter of credit, either as originally issued or as the same may from time to time be supplemented, modified, amended, renewed or extended.

"Leverage Ratio" means, as of each date of determination, the ratio of (a) Total Funded Debt as of such date, to (b) Adjusted EBITDA for the twelve month period ending on that date.

"LIBOR" means, with respect to any LIBOR Loan, an interest rate per annum (rounded upward, if necessary, to the nearest 1/100 of one percent) determined pursuant to the following formula:

> LIBOR = Eurodollar Rate 1.00 - Reserve Percentage

"LIBOR Advance" means an Advance made hereunder and specified to be a LIBOR Advance in accordance with Article 2.

"LIBOR Business Day" means any Business Day on which dealings in Dollar deposits are conducted by and among banks in the Designated Eurodollar Market.

"LIBOR Loan" means a Loan made hereunder and specified to be a LIBOR Loan in accordance with Article 2.

"LIBOR Office" means, as to each Lender, its office or branch so designated by written notice the Administrative Agent as its LIBOR Office. If no LIBOR Office is designated by a Lender, its LIBOR Office shall be its office at its address for purposes of notices hereunder.

-10-

"LIBOR Spread" means, during each Pricing Period, the rate set forth below opposite the Leverage Ratio in effect as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter ending approximately two months prior to the first day of that Pricing Period (or, in the case of any Pricing Period commencing on the date of any Material Permitted Acquisition, the Pro Forma Leverage Ratio in effect on the date thereof):

Leverage Ratio	LIBOR Spread
Less than or equal to 1.50:1.00	125.0 bps
Greater than 1.50:1.00 but less than or equal to 2.00:1.00	150.0 bps
Greater than 2.00:1.00 but less than or equal to 2.50:1.00	175.0 bps
Greater than 2.50:1.00	200.0 bps

"Lien" means any mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, security interest, encumbrance, lien or charge of any kind, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of Law or otherwise, affecting any Property, including any agreement to give any of the foregoing, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any lease in the nature thereof, and/or the filing of or agreement to give any financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code or comparable Law of any jurisdiction.

"Loans" means the aggregate of the Advances made at any one time by the Lenders pursuant to Article 2.

"Material Adverse Effect" means any set of circumstances or events which (a) has or may reasonably be expected to have any material adverse effect whatsoever upon the validity or enforceability of any Credit Document, (b) is or may reasonably be expected to be material and adverse to the condition (financial or otherwise), business operations or prospects of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (c) materially impairs or may reasonably be expected to materially impair the ability of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, to perform the Obligations.

"Material Permitted Acquisition" means each Permitted Acquisition involving a consideration to be paid by Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries which is in excess of \$5,000,000 (including any consideration paid through the issuance of equity securities in Borrower, earn-outs, assumed Indebtedness and other contractual arrangements which constitute consideration).

"Maturity Date" means September 30, 2005.

"Multiemployer Plan" means any employee benefit plan of the type described in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA to which Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates contribute or are obligated to contribute.

-11-

"Negative Pledge" means a Contractual Obligation that contains a covenant binding on Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that prohibits Liens on any of its or their Property, other than any such covenant contained in a Contractual Obligation granting a Lien permitted hereunder which affects only the Property that is the subject of such permitted Lien.

"Net Cash Proceeds" means:

(a) with respect to any Disposition consisting of the sale of assets of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (including by way of the sale of the equity securities of any such Subsidiaries), the aggregate cash proceeds (including cash proceeds received by way of deferred payment of principal pursuant to a note, installment payments or otherwise, but only as and when received) received by Borrower and its Subsidiaries pursuant to such Disposition, net of (i) the direct costs relating to such Disposition (including sales commission and any legal, accounting and investment banking fees), (ii) taxes paid or reasonably estimated by Borrower to be payable as a result thereof (after taking into account any available tax credits or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements) and (iii) any amounts required to be applied to the repayment of any Indebtedness secured by a Lien on the assets subject to such Disposition (other than the Obligations); and

(b) with respect to any Disposition consisting of the issuance by Borrower or its Subsidiaries of Indebtedness, the aggregate cash proceeds received pursuant to such issuance net of the direct costs relating thereto (net of up-front fees and placement fees and any legal, accounting and investment banking fees).

"Net Income" means, with respect to any fiscal period, the consolidated net income of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for that period, determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.

"Net Worth" means, as of each date of determination the consolidated net worth of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for that period, determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.

"Non-Use Fee Rate" means, during each Pricing Period, the rate set forth below opposite the Leverage Ratio in effect as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter ending approximately two months prior to the first day of that Pricing Period (or, in the case of any Pricing Period commencing on the date of any Material Permitted Acquisition, the Pro Forma Leverage Ratio in effect on the date thereof):

-12-

Leverage Ratio	Non-Use Rate
Less than or equal to 1.50:1.00	25.0 bps
Greater than 1.50:1.00 but less than or equal to 2.00:1.00	30.0 bps
Greater than 2.00:1.00 but less than or equal to 2.50:1.00	35.0 bps
Greater than 2.50:1.00	40.0 bps

"Note" means any of the promissory notes made by Borrower to a Lender evidencing such Lender's Commitment, substantially in the form of Exhibit C, either as originally executed or as the same may from time to time be supplemented, modified, amended, renewed, extended or supplanted.

"Obligations" means all present and/or future obligations of every kind or nature of Borrower or any Party at any time and/or from time to time owed to the Administrative Agent or any Lender under any one or more of the Credit Documents, whether due or to become due, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, or contingent or noncontingent, including obligations of performance as well as obligations of payment, and including interest that accrues after the commencement of any Bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding by or against Borrower or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of Borrower.

"Obligor" means, collectively, Borrower and each Guarantor.

"Outstanding Obligations" means, as of each date of determination, and giving effect to the making of any such credit accommodations requested on that date, the sum of (i) the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Loans, plus (ii) the Swing Line Outstandings, plus (iii) the Aggregate Effective Amount of all Letters of Credit.

"Party" means any Person (including Borrower and/or any Subsidiaries or Affiliates of Borrower), other than the Administrative Agent and any Lender, which now or hereafter is a party to any of the Credit Documents.

"Permitted Acquisition" means each Acquisition as to which each of the following conditions precedent have been met:

> (a) the Person or assets acquired shall be in the same or a similar line of business as Borrower and its Subsidiaries;

> > (b) The Acquisition does not violate Section 6.4;

18

-13-

(c) Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, not later than 30 days prior to the consummation of the Acquisition, written notice of such Acquisition;

(d) Giving effect to the making of the Acquisition, the Pro Forma Leverage Ratio shall not exceed the ratio permitted by Section 6.12 as of the next succeeding Fiscal Quarter minus 0.25:1.00 (demonstrated in a certificate of Borrower delivered to the Administrative Agent in form and substance acceptable thereto);

(e) As to each Acquisition, the Borrower shall have delivered a Certificate to the effect that, giving effect thereto, no Default or Event of Default exists;

(f) As to each Acquisition, giving effect to the payment of the consideration therefor, the amount of the Loans available to Borrower hereunder shall be not less than the greater of (x)6% of the combined pro forma revenues of Borrower and the acquired Person or assets for the then most recent 12 month period, or (y) \$10,000,000;

(g) For each Material Permitted Acquisition, not less than 15 days prior to the consummation of such Acquisition, Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pro forma balance sheets and projections for the forthcoming fiscal year end and a pro forma Compliance Certificate demonstrating that, to the reasonable satisfaction of the Administrative Agent, giving effect to such Acquisition, Borrower shall remain in pro forma compliance with the covenants set forth in Section 6.12, 6.13, 6.14 and 6.15 as of the last day of each of the four immediately succeeding Fiscal Quarters;

(h) As to each Material Permitted Acquisition, Target EBITDA of the Person or assets to be acquired for the then most recent twelve month period shall be positive in amount (demonstrated in a certificate of Borrower delivered to the Administrative Agent in form and substance acceptable thereto); and

(i) As to each Acquisition for a consideration in excess of \$30,000,000 (other than consideration in the form of equity securities of Borrower, earn-outs, assumed Indebtedness and other contractual arrangements which constitute consideration), the Required Lenders have approved such Acquisition in their reasonable business discretion as lenders in credit facilities of the type evidenced by this Agreement (which approval or nonapproval shall be given within fifteen (15) days after Borrower has submitted to the Administrative Agent the information set forth above).

"Permitted Encumbrances" means:

(a) inchoate Liens incident to construction or maintenance of real property, or Liens incident to construction or maintenance of real property, now or hereafter filed of record for which adequate accounting reserves have been set aside and which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and have not

-14-

proceeded to judgment (or, if a judgment has been rendered are the subject of an appropriate bond), provided that, by reason of nonpayment of the obligations secured by such Liens, no such real property is subject to a material risk of loss or forfeiture;

(b) Liens for taxes and assessments on Property which are not yet past due, or Liens for taxes and assessments on Property for which adequate reserves have been set aside and are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and have not proceeded to judgment, (or, if a judgment has been rendered are the subject of an appropriate bond) provided that, by reason of nonpayment of the obligations secured by such Liens, no such Property is subject to a material risk of loss or forfeiture;

(c) minor defects and irregularities in title to any real property which in the aggregate do not materially impair the fair market value or use of the real property for the purposes for which it is or may reasonably be expected to be held;

(d) easements, exceptions, reservations, or other agreements granted or entered into after the date hereof for the purpose of pipelines, conduits, cables, wire communication lines, power lines and substations, streets, trails, walkways, drainage, irrigation, water, and sewerage purposes, dikes, canals, ditches, the removal of oil, gas, coal, or other minerals, and other like purposes affecting real property which in the aggregate do not materially burden or impair the fair market value or use of such real property for the purposes for which it is or may reasonably be expected to be held;

(e) rights reserved to or vested in any Governmental Agency by Law to control or regulate, or obligations or duties under Law to any Governmental Agency with respect to, the use of any real property;

(f) rights reserved to or vested in any Governmental Agency by Law to control or regulate, or obligations or duties under Law to any Governmental Agency with respect to, any right, power, franchise, grant, license, or permit;

(g) present or future zoning laws and ordinances or other laws and ordinances restricting the occupancy, use, or enjoyment of real property;

(h) statutory Liens, other than those described in clauses (a) or (b) above, arising in the ordinary course of business with respect to obligations which are not delinquent or are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, provided that, if delinquent, adequate reserves have been set aside with respect thereto and, by reason of nonpayment, no Property is subject to a material risk of loss or forfeiture;

(i) Liens consisting of pledges or deposits made in connection with obligations under workers' compensation laws, unemployment insurance or similar legislation, including Liens of judgments thereunder which are not currently dischargeable;

20

-15-

(j) Liens consisting of pledges or deposits of Property to secure performance in connection with operating leases made in the ordinary course of business to which the Borrower is a party as lessee, provided the aggregate value of all such pledges and deposits in connection with any such lease does not at any time exceed 10% of the annual fixed rentals payable under such lease;

 (k) Liens consisting of deposits of Property to secure statutory obligations of the Borrower in the ordinary course of its business;

(1) Liens consisting of deposits of Property to secure (or in lieu of) surety, appeal or customs bonds in proceedings to which the Borrower is a party in the ordinary course of its business not in excess of \$5,000,000; and

(m) Liens created by or resulting from any litigation or legal proceeding involving the Borrower in the ordinary course of its business which is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, provided that adequate reserves have been set aside with respect thereto or a bond posted as provided by Law, and such Liens are discharged or stayed within 60 days of creation or such Liens are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and no Property is subject to a material risk of loss or forfeiture.

"Permitted Rights of Others" means a Right of Others consisting of (a) an interest (other than a legal or equitable co-ownership interest, an option or right to acquire a legal or equitable co-ownership interest and any interest of a ground lessor under a ground lease) that does not materially impair the value or use of property for the purposes for which it is or may reasonably be expected to be held, (b) an option or right to acquire a Lien that would be a Permitted Encumbrance, and (c) the reversionary interest of a landlord under a lease of Property.

"Person" means any entity, whether an individual, trustee, corporation, general partnership, limited partnership, joint stock company, limited liability company, trust, unincorporated organization, Lender, business association, firm, joint venture, Governmental Agency, or otherwise.

"Plan" means any employee benefit plan subject to ERISA and maintained by Borrower and/or any Subsidiary of Borrower or to which Borrower and/or any Subsidiary of Borrower is required to contribute on behalf of its employees.

"Pricing Period" means, (a) the period beginning on the Closing Date and ending on November 30, 2000, and (b) each subsequent period of three months that commences on the date that is two calendar months after the last day of each Fiscal Quarter, provided in each case that the current Pricing Period (and a new shortened Pricing Period) shall commence on the date upon which Borrower consummates any Material Permitted Acquisition.

"Pro Forma Leverage Ratio" means, as to each Material Permitted Acquisition, the effective Leverage Ratio as of the date thereof, after adjustment of the Leverage Ratio as of the then most recent Fiscal Quarter for which a Compliance Certificate has been delivered to reflect (a) the additional Indebtedness incurred or assumed by Borrower and its Subsidiaries in connection with the Material Permitted Acquisition (net of any equity securities of Borrower issued substantially concurrently therewith), and (b) without duplication, Acquired EBITDA for the Person or assets so acquired for the most recent twelve month period for which operating results of such Person or assets are then available.

"Pro Rata Share" of any amount (the "Determination Amount") means, with respect to any Lender, the product of (a) a fraction the numerator of which is the amount of such Lender's Commitment (or if such Commitment shall have expired or been terminated, the amount of such Lender's Advances) and the denominator of which is the Aggregate Commitments or Advances, as the case may be, multiplied by (b) the Determination Amount.

"Property" means any interest in any kind of property or asset, whether real, personal or mixed, or tangible or intangible.

"Quarterly Payment Date" means each March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 to occur following the date of this Agreement.

"Reduction Amount" means the amount set forth in the matrix below opposite that Reduction Date in the column headed "Reduction Amount" or such lesser amount to which that Reduction Amount may be reduced in accordance with the second sentence of Section 2.7:

Reduction D	Dates	Rec	luction Am	ount
				_
09/30/02		\$	2,500,00	0
12/31/02		\$	2,500,00	0
03/31/03		\$	2,500,00	0
06/30/03		\$	2,500,00	0
09/30/03		\$	3,750,00	0
12/31/03		\$	3,750,00	0
03/31/04		\$	3,750,00	0
06/30/04		\$	3,750,00	0
09/30/04		\$	3,750,00	0
12/31/04		\$	3,750,00	0
03/31/05		\$	3,750,00	0
06/30/05		\$	3,750,00	0
Maturity	Date	\$	60,000,00	0

"Reduction Date" means September 30, 2002, and the last day of each succeeding December, March, June and September through the Maturity Date.

"Regulation D" means Regulation D, as at any time amended, of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, or any other regulation in substance substituted therefor.

-17-

"Request for Loan" means a written request for a Revolving Loan substantially in the form of Exhibit D, signed by a Responsible Official of Borrower and properly completed to provide all information required to be included therein.

"Request for Letter of Credit" means a written request for the issuance of a Letter of Credit substantially in the form of Exhibit E, signed by a Responsible Official of Borrower and properly completed to provide all information required to be included therein.

"Request for Redesignation" means a written request for a redesignation of loans substantially in the form of Exhibit E, signed by a Responsible Official of Borrower and properly completed to provide all information required to be included therein.

"Required Lenders" means, as of each date of determination (a) if the Commitments are then in effect, Lenders having Pro Rata Shares constituting 66 2/3% of the Aggregate Commitments, and (b) if the Commitments have then been terminated and there are then any Obligations outstanding, Lenders holding 66 2/3% or more of the Outstanding Obligations.

"Reserve Percentage" means, with respect to any LIBOR Loan, the maximum reserve percentage (expressed as a decimal, rounded upward, if necessary, to the nearest 1/100th of 1%) in effect on the date the LIBOR Base Rate for that LIBOR Loan is determined (whether or not applicable to any Lender) under regulations issued from time to time by the Federal Reserve Board for determining the maximum reserve requirement (including any emergency, supplemental or other marginal reserve requirement) with respect to eurocurrency funding (currently referred to as "eurocurrency liabilities") having a term comparable to the Interest Period for such LIBOR Loan. The determination by the Administrative Agent of any applicable Reserve Percentage shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

"Responsible Official" means (a) when used with reference to a Person other than an individual, any officer of such Person, general partner of such Person, officer of a corporate general partner of such Person, or corporate officer of a corporate general partner of a partnership that is a general partner of such Person, or any other responsible official thereof duly acting on behalf thereof, and (b) when used with reference to a Person who is an individual, such Person. Any document or certificate hereunder that is signed or executed by a Responsible Official of another Person shall be conclusively presumed to have been authorized by all necessary corporate, partnership and/or other action on the part of such other Person.

"Right of Others" means, as to any Property in which a Person has an interest, any legal or equitable right, title or other interest (other than a Lien) held by any other Person in that Property, and any option or right held by any other Person to acquire any such right, title or other interest in that Property, including any option or right to acquire a Lien.

"SPC" means, as to each Lender, one or more special purpose funding vehicles maintained or established by that Lender.

"Special LIBOR Circumstance" means the application or adoption after the Closing Date of any Law or interpretation, or any change after the Closing Date therein or thereof, or any change after the Closing Date in the interpretation or administration thereof by any

-18-

Governmental Agency, central bank or comparable authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by any Lender or its LIBOR Office with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of Law) of any such Governmental Agency, central bank or comparable authority issued after the Closing Date, or the existence or occurrence after the Closing Date of circumstances affecting the Designated Eurodollar Market generally that are beyond the reasonable control of the Lenders.

"Standby Letter of Credit" means any Letter of Credit, other than a Letter of Credit that is a commercial Letter of Credit, issued by Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 2.4, in the standard form for standby letters of credit of Issuing Lender, either as originally issued or as the same may from time to time be supplemented, modified, amended, renewed or extended. The determination by the Administrative Agent of which Letters of Credit constitute "Standby Letters of Credit" shall be determinative.

"Subordinated Obligations" means Indebtedness of Borrower which is fully subordinated to the Obligations pursuant to written provisions approved in writing by the Required Lenders.

"Subsidiary" means, as of any date of determination thereof and with respect to any Person, any corporation, partnership, limited liability company or joint venture, whether now existing or hereafter organized or acquired: (a) in the case of a corporation, of which a majority of the securities having ordinary voting power for the election of directors or other governing body (other than securities having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) are at the time owned by such Person and/or one or more Subsidiaries of such Person, or (b) in the case of a partnership or joint venture, of which such Person or a Subsidiary of such Person is a general partner or joint venturer or of which a majority of the partnership or other ownership interests are at the time owned by such Person and/or one or more of its Subsidiaries.

"Swap Agreement" means a written agreement between Borrower and one or more financial institutions providing for "swap", "cap", "collar" or other interest rate protection with respect to any Indebtedness.

"Swing Line" means the revolving line of credit established by the Swing Line Lender in favor of Borrower pursuant to Section 2.5.

"Swing Line Documents" means the \$5,000,000 promissory note dated as of the Closing Date (as at any time amended) and any other documents executed by Borrower in favor of the Swing Line Lender in connection with the Swing Line.

"Swing Line Lender" means Bank of America.

"Swing Line Loans" means loans made by the Swing Line Lender to Borrower pursuant to Section 2.5.

"Swing Line Outstandings" means, as of any date of determination, the aggregate principal Indebtedness of Borrower on all Swing Line Loans then outstanding. "Target EBITDA" means, with respect to each Material Permitted Acquisition, the sum of (a) net income of the Person or assets which are the subject of such Permitted Acquisition for the most recent twelve month period prior to the consummation thereof, plus (b) any extraordinary loss reflected in such net income, minus (c) any extraordinary gain reflected in such net income, plus (d) Interest Expense of such Person or fairly attributable to such assets for that period, plus (e) the aggregate amount of federal and state taxes on or measured by the income of such Person or fairly attributable to such assets for that period (whether or not payable during that period), plus (f) all related depreciation, amortization and all other non-cash expenses for that period, plus (g) nonrecurring compensation paid to the owners of such Person or assets, in each case determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.

"to the best knowledge of" means, when modifying a representation, warranty or other statement of any Person, that the fact or situation described therein is known by the Person (or, in the case of a Person other than a natural Person, known by a Responsible Official of that Person) making the representation, warranty or other statement, or with the exercise of reasonable due diligence under the circumstances (in accordance with the standard of what a reasonable Person in similar circumstances would have done and consistent with Borrower's normal business practices) should have been known by the Person (or, in the case of a Person other than a natural Person, should have been known by a Responsible Official of that Person).

"Total Funded Debt" means, as of each date of determination, the sum of Borrower's consolidated (a) Indebtedness, including Capital Lease Obligations, and (b) Contingent Obligations in respect of Indebtedness or Capital Lease Obligations of others.

"type" means whether a Loan is a LIBOR Loan or a Base Rate Loan.

1.2 Use of Defined Terms. Any defined term used in the plural shall refer to all members of the relevant class, and any defined term used in the singular shall refer to any one or more of the members of the relevant class.

1.3 Accounting Terms. All accounting terms not specifically defined in this Agreement shall be construed in conformity with, and all financial data required to be submitted by this Agreement shall be prepared in conformity with, GAAP applied on a consistent basis, as in effect on the date hereof, except as otherwise specifically prescribed herein. In the event that GAAP change during the term of this Agreement such that the financial covenants contained herein would then be calculated in a different manner or with different components, Borrower and the Lenders agree to amend this Agreement in such respects as are necessary to conform those covenants as criteria for evaluating Borrower's financial condition, or limiting the aggregate Loans hereunder, to substantially the same criteria as were effective prior to such change in GAAP. Without limiting the foregoing, and unless otherwise expressly stated to the contrary, all financial covenants set forth in this Agreement and all calculations required thereby shall be applied and calculated with respect to the performance of Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis.

1.4 Exhibits and Schedules. All exhibits and schedules to this Agreement, either as originally existing or as the same may from time to time be supplemented, modified or amended, are incorporated herein by this reference. A matter disclosed on any Schedule shall be deemed disclosed on all Schedules.

-20-

1.5 "References to "Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries". Any reference herein to "Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries" or the like shall refer solely to Borrower during such times, if any, as Borrower shall have no Subsidiaries.

26

2.1 Loans-General.

(a) Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, from time to time from the Closing Date through the Maturity Date each Lender shall, pro rata according to that Lender's Commitment, make revolving Advances to Borrower under its Commitment in such amounts as Borrower may request that do not result in the Outstanding Obligations being in excess of the then applicable Aggregate Commitments. The proceeds of the initial Advances made hereunder shall refinance the loans heretofore made by Bank of America under the Existing Credit Agreement. Subject to the limitations set forth herein, Borrower may borrow, repay and reborrow under the Commitments without premium or penalty.

(b) Subject to the next sentence, each Loan shall be made pursuant to a Request for Loan which shall specify the requested (i) date of such Loan, (ii) type of Loan, (iii) amount of such Loan, and (iv) in the case of a LIBOR Loan, the Interest Period for such Loan. Unless the Administrative Agent has previously notified Borrower to the contrary (which notice may be given in the sole and absolute discretion of the Administrative Agent), Loans may be requested by telephone by a Responsible Official of Borrower, in which case Borrower shall confirm such request by promptly delivering a Request for Loan in person or by telecopier conforming to the preceding sentence to the Administrative Agent. Neither the Administrative Agent nor any Lender shall incur any liability whatsoever hereunder in acting upon any telephonic request for a Loan purportedly made by a Responsible Official of Borrower, which hereby agrees to indemnify the Administrative Agent and the Lenders from any loss, cost, expense or liability as a result of so acting.

(c) Promptly following receipt of a Request for Loan, the Administrative Agent shall notify each Lender by telephone or telecopier (and if by telephone, promptly confirmed by telecopier) of the date and type of the Loan, the applicable Interest Period, and that Lender's Pro Rata Share of the Loan. Not later than 11:00 a.m. (California time) on the date specified for any Loan (which must be a Business Day), each Lender shall make its Pro Rata Share of the Loan in immediately available funds available to the Administrative Agent at the Administrative Agent's Office. Upon satisfaction or waiver of the applicable conditions set forth in Article 8, all Advances shall be credited on that date in immediately available funds to the Designated Deposit Account.

(d) Unless the Required Lenders otherwise consent, each Loan shall be in an amount which is an integral multiple of \$100,000 which is not less than \$1,000,000.

(e) The Advances made by each Lender shall be evidenced by that Lender's Note.

(f) A Request for Loan shall be irrevocable upon the Administrative Agent's receipt thereof (or, in the case of a telephonic request for Loan referred to in the second sentence of Section 2.1(b), upon the Administrative Agent's receipt of that telephone call). (g) If no Request for Loan (or telephonic request for Loan referred to in the second sentence of Section 2.1(b), if applicable) or Request for Redesignation has been made within the requisite notice periods set forth in Section 2.2 or 2.3 in connection with a Loan which, if made and giving effect to the application of the proceeds thereof, would not increase the outstanding principal Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes, then Borrower shall be deemed to have requested, as of the date upon which the related then outstanding Loan is due pursuant to Section 3.1(e), a Base Rate Loan in an amount equal to the amount necessary to cause the outstanding principal Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes to remain the same and the Lenders shall make the Advances necessary to make such Loan notwithstanding Sections 2.1(b) and 2.2.

(h) If a Loan is to be made on the same date that another Loan is due and payable, Borrower or the Lenders, as the case may be, shall at the request of the Administrative Agent make available to the Administrative Agent the net amount of funds giving effect to both such Loans and the effect for purposes of this Agreement shall be the same as if separate transfers of funds had been made with respect to each such Loan.

2.2 Base Rate Loans. Each request by Borrower for a Base Rate Loan shall be made pursuant to a Request for Loan (or telephonic or other request for loan referred to in the second sentence of Section 2.1(b), if applicable) or Request for Redesignation received by the Administrative Agent, at the Administrative Agent's Office, not later than 9:00 a.m. California local time, on the date (which must be a Business Day) of the requested Base Rate Loan. All Loans shall constitute Base Rate Loans unless properly designated as LIBOR Loans pursuant to Section 2.3.

2.3 LIBOR Loans.

(a) Each request by Borrower for a LIBOR Loan shall be made pursuant to a Request for Loan (or telephonic or other request for Loan referred to in the second sentence of Section 2.1(b), if applicable) or Request for Redesignation received by the Administrative Agent, at the Administrative Agent's Office, not later than 11:00 a.m. (California time) at least three LIBOR Business Days before the first day of the applicable Interest Period.

(b) On the date which is two LIBOR Business Days before the first day of the applicable Interest Period, the Administrative Agent shall confirm its determination of the applicable LIBOR (which determination shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error) and promptly shall give notice of the same to Borrower and the Lenders by telephone or telecopier (and if by telephone, promptly confirmed by telecopier).

(c) Unless the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders otherwise consent, no more than ten LIBOR Loans shall be outstanding at any one time.

(d) No LIBOR Loan may be requested where a Default or Event of Default has occurred and remains continuing.

(e) Nothing contained herein shall require any Lender to fund any LIBOR Advance in the Designated Eurodollar Market.

-23-

2.4 Letters of Credit.

(a) On the Closing Date, each letter of credit outstanding under the Existing Credit Agreement shall be deemed to have been issued hereunder, and each Lender shall thereupon acquire a participation interest therein in accordance with its Pro Rata Share and the terms of this Section. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, at any time and from time to time from the Closing Date through the Business Day immediately prior to the Maturity Date, the Issuing Lender shall issue such Letters of Credit under the Commitments as Borrower may request by a Request for Letter of Credit; provided that (i) giving effect to the face amount of all such Letters of Credit, the Outstanding Obligations do not exceed the then applicable Aggregate Commitments, and (ii) the Aggregate Effective Amount under all outstanding Letters of Credit shall not exceed \$5,000,000. Each Letter of Credit shall be in a form acceptable to the Issuing Lender. Unless all the Lenders otherwise consent in a writing delivered to the Administrative Agent, no Letter of Credit shall have a term which exceeds one year or extends beyond the Maturity Date.

(b) Each Request for Letter of Credit shall be submitted to the Issuing Lender, with a copy to the Administrative Agent, at least two Business Days prior to the date upon which the related Letter of Credit is proposed to be issued. The Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Issuing Lender whether such Request for Letter of Credit, and the issuance of a Letter of Credit pursuant thereto, conforms to the requirements of this Agreement. Upon issuance of a Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent, who shall promptly notify the Lenders, of the amount and terms thereof.

(c) Upon the issuance of a Letter of Credit, each Lender shall be deemed to have purchased a pro rata participation in such Letter of Credit from the Issuing Lender in an amount equal to that Lender's Pro Rata Share. Without limiting the scope and nature of each Lender's participation in any Letter of Credit, to the extent that the Issuing Lender has not been reimbursed by Borrower for any payment required to be made by the Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit, each Lender shall, pro rata according to its Pro Rata Share, pay the purchase price for such participation to the Issuing Lender through the Administrative Agent promptly upon demand therefor. The obligation of each Lender to so pay the participation purchase price to the Issuing Lender shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by the occurrence of an Event of Default or any other occurrence or event. Any such payment of the purchase price shall not relieve or otherwise impair the obligation of Borrower to reimburse the Issuing Lender for the amount of any payment made by the Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit together with interest as hereinafter provided.

(d) Borrower agrees to pay to the Issuing Lender through the Administrative Agent an amount equal to any payment made by the Issuing Lender with respect to each Letter of Credit upon demand by the Issuing Lender therefor, together with interest on such amount from the date of any payment made by the Issuing Lender at the Default Rate. The principal amount of any such payment shall be used to reimburse the Issuing Lender for the payment made by it under the Letter of Credit and, to the extent that the Lenders have not reimbursed the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 2.4(c), the interest amount of any such payment shall be for the account of the Issuing Lender. Each Lender that has paid the participation purchase price to the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 2.4(c) shall thereupon acquire a pro rata participation, to the extent of such payment, in the claim of the Issuing Lender against Borrower for reimbursement of principal and interest under this Section 2.4(d) and shall share, in accordance with that pro rata participation, in any principal payment made by Borrower with respect to such claim and in any interest payment made by Borrower (but only with respect to periods subsequent to the date such Lender paid the participation purchase price to the Issuing Lender) with respect to such claim.

30

(e) Borrower may, pursuant to a Request for Loan, request that Advances be made pursuant to Section 2.1(a) to provide funds for the payment required by Section 2.4(d) and, for this purpose, the conditions precedent set forth in Article 8 shall not apply. The proceeds of such Advances shall be paid directly to the Issuing Lender to reimburse it for the payment made by it under the Letter of Credit.

(f) If Borrower fails to make the payment required by Section 2.4(d) on a timely basis then, in lieu of the payment of the participation purchase price to the Issuing Lender under Section 2.4(c), the Issuing Lender may (but is not required to), without notice to or the consent of Borrower, instruct the Administrative Agent to cause Base Rate Advances to be made by the Lenders under their respective Commitments in an aggregate amount equal to the amount paid by the Issuing Lender with respect to that Letter of Credit and, for this purpose, the conditions precedent to Advances set forth in Article 8 shall not apply. The proceeds of such Advances shall be paid directly to the Issuing Lender to reimburse it for the payment made by it under the Letter of Credit.

(g) The issuance of any supplement, modification, amendment, renewal, or extension to or of any Letter of Credit shall be treated in all respects the same as the issuance of a new Letter of Credit, provided that this clause (g) shall not require the payment of any letter of credit fees except to the extent that such supplementation, modification, amendment, renewal or extension results in an increase to the amount of the related Letter of Credit or any extension of its tenor.

(h) The obligation of Borrower to pay to the Issuing Lender the amount of any payment made by the Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit shall be absolute, unconditional, and irrevocable, subject only to performance by the Issuing Lender of its obligations to Borrower under Uniform Commercial Code Section 5109, as in effect in the State of California. Without limiting the foregoing, the obligations of Borrower to the Issuing Lender shall not be affected by any of the following circumstances:

(i) any lack of validity or enforceability of the Letter of Credit, this Agreement, or any other Agreement or instrument relating thereto;

(ii) any amendment or waiver of the terms of the Letter of Credit, or any consent to departure from the Letter of Credit, this Agreement, or any other Agreement or instrument relating thereto;

(iii) the existence of any claim, setoff, defense, or other rights which Borrower may have at any time against any Creditor, any beneficiary of the Letter of Credit (or any persons or entities for whom any such beneficiary

-25-

may be acting) or any other Person, whether in connection with the Letter of Credit, this Agreement, or any other Agreement or instrument relating thereto, or any unrelated transactions;

(iv) any demand, statement, or any other document presented under the Letter of Credit proving to be forged, fraudulent, invalid, or insufficient in any respect or any statement therein being untrue or inaccurate in any respect whatsoever so long as any such document appeared to comply with the terms of the Letter of Credit;

(v) payment by the Issuing Lender in good faith under the Letter of Credit against presentation of a draft or any accompanying document which does not strictly comply with the terms of the Letter of Credit, except to the extent that the making of such payment has been determined by a court or arbitrator to result from the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of the Issuing Lender;

(vi) the existence, character, quality, quantity, condition, packing, value or delivery of any Property purported to be represented by documents presented in connection with any Letter of Credit or any difference between any such Property and the character, quality, quantity, condition, or value of such Property as described in such documents;

(vii) the time, place, manner, order or contents of shipments or deliveries of Property as described in documents presented in connection with any Letter of Credit or the existence, nature and extent of any insurance relative thereto;

(viii) the solvency or financial responsibility of any party issuing any documents in connection with a Letter of Credit;

(ix) any failure or delay in notice of shipments or arrival of any Property;

(x) any error in the transmission of any message relating to a Letter of Credit, or any delay or interruption in any such message, not caused by the Issuing Lender;

(xi) any error, neglect or default of any correspondent of the Issuing Lender in connection with a Letter of Credit (but without prejudice to any claim by Borrower against such correspondent);

(xii) any consequence arising from acts of God, war, insurrection, civil unrest, disturbances, labor disputes, emergency conditions or other causes beyond the control of the Issuing Lender;

-26-

(xiii) so long as the Issuing Lender in good faith determines that the contract or document appears to comply with the terms of the Letter of Credit, the form, accuracy, genuineness or legal effect of any contract or document referred to in any document submitted to the Issuing Lender in connection with a Letter of Credit; and

(xiv) where the Issuing Lender has acted in good faith and observed general banking usage, any other circumstances whatsoever.

(i) The Issuing Lender shall be entitled to the protection accorded to the Administrative Agent pursuant to Article 10, mutatis mutandis.

2.5 Swing Line. (a) Subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, from the Closing Date through the day prior to the Maturity Date the Swing Line Lender may, from time to time in its discretion, make Swing Line Loans to Borrower in such amounts as Borrower may request which do not result in the Outstanding Obligations being in excess of the then effective Aggregate Commitments, provided that (i) after giving effect to each Swing Line Loan, the Swing Line Outstandings shall not exceed \$5,000,000 and (ii) without the consent of all of the Lenders, no Swing Line Loan may be made during the continuation of an Event of Default. Borrower may borrow, repay and reborrow under this Section. Unless notified to the contrary by the Swing Line Lender, Swing Line Loans may be made in amounts which are integral multiples of \$100,000 upon telephonic request by a Responsible Official of Borrower made to the Administrative Agent not later than 1:00 p.m., California local time, on the Business Day of the requested borrowing (which telephonic request shall be promptly confirmed in writing by telecopier), provided that if the requested Swing Line Loan is to be credited to an account which is not with the Swing Line Lender, the request must be submitted by 11:30 a.m., California local time. Promptly after receipt of such a request for borrowing, the Administrative Agent shall provide telephonic verification to the Swing Line Lender that, after giving effect to such request, the Outstanding Obligations will not exceed the Aggregate Commitments. Each Swing Line Loan shall bear interest at a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the Base Rate plus the then applicable Base Rate Spread. Each change in the interest rate under this Section 2.5(a) due to a change in the Base Rate shall take effect simultaneously with the corresponding change in the Base Rate. Unless notified to the contrary by the Swing Line Lender, each repayment of a Swing Line Loan shall be in an amount which is an integral multiple of \$100,000. If Borrower instructs the Swing Line Lender to debit its demand deposit account at the Swing Line Lender in the amount of any payment with respect to a Swing Line Loan, or the Swing Line Lender otherwise receives repayment, after 3:00 p.m., California local time, on a Business Day, such payment shall be deemed received on the next Business Day. The Swing Line Lender shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent of the Swing Loan Outstandings each time there is a change therein under the Swing Line.

(b) Upon the making of a Swing Line Loan in accordance with Section 2.5(a), each Lender shall be deemed to have purchased from the Swing Line Lender a participation therein in an amount equal to that Lender's Pro Rata Share times the amount of the Swing Line Loan. Upon demand made by the Swing Line Lender through the Administrative Agent, each Lender shall, according to its Pro Rata Share, promptly provide to the Swing Line Lender its purchase price therefor in an amount equal to its participation therein. The obligation of each Lender to so provide its purchase price to the Swing Line Lender shall be absolute and unconditional (subject only to the making of a demand upon that Lender by the Swing Line Lender) and shall not be affected by the occurrence of a Default or Event

32

-27-

of Default; provided that no Lender shall be obligated to purchase its Pro Rata Share of (i) Swing Line Loans to the extent that Swing Line Outstandings are in excess of \$5,000,000 or to the extent that the sum of the Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes plus the Aggregate Effective Amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit plus the Swing Line Outstandings exceeds the Aggregate Commitments (as in effect on the date of the making of the related Swing Line Loan) and (ii) any Swing Line Loan made (absent the consent of all of the Lenders) during the continuation of an Event of Default. Each Lender that has provided to the Swing Line Lender the purchase price due for its participation in Swing Line Loans shall thereupon acquire a pro rata participation, to the extent of such payment, in the claim of the Swing Line Lender against Borrower for principal and interest and shall share, in accordance with that pro rata participation, in any principal payment made by Borrower with respect to such claim and in any interest payment made by Borrower (but only with respect to periods subsequent to the date such Lender paid the Swing Line Lender its purchase price) with respect to such claim.

(c) Upon any demand for payment of the Swing Line Outstandings by the Swing Line Lender (unless Borrower has made other arrangements acceptable to the Swing Line Lender to reduce the Swing Line Outstandings to \$0), Borrower shall request a Loan pursuant to Section 2.1(a) sufficient to repay all Swing Line Outstandings (and, for this purpose, Section 2.1(d) shall not apply). The Administrative Agent shall automatically provide the respective Advances made by each Lender to the Swing Line Lender (which the Swing Line Lender shall then apply to the Swing Line Outstandings). In the event that Borrower fails to request a Loan within the time specified by Section 2.2 on any such date, the Administrative Agent may, but is not required to, without notice to or the consent of Borrower, cause Advances to be made by the Lenders under their respective Commitments in amounts which are sufficient to reduce the Swing Line Outstandings as required above. The conditions precedent set forth in Article 8 shall not apply to Advances to be made by the Lenders pursuant to the two preceding sentences but the Lenders shall not be obligated to make such Advances to the extent that the conditions set forth in Section 2.5(a)(i) and (ii) were not satisfied as to any Swing Line Loan which is part of such Swing Line Outstandings. The proceeds of such Advances shall be paid directly to the Swing Line Lender for application to the Swing Line Outstandings.

2.6 Voluntary Reduction of Commitments. Borrower shall have the right, at any time and from time to time, without penalty or charge, effective following at least three Business Days' prior written notice by a Responsible Official of Borrower to the Administrative Agent, voluntarily to reduce, permanently and irrevocably, in aggregate principal amounts in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 but not less than \$5,000,000, or to terminate, all or a portion of the then undisbursed portion of the Aggregate Commitments; provided that the Aggregate Commitments may not be so reduced below an amount equal to the then Outstanding Obligations. The voluntary reduction of the Aggregate Commitments by Borrower under this Section shall have no effect upon the requirement of mandatory reductions thereof in accordance with Section 2.7. The Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Lenders of any reduction or termination of their Commitments under this Section.

2.7 Mandatory Reductions of the Aggregate Commitments. The Aggregate Commitments shall be automatically and permanently reduced (a) on each Reduction Date by the related Reduction Amount, (b) to the extent that the aggregate amount of all Dispositions made pursuant to Section 6.1 is in excess of \$5,000,000, on the date which is six months following the date of any Disposition, by the Net Cash Proceeds received by Borrower and its Subsidiaries as the consideration therefor (net of any associated transactional expenses) minus the amount thereof then reinvested by Borrower through permitted Capital Expenditures or Permitted Acquisitions following the date of such Disposition

33

-28-

(written notice of which shall be delivered to the Administrative Agent promptly following such reinvestment), and (c) to the extent that such Net Cash Proceeds of any issuances by Borrower or its Subsidiaries of Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness permitted by Section 6.8 and Indebtedness to Borrower and its Subsidiaries or the Lenders under and pursuant to this Agreement), concurrently with the receipt of such Net Cash Proceeds in the amount of such Net Cash Proceeds. Each reduction of the Aggregate Commitments pursuant to Sections (b) and (c) shall be applied to the Reduction Amounts on then remaining Reduction Dates ratably.

2.8 Administrative Agent's Right to Assume Funds Available for Advances. Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified by any Lender no later than 10:00 a.m. (California time) on the Business Day of the proposed funding by the Administrative Agent of any Loan that such Lender does not intend to make available to the Administrative Agent such Lender's portion of the total amount of such Loan, the Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender has made such amount available to the Administrative Agent on the date of the Loan and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to Borrower the corresponding amount. If the Administrative Agent has made funds available to Borrower based on such assumption and such corresponding amount is not in fact made available to the Administrative Agent by such Lender, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to recover such corresponding amount on demand from such Lender. If such Lender does not pay such corresponding amount forthwith upon the Administrative Agent's demand therefor, the Administrative Agent promptly shall notify Borrower who shall pay such corresponding amount to the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent also shall be entitled to recover from such Lender interest on such corresponding amount in respect of each day from the date such corresponding amount was made available by the Administrative Agent to Borrower to the date such corresponding amount is recovered by the Administrative Agent, at a rate per annum equal to the daily Federal Funds Rate. Nothing herein shall be deemed to relieve any Lender from its obligation to fulfill its Commitment.

2.9 Senior Indebtedness. The Obligations shall be and hereby are designated by Borrower as "Senior Indebtedness" and "Designated Senior Indebtedness" with respect to all Indebtedness and other obligations of Borrower and its Subsidiaries (to the effect that the Obligations shall be afforded all rights afforded to the most senior class of creditors thereunder) which are subordinated in any manner or to any extent to any other Indebtedness and other obligations of Borrower or its Subsidiaries.

-29-

3.1 Principal and Interest.

(a) Interest shall be payable on the outstanding daily unpaid principal amount of each Advance from the date thereof until payment in full is made and shall accrue and be payable at the rates set forth or provided for herein before and after default, before and after maturity, before and after judgment, and before and after the commencement of any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law, with interest on overdue interest at the Default Rate to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Laws.

(b) Interest accrued on each Base Rate Loan through the last Business Day of each calendar month shall be due and payable on the next Business Day. Except as otherwise provided in Section 3.9, the unpaid principal amount of each Base Rate Loan shall bear interest at a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the Base Rate plus the Base Rate Spread. Each change in the interest rate under this Section 3.1(b) due to a change in the Base Rate shall take effect simultaneously with the corresponding change in the Base Rate.

(c) Interest accrued on each LIBOR Loan which is for a term of three months or less shall be due and payable on the last day of the related Interest Period. Interest accrued on each other LIBOR Loan shall be due and payable on the date which is three months after the date such LIBOR Loan was made and on the last day of the related Interest Period. Except as otherwise provided in Sections 3.1(d) and 3.9, the unpaid principal amount of any LIBOR Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the LIBOR for that LIBOR Loan plus the LIBOR Spread.

(d) During the existence of a Default or Event of Default, the Required Lenders may determine that any or all then outstanding LIBOR Loans shall be converted to Base Rate Loans. Such conversion shall be effective upon notice to Borrower from the Required Lenders (or from the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Required Lenders) and shall continue so long as such Default or Event of Default continues to exist.

(e) If not sooner paid, the principal Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes shall be payable as follows:

(i) the principal amount of each LIBOR Loan shall be payable on the last day of the Interest Period for such Loan (provided that such principal amount may be paid using the proceeds of a Base Rate Loan made pursuant to Section 2.1(g));

(ii) the amount, if any, by which the Outstanding Obligations at any time exceed the Aggregate Commitments shall be payable immediately; and

-30-

(iii) the principal Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes and the Swing Line Documents shall in any event be payable on the Maturity Date.

(f) The Notes may, at any time and from time to time, voluntarily be paid or prepaid in whole or in part without premium or penalty, except that with respect to any voluntary prepayment under this Section, (i) any partial prepayment of a LIBOR Loan shall be not less than \$500,000, (ii) the Administrative Agent shall have received written notice of any prepayment by 10:00 a.m. on the Business Day of such prepayment (which must be a Business Day) in the case of a Base Rate Loan, and, in the case of a LIBOR Loan, three LIBOR Business Days before the date of prepayment, which notice shall identify the date and amount of the prepayment and the Loans being prepaid, (iii) each prepayment of principal shall be accompanied by payment of interest accrued to the date of payment on the amount of principal paid and (iv) any payment or prepayment of all or any part of any LIBOR Loan on a day other than the last day of the applicable Interest Period shall be subject to Section 3.8(d).

3.2 Lead Arranger's Fees. On the date hereof, Borrower shall pay to Lead Arranger through the Administrative Agent certain fees in the amount heretofore agreed upon by letter agreement between Borrower and the Lead Arranger. These fees are for the services of the Lead Arranger in arranging the credit facilities under this Agreement and are fully earned when paid and are nonrefundable.

3.3 Upfront Fees. On the date hereof, Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent, for the account of each Lender, upfront fees in an amount equal to (a) that Lender's allocated Commitment times (b) a fee percentage based upon the amount of the offered commitment of that Lender to the credit facility described herein, as set forth in a letter agreement of even date herewith among Borrower, the Lead Arranger and Bank of America. Such upfront fees are for the credit facilities committed by each Lender under this Agreement and are fully earned when paid. The upfront fees paid to each Lender are solely for its own account and are nonrefundable.

3.4 Non-Use Fee. From the date hereof, Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable accounts of the Lenders pro rata according to their respective Pro Rata Shares, a commitment fee equal to the Non-Use Fee Rate in effect from time to time times the average daily amount by which the Aggregate Commitments exceed the sum of (a) the aggregate principal amount outstanding under the Notes (but not the Swing Line Outstandings except to the extent a Lender has provided the purchase price due for its participation in Swing Line Loans to the Swing Line Lender in Cash) plus (b) the Aggregate Effective Amount under all outstanding Standby Letters of Credit. The non-use fee shall be payable quarterly in arrears on each Quarterly Payment Date, on the Maturity Date and upon the date of any partial reduction or termination of the Aggregate Commitments pursuant to Sections 2.6 or 2.7.

3.5 Letter of Credit Fees. Concurrently with the issuance of each Letter of Credit, Borrower shall pay a letter of credit issuance fee to the Issuing Lender, for the sole account of the Issuing Lender, in an amount set forth in a letter agreement between Borrower and the Issuing Lender. Each letter of credit issuance fee is nonrefundable. On each Quarterly Payment Date and on the Maturity Date, Borrower shall also pay to the Administrative Agent in arrears, for the ratable account of the Lenders in accordance with their Pro Rata Share, letter of credit fees in an amount equal to (a) the then applicable LIBOR Spread times the average daily Aggregate Effective Amount of all Standby

-31-

Letters of Credit and (b) fifty percent (50%) of the then applicable LIBOR Spread times the average daily Aggregate Effective Amount of all commercial Letters of Credit, in each case for the period from the Closing Date or the most recent Quarterly Payment Date. All letter of credit fees shall also be non-refundable.

3.6 Administrative Fees. On the date hereof and annually thereafter, Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent an administrative fee in such amounts as heretofore agreed upon by letter agreement between Borrower and Bank of America and the Lead Arranger. The administrative fee is for the services to be performed by the Administrative Agent in acting as Administrative Agent and is fully earned on the date paid. The administrative fee paid to the Administrative Agent is solely for its own account and is nonrefundable.

3.7 Increased Commitment Costs. If any Lender shall determine in good faith that the introduction after the date hereof of any applicable law, rule, regulation or guideline regarding capital adequacy, or any change therein or any change in the interpretation or administration thereof by any central bank or other Governmental Agency charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by such Lender (or its Eurodollar Lending Office) or any corporation controlling the Lender, with any request, guideline or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the force of Law) of any such central bank or other authority, affects or would affect the amount of capital required or expected to be maintained by such Lender or any corporation controlling such Lender and (taking into consideration such Lender's or such corporation's policies with respect to capital adequacy and such Lender's reasonably expected return on capital under this Agreement) determines in good faith that the amount of such capital is increased, or the rate of return on capital is reduced, as a consequence of its obligations under this Agreement, then, within ten Business Days after demand of such Lender, Borrower shall pay to such Lender, from time to time as specified in good faith by such Lender, additional amounts sufficient to compensate such Lender in light of such circumstances, to the extent reasonably allocable to such obligations under this Agreement, provided that Borrower shall not be obligated to pay any such amount which arose prior to the date which is ninety days preceding the date of such demand or is attributable to periods prior to the date which is ninety days preceding the date of such demand, and provided further that in the case where Borrower becomes obligated to pay a material amount under this Section to any Lender, that Lender will be subject to removal in accordance with Section 11.26, provided that Borrower shall have paid such amount to that Lender and that Borrower, within the thirty (30) day period following the date of such payment, shall have notified that Lender in writing of Borrower's intent to so remove the Lender. Each Lender's determination of such amounts shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

3.8 LIBOR Costs and Related Matters.

(a) If, after the date hereof, the existence or occurrence of any Special LIBOR Circumstance:

(i) shall subject any Lender or its LIBOR Office to any tax, duty or other charge or cost with respect to any LIBOR Advance, any of its Notes evidencing LIBOR Loans or its obligation to make LIBOR Advances, or shall change the basis of taxation of payments to any Lender attributable to the principal of or interest on any LIBOR Advance or any other amounts due under this Agreement in respect of any LIBOR Advance, any of its Notes evidencing LIBOR Loans or its obligation to make

- 32 -

LIBOR Advances, excluding, in the case of each Lender, the Administrative Agent and each Eligible Assignee, and any Affiliate or LIBOR Office thereof, (i) taxes imposed on or measured in whole or in part by its overall net income, gross income or gross receipts or capital and franchise taxes imposed on it, by (A) any jurisdiction (or political subdivision thereof) in which it is organized or maintains its principal office or LIBOR Office or (B) any jurisdiction (or political subdivision thereof) in which it is "doing business" (unless it would not be doing business in such jurisdiction (or political subdivision thereof) absent the transactions contemplated hereby), (ii) any withholding taxes or other taxes based on gross income imposed by the United States of America (other than withholding taxes and taxes based on gross income resulting solely from or attributable to any change in any law, rule or regulation or any change in the interpretation or administration of any law, rule or regulation by any Governmental Agency) or (iii) any withholding taxes or other taxes based on gross income imposed by the United States of America for any period with respect to which it has failed to provide Borrower with the appropriate form or forms required by Section 11.20, to the extent such forms are then required by applicable Laws;

(b) shall impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve not applicable or deemed applicable on the date hereof (including, without limitation, any reserve imposed by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, but excluding the Reserve Percentage taken into account in calculating the LIBOR), special deposit, capital or similar requirements against assets of, deposits with or for the account of, or credit extended by, any Lender or its LIBOR Office; or

(iii) shall impose on any Lender or its LIBOR Office or the Designated LIBOR Market any other condition affecting any LIBOR Advance, any of its Notes evidencing LIBOR Loans, its obligation to make LIBOR Advances or this Agreement, or shall otherwise affect any of the same;

and the result of any of the foregoing, as determined in good faith by such Lender, increases the cost to such Lender or its LIBOR Office of making or maintaining any LIBOR Advance or in respect of any LIBOR Advance, any of its Notes evidencing LIBOR Loans or its obligation to make LIBOR Advances or reduces the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Lender or its LIBOR Office with respect to any LIBOR Advance, any of its Notes evidencing LIBOR Loans or its obligation to make LIBOR Advances (assuming such Lender's LIBOR Office had funded 100% of its LIBOR Advance in the Designated LIBOR Market), then, within five (5) Business Days after demand by such Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), Borrower shall pay to such Lender such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender for such increased cost or reduction (determined as though such Lender's LIBOR Office had funded 100% of its LIBOR Advance in the Designated LIBOR Market). Borrower hereby indemnifies each Lender against, and agrees to hold each Lender harmless from and reimburse such Lender within ten Business Days after demand for (without duplication) all costs, expenses, claims, penalties, liabilities, losses, reasonable legal fees and damages incurred or sustained by each Lender in connection with this Agreement, or any of the rights, obligations or transactions provided for or contemplated herein, as a direct result of the existence or occurrence of any Special LIBOR Circumstance. A statement of any Lender claiming compensation under this subsection and setting forth in reasonable detail the additional amount

38

or amounts to be paid to it hereunder shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. Each Lender agrees to endeavor promptly to notify Borrower of any event of which it has actual knowledge, occurring after the Effective Date, which will entitle such Lender to compensation pursuant to this Section, and agrees to designate a different LIBOR Office if such designation will avoid the need for or reduce the amount of such compensation and will not, in the good faith judgment of such Lender, otherwise be materially disadvantageous to such Lender. If any Lender claims compensation under this Section, Borrower may at any time, upon at least four LIBOR Business Days' prior notice to the Administrative Agent and such Lender and upon payment in full of the amounts provided for in this Section through the date of such payment plus any prepayment fee required by Section 3.8(d), pay in full the affected LIBOR Advances of such Lender or request that such LIBOR Advances be converted to Base Rate Advances.

(b) If, after the date hereof, the existence or occurrence of any Special LIBOR Circumstance shall, in the good faith opinion of any % f(x) = 0Lender, make it unlawful or impossible for such Lender or its LIBOR Office to make, maintain or fund its portion of any LIBOR Loan, or materially restrict the authority of such Lender to purchase or sell, or to take deposits of, Dollars in the Designated LIBOR Market, or to determine or charge interest rates based upon the LIBOR, and such Lender shall so notify the Administrative Agent, then such Lender's obligation to make LIBOR Advances shall be suspended for the duration of such illegality or impossibility and the Administrative Agent forthwith shall give notice thereof to the other Lenders and Borrower. Upon receipt of such notice, the outstanding principal amount of such Lender's LIBOR Advances, together with accrued interest thereon, automatically shall be converted to Base Rate Advances with Interest Periods corresponding to the LIBOR Loans of which such LIBOR Advances were a part on either (1) the last day of the Interest Period(s) applicable to such LIBOR Advances if such Lender may lawfully continue to maintain and fund such LIBOR Advances to such day(s) or (2) immediately if such Lender may not lawfully continue to fund and maintain such LIBOR Advances to such day(s), provided that in such event the conversion shall not be subject to payment of a prepayment fee under Section 3.8(d). Each Lender agrees to endeavor promptly to notify Borrower of any event of which it has actual knowledge, occurring after the Effective Date, which will cause that Lender to notify the Administrative Agent under this Section 3.8(b), and agrees to designate a different LIBOR Office if such designation will avoid the need for such notice and will not, in the good faith judgment of such Lender, otherwise be materially disadvantageous to such Lender. In the event that any Lender is unable, for the reasons set forth above, to make, maintain or fund its portion of any LIBOR Loan, such Lender shall fund such amount as a Base Rate Advance for the same period of time, and such amount shall be treated in all respects as a Base Rate Advance. Any Lender whose obligation to make LIBOR Advances has been suspended under this Section 3.8(b) shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent and Borrower of the cessation of the Special LIBOR Circumstance which gave rise to such suspension. In the case where Borrower becomes obligated to pay a material amount under this Section to any Lender, that Lender will be subject to removal in accordance with Section 11.26, provided that Borrower shall have paid such amount to that Lender and that Borrower, within the thirty (30) day period following the date of such payment, shall have notified that Lender in writing of Borrower's intent to so remove the Lender.

(c) If, with respect to any proposed LIBOR Loan:

-34-

(i) the Administrative Agent reasonably determines that, by reason of circumstances affecting the Designated LIBOR Market generally that are beyond the reasonable control of the Lenders, deposits in Dollars (in the applicable amounts) are not being offered to any Lender in the Designated LIBOR Market for the applicable Interest Period; or

(ii) the Required Lenders advise the Administrative Agent that the LIBOR as determined by the Administrative Agent (i) does not represent the effective pricing to such Lenders for deposits in Dollars in the Designated LIBOR Market in the relevant amount for the applicable Interest Period, or (ii) will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders of making the applicable LIBOR Advances;

then the Administrative Agent forthwith shall give notice thereof to Borrower and the Lenders, whereupon until the Administrative Agent notifies Borrower that the circumstances giving rise to such suspension no longer exist, the obligation of the Lenders to make any future LIBOR Advances shall be suspended. If at the time of such notice there is then pending a Request for Loan that specifies a LIBOR Loan, such Request for Loan shall be deemed to specify a Base Rate Loan.

(d) Upon payment or prepayment of any LIBOR Advance (other than as the result of a conversion required under Section 3.8(b)), on a day other than the last day in the applicable Interest Period (whether voluntarily, involuntarily, by reason of acceleration, or otherwise), or upon the failure of Borrower (for a reason other than the failure of a Lender to make an Advance) to borrow on the date or in the amount specified for a LIBOR Loan in any Request for Loan, Borrower shall pay to the appropriate Lender within ten Business Days after demand a prepayment fee or failure to borrow fee, as the case may be (determined as though 100% of the LIBOR Advance had been funded in the Designated LIBOR Market) equal to the sum of:

> (i) the principal amount of the LIBOR Advance prepaid or not borrowed, as the case may be, times the number of days between the date of prepayment or failure to borrow, as applicable, and the last day in the applicable Interest Period, divided by 360, times the applicable Interest Differential (provided that the product of the foregoing formula must be a positive number); plus

(ii) all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by each Lender which are reasonably attributable to such payment, prepayment or failure to borrow.

Each Lender's determination of the amount of any prepayment fee payable under this Section 3.8(d) shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

3.9 Default Rate. If any installment of principal or interest or any fee or cost or other amount payable under any Credit Document to the Administrative Agent or any Lender is not paid when due (after giving effect to any applicable grace period), or at the option of the Required Lenders upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, the outstanding Loans, and any such delinquent fees, costs or other amounts, shall thereafter bear interest at a rate which is 2% per annum in excess of the otherwise applicable rate, and the outstanding Letters of Credit shall thereafter accrue fees at a rate which is 2% per annum in excess of the otherwise applicable fees, in each case to the fullest

40

-35-

extent permitted by applicable Laws. Accrued and unpaid interest on past due amounts (including interest on past due interest) shall be compounded monthly, on the last day of each calendar month, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Laws.

3.10 Computation of Interest and Fees. Computation of interest on Base Rate Loans shall be calculated on the basis of a year of 365 or 366 days, as the case may be, and the actual number of days elapsed; computation of interest on LIBOR Loans and all fees under this Agreement shall be calculated on the basis of a year of 360 days and the actual number of days elapsed. Borrower acknowledges that such latter calculation method will result in a higher yield to the Lenders than a method based on a year of 365 or 366 days. Interest shall accrue on each Loan for the day on which the Loan is made; interest shall not accrue on a Loan, or any portion thereof, for the day on which the Loan or such portion is paid. Any Loan that is repaid on the same day on which it is made shall bear interest for one day. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, interest in excess of the maximum amount permitted by applicable Laws shall not accrue or be payable hereunder or under the Notes, and any amount paid as interest hereunder or under the Notes which would otherwise be in excess of such maximum permitted amount shall instead be treated as a payment of principal.

3.11 Non-Business Days. If any payment to be made by Borrower or any other Party under any Credit Document shall come due on a day other than a Business Day, payment shall instead be considered due on the next succeeding Business Day and the extension of time shall be reflected in computing interest and fees.

3.12 Manner and Treatment of Payments.

(a) Subject to Section 3.12(e) below, each payment hereunder (except payments pursuant to Sections 2.5, 3.7, 3.8, 11.3, 11.11 and 11.22) or on the Notes, on the Swing Line Documents or under any other Credit Document shall be made to the Administrative Agent, at the Administrative Agent's Office, for the account of each of the Lenders or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, in immediately available funds not later than 11:00 a.m. on the day of payment (which must be a Business Day). All payments received after 11:00 a.m. on any Business Day, shall be deemed received on the next succeeding Business Day. The amount of all payments received by the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender shall be immediately paid by the Administrative Agent to the applicable Lender in immediately available funds and, if such payment was received by the Administrative Agent by 11:00 a.m. on a Business Day and not so made available to the account of a Lender on that Business Day, the Administrative Agent shall reimburse that Lender for the cost to such Lender of funding the amount of such payment at the Federal Funds Rate. All payments shall be made in lawful money of the United States of America.

(b) Each payment or prepayment on account of any Loan (other than Swing Line Advances) shall be applied pro rata according to the outstanding Advances made by each Lender comprising such Loan.

(c) Each Lender shall use its best efforts to keep a record of Advances made by it and payments received by it with respect to each of its Notes and, subject to Section 10.6(g), such record shall, as against Borrower, be presumptive evidence of the amounts owing absent manifest error. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, no Lender shall be liable to any Obligor for any failure to keep such a record.

(d) Each payment of any amount payable by Borrower or any other Obligor under this Agreement or any other Credit Document shall be made free and clear of, and without reduction by reason of, any taxes, assessments or other charges imposed by any Governmental Agency, central bank or comparable authority, excluding, in the case of each Lender, the Administrative Agent and each Eligible Assignee, and any Affiliate or LIBOR Office thereof, (i) taxes imposed on or measured in whole or in part by its overall net income, gross income or gross receipts or capital and franchise taxes imposed on it, (ii) any withholding taxes or other taxes based on gross income imposed by the United States of America (other than withholding taxes and taxes based on gross income resulting solely from or attributable to any change in any law, rule or regulation or any change in the interpretation or administration of any law, rule or regulation by any Governmental Agency) or (iii) any withholding taxes or other taxes based on gross income imposed by the United States of America for any period with respect to which it has failed to provide Borrower with the appropriate form or forms required by Section 11.21, to the extent such forms are then required by applicable Laws (all such non-excluded taxes, assessments or other charges being hereinafter referred to as "Taxes"). To the extent that Borrower is obligated by applicable Laws to make any deduction or withholding on account of Taxes from any amount payable to any Lender under this Agreement, Borrower shall (i) make such deduction or withholding and pay the same to the relevant Governmental Agency and (ii) pay such additional amount to that Lender as is necessary to result in that Lender's receiving a net after-Tax amount equal to the amount to which that Lender would have been entitled under this Agreement absent such deduction or withholding. If and when receipt of such payment results in an excess payment or credit to that Lender on account of such Taxes, that Lender shall promptly refund such excess to Borrower.

(e) On each date when payments are due pursuant to Section 3.12(a), Borrower agrees to maintain on deposit in the Designated Deposit Account an amount sufficient to pay any and all amounts so due in full on such date. Borrower hereby authorizes Administrative Agent (i) to deduct automatically from the Designated Deposit Account all such amounts when due under this Agreement or the other Credit Documents, and (ii) if and to the extent any payment of such amounts is not made when due, to deduct automatically any such amounts from any and all other accounts of Borrower or its Subsidiaries maintained with Bank of America. Administrative Agent agrees to provide timely written notice to Borrower of any automatic deduction made pursuant to this Section 3.12(e) showing in reasonable detail the amounts of such deduction. Each Lender agrees to reimburse Borrower for amounts, if any, deducted from such accounts in excess of amounts due hereunder or under any other Credit Document to the extent such amounts shall have been actually received by such Lender.

3.13 Funding Sources. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to obligate any Lender to obtain the funds for any Loan or Advance in any particular place or manner or to constitute a representation by any Lender that it has obtained or will obtain the funds for any Loan or Advance in any particular place or manner.

3.14 Failure to Charge Not Subsequent Waiver. Any decision by the Administrative Agent or any Lender not to require payment of any interest (including interest at the Default Rate), fee, cost or

-37-

other amount payable under any Credit Document, or to calculate any amount payable by a particular method, on any occasion shall in no way limit or be deemed a waiver of the Administrative Agent's or such Lender's right to require full payment of any interest (including interest at the Default Rate), fee, cost or other amount payable under any Credit Document, or to calculate an amount payable by another method that is not inconsistent with this Agreement, on any other or subsequent occasion.

3.15 Administrative Agent's Right to Assume Payments Will be Made by Borrower. Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified by Borrower prior to the date on which any payment to be made by Borrower hereunder is due that Borrower does not intend to remit such payment, the Administrative Agent may, in its discretion, assume that Borrower has remitted such payment when so due and the Administrative Agent may, in its discretion and in reliance upon such assumption, make available to each Lender on such payment date an amount equal to such Lender's share of such assumed payment. If Borrower has not in fact remitted such payment to the Administrative Agent, each Lender shall forthwith on demand repay to the Administrative Agent the amount of such assumed payment made available to such Lender, together with interest thereon in respect of each day from and including the date such amount was made available by the Administrative Agent to the Federal Funds Rate.

3.16 Fee Determination Detail. The Administrative Agent and any Lender shall provide reasonable detail to Borrower regarding the manner in which the amount of any payment to the Creditors, or that Lender, under Article 3 has been determined, concurrently with demand for such payment.

3.17 Survivability. All of Borrower's obligations under Sections 3.7 and 3.8 shall survive for ninety days following the date on which the Commitments are terminated, all Obligations hereunder are fully paid and all Letters of Credit have expired.

-38-

ARTICLE 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

In order to induce the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender, and the Lenders to enter into this Agreement and the other Credit Documents, to extend Loans and to issue and participate in Letters of Credit, Borrower represents and warrants to the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and each Lender that:

4.1 Existence and Qualification; Power; Compliance With Laws. Borrower is a corporation duly formed, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of Delaware. The chief executive offices of Borrower are in Long Beach, California. Borrower is duly qualified or registered to transact business and is in good standing in California and each other jurisdiction in which the conduct of its business or the ownership or leasing of its Properties makes such qualification or registration necessary, except where the failure so to qualify or register and to be in good standing would not have a material adverse effect on the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole. Borrower has all requisite power and authority to conduct its business, to own and lease its Properties and to execute, deliver and perform all of its Obligations under the Credit Documents. All outstanding shares of capital stock of Borrower are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, non-assessable and issued in compliance with all applicable state and federal securities and other Laws. Borrower is in compliance with all Laws and other legal requirements applicable to its business, has obtained all authorizations, consents, approvals, orders, licenses and permits from, and has accomplished all filings, registrations and qualifications with, or obtained exemptions from any of the foregoing from, any Governmental Agency that are necessary for the transaction of its business, except where the failure so to comply, file, register, qualify or obtain exemptions would not have a material adverse effect on the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

4.2 Authority; Compliance With Other Agreements and Instruments and Government Regulations. The execution, delivery and performance by each of Borrower and its Subsidiaries of the Credit Documents and the Acquisition Documents to which it is a Party have been duly authorized by all necessary action, and do not and will not:

(a) Require any consent or approval not heretofore obtained of any partner, director, stockholder, security holder or creditor;

(b) Violate or conflict with any provision of such Party's partnership agreement, certificate of limited partnership, charter, articles of incorporation or bylaws, or amendments thereto, as applicable;

(c) Result in or require the creation or imposition of any Lien or Right of Others (other than as provided under the Credit Documents) upon or with respect to any Property now owned or leased or hereafter acquired by such Party;

(d) Violate any provision of any Law (including, without limitation, Regulations T, U or X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award presently in effect and having applicability to such Party; or (e) Result in a breach of or constitute a default under, or cause or permit the acceleration of any obligation owed under, any indenture or loan or credit agreement or any other material agreement, lease or instrument to which such Party is a party or by which such Party or any of its Property is bound or affected;

and neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary thereof is in default under any Law, order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award, or any indenture, agreement, lease or instrument described in Section 4.2(e), in any respect that is materially adverse to the interests of any Creditor or that would have any material adverse effect on the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

4.3 No Governmental Approvals Required. No authorization, consent, approval, order, license or permit from, or filing, registration or qualification with, or exemption from any of the foregoing from, any Governmental Agency is or will be required to authorize or permit under applicable Law the execution, delivery and performance by Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof of the Credit Documents to which it is a Party.

4.4 Subsidiaries.

(a) Schedule 4.4 hereto correctly sets forth the names, forms of legal entity and jurisdictions of formation of all Subsidiaries of Borrower. Except as described in Schedule 4.4, Borrower does not own any capital stock, partnership interest, joint venture interest or other equity interest in any Person. Unless otherwise indicated in Schedule 4.4, all of the outstanding shares of capital stock or partnership or joint venture interests of each Subsidiary of Borrower are owned of record and beneficially by Borrower, and all securities and interests so owned are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, non-assessable and issued in compliance with all applicable state and federal securities and other Laws, and are free and clear of all Liens and Rights of Others.

(b) Each Subsidiary of Borrower is a legal entity of the form described for that Subsidiary in Schedule 4.4, duly formed, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of formation, is duly qualified or registered to transact business and is in good standing in each other jurisdiction in which the conduct of its business or the ownership or leasing of its Properties makes such qualification or registration necessary, except where the failure so to qualify or register and to be in good standing would not have a material adverse effect on the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and has all requisite legal power and authority to conduct its business and to own and lease its Properties and to execute, deliver and perform all of its Obligations under the Credit Documents.

(c) Each Subsidiary of Borrower is in compliance with all Laws (subject to the matters referred to in Schedule 4.18) and other legal requirements applicable to its business, has obtained all authorizations, consents, approvals, orders, licenses and permits from, and has accomplished all filings, registrations and qualifications with, or obtained exemptions from any of the foregoing from, any Governmental Agency that are necessary for the transaction of its business, except where the failure so to comply, file, register, qualify or obtain exemptions

- 40 -

would not have a material adverse effect on the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

4.5 Financial Statements. Borrower has furnished to each Creditor (a) the audited consolidated balance sheet of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at December 31, 1999, and audited consolidated statements of profit and loss and of changes in financial position of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for their fiscal year then ended, and (b) the unaudited consolidated balance sheets of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at June 30, 2000, and unaudited consolidated statements of profit and loss and of changes in financial position of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such quarter and for the portion of their fiscal year ended with such quarter. Such financial statements fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and changes in financial position of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at such dates and for such periods, in conformity with GAAP, consistently applied, provided that the balance sheets and statements referred to in (b) above are subject to normal year-end audit adjustments and do not contain footnotes.

4.6 No Other Liabilities; No Material Adverse Effect. Borrower and its Subsidiaries do not have any material liability or material contingent liability not reflected or disclosed in the financial statements or notes thereto described in Section 4.5. There has been no Material Adverse Effect since December 31, 1999.

4.7 Title to and Location of Property. Borrower and its Subsidiaries have good and valid title to all the Property reflected in the financial statements described in Section 4.5, other than Property subsequently sold in the ordinary course of business, free and clear of all Liens and Rights of Others other than Liens or Rights of Others permitted pursuant to Section 6.7. Schedule 4.7 hereto sets forth the street address for all material interests in real Property owned or held by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

4.8 Intangible Assets. Borrower and its Subsidiaries own, or possess the unrestricted right to use, all trademarks, trade names, copyrights, patents, patent rights, licenses and other Intangible Assets that are used in the conduct of their businesses as now operated, and no such Intangible Asset, to the best knowledge of Borrower, conflicts with the valid trademark, trade name, copyright, patent, patent right or Intangible Asset of any other Person to the extent that such conflict would have a material adverse effect on the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

4.9 Public Utility Holding Company Act. Neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary thereof is a "holding company", or a "subsidiary company" of a "holding company", or an "affiliate" of a "holding company" or of a "subsidiary company" of a "holding company", within the meaning of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935, as amended.

4.10 Litigation. Except for (i) any matter fully covered (subject to usual deductibles and retentions) by insurance for which the insurance carrier has assumed full responsibility, (ii) any matter, or series of related or similar matters, involving a claim against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of less than \$500,000, and (iii) matters set forth in Schedule 4.10 and in the financial statements (or the notes thereto) described in Section 4.5, there are no actions, suits or proceedings pending or, to the best knowledge of Borrower, threatened against or affecting Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any

-41-

Property of any of them in any court of Law or before any Governmental Agency that would impair Borrower's or any Subsidiary's financial condition or ability to repay the Loans.

47

4.11 Binding Obligations. Each of the Credit Documents to which Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof is a Party will, when executed and delivered by such Party, constitute the legal, valid and binding obligation of such Party, enforceable against such Party in accordance with its terms, except as enforcement may be limited by Bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, arrangement, moratorium or other similar Laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally or equitable principles relating to the granting of specific performance and other equitable remedies as a matter of judicial discretion.

 $4.12\ {\rm No}\ {\rm Default}.$ No event has occurred and is continuing that is a Default.

4.13 ERISA Plans. With respect to each Plan maintained by Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates:

(a) such Plan complies in all material respects with ERISA and any other applicable Laws to the extent that noncompliance may reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(b) such Plan has not incurred any "accumulated funding deficiency" (as defined in Section 302 of ERISA);

(c) no "reportable event" (as defined in Section 4043 of ERISA) has occurred; and

(d) neither Borrower nor any of its ERISA Affiliates has engaged in any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 4975 of the Code) that may reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and

(e) Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has incurred or expects to incur any withdrawal liability to any Multiemployer Plan that may reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.14 Regulations T, U and X; Investment Company Act. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged principally, or as one of its important activities, in the business of extending credit for the purpose of "purchasing" or "carrying" any "margin stock" or "margin security" within the meanings of Regulations T, U or X, respectively, of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. No part of the proceeds of any Loan hereunder will be used to purchase or carry any such "margin security" or "margin stock" or to extend credit to others for the purpose of purchasing or carrying any such "margin security" or "margin stock" in violation of Regulations T, U or X of said Board of Governors. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is or is required to be registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940.

4.15 Disclosure. No written statement made by Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof to any Creditor in connection with this Agreement, or in connection with any Loan, or in connection with the issuance of any Letter of Credit, contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits a material fact necessary to make the statement made not misleading. To the best knowledge of Borrower, there is

-42-

no fact which Borrower has not disclosed to any Creditor in writing which materially and adversely affects nor, so far as Borrower can now foresee, is reasonably likely to prove to affect materially and adversely the business, operations, Properties, prospects, profits or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the ability of Borrower and its Subsidiaries to perform their Obligations under the Credit Documents.

4.16 Tax Liability. Borrower and its Subsidiaries have filed all income tax returns which are required (including any extensions obtained pursuant to applicable Law) to be filed, and have paid, or made provision for the payment of, all taxes with respect to the periods, Property or transactions covered by said returns, or pursuant to any assessment received by Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof, except such taxes, if any, as are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which adequate reserves have been established and maintained.

4.17 Employee Matters. There is no strike, work stoppage or labor dispute with any union or group of employees pending or overtly threatened involving Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that could have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.18 Environmental Matters. Except as disclosed on Schedule 4.18 and in the financial statements (or the notes thereto) described in Section 4.5, (i) the real Property of Borrower and its Subsidiaries and the operations conducted thereon do not violate any applicable Law, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, order or determination of any governmental authority or any restrictive covenant or deed restriction (recorded or otherwise), including without limitation all applicable zoning ordinances and building codes, flood disaster Laws and Environmental Laws and regulations, in any respect which could have a Material Adverse Effect; (ii) without limitation of clause (i) above, such real Property and the operations conducted by Borrower, its subsidiaries or any current or prior owner or operator of such real Property or operation, are not in violation of or subject to any existing, pending or threatened action, suit, investigation, inquiry or proceeding by any governmental authority or to any remedial obligations under any Environmental Laws which, if determined adversely to Borrower and its Subsidiaries, could have a Material Adverse Effect; (iii) all notices, permits, licenses or similar authorizations, if any, required to be obtained or filed in connection with the operation or use of the real Property of Borrower, including without limitation past or present treatment, storage, disposal or release of a hazardous substance or solid waste into the environment, have been duly obtained or filed, except where the failure to obtain or file same would not have a material adverse effect on the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower; (iv) all significant amounts of hazardous waste generated at the real Property of Borrower have in the past been and shall continue to be transported, treated and disposed of only by carriers maintaining valid permits under RCRA and any other Environmental Laws and only at treatment, storage and disposal facilities maintaining valid permits under RCRA and any other Environmental Law, which carriers and facilities have been and are, to the best of Borrower's knowledge, operating in compliance with such permits or are exempt from obtaining such permits; (v) Borrower has no actual or constructive knowledge of the disposal or other release of any hazardous substance or solid waste, or the threatened release of hazardous substances, on or to the real Property of Borrower except in compliance with Environmental Laws, and that it has not been notified of same by any Governmental Agency; (vi) Borrower has no material contingent liability in connection with any release or threatened release of any hazardous substance or solid waste into the environment; and (vii) the use which Borrower makes or intends to make of Borrower's real Property will not result in the unlawful or unauthorized disposal or other release of any hazardous substance or solid waste on or to the real Property of Borrower. The terms "hazardous substance," "release" and

48

-43-

"threatened release" have the meanings specified in CERCLA, and the terms "solid waste" and "disposal" (or "disposed") have the meanings specified in RCRA; provided, however, in the event either CERCLA or RCRA is amended so as to broaden the meaning of any term defined thereby, such broader meaning shall apply subsequent to the effective date of such amendment, and provided further that, to the extent the laws of any state in which any of the real Property of Borrower is located establish a meaning for "hazardous substance," "release," "solid waste" or "disposal" which is broader than that specified in either CERCLA or RCRA, such broader meaning shall apply with regard to the real Property of Borrower located in such state.

4.19 Projections. The projections and each of the pro forma financial statements and certificates delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders in accordance with clauses (d), (g) and (h) of the definition of "Permitted Acquisition" represent Borrower's best estimate, as of the date of each such statement, of the future financial performance of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the periods set forth therein. Such pro forma financial statements are based on facts, as of the date of each such statement, are reasonable and consistent with such facts. No material (in amount and likelihood) fact or assumption is omitted as a basis for such pro forma financial statements which, in Borrower's reasonable business judgment, should be included, and such pro forma financial statements are reasonably based on such facts and assumptions.

-44-

ARTICLE 5. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS (OTHER THAN INFORMATION AND REPORTING REQUIREMENTS)

So long as any Loan remains unpaid, or any other Obligation remains unpaid or unperformed, or any portion of the Commitments remain outstanding, Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, unless the Required Lenders otherwise consent in writing:

5.1 Payment of Taxes and Other Potential Liens. Pay and discharge promptly all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon any of them, upon their respective Property or any part thereof, upon their respective income or profits or any part thereof or upon any right or interest of the Administrative Agent or any Lender under any Credit Document, except that Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall not be required to pay or cause to be paid (a) any income or gross receipts tax generally applicable to Lenders or (b) any tax, assessment, charge or levy that is not yet past due, or is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, so long as the relevant entity has established and maintains adequate reserves for the payment of the same and by reason of such nonpayment and contest no material item or portion of Property of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, is in jeopardy of being seized, levied upon or forfeited, or (c) miscellaneous taxes not willfully unpaid in an aggregate amount not greater than \$500,000 so long as by reason of such nonpayment no material item or portion of Property of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, is in jeopardy of being seized, levied upon or forfeited.

5.2 Preservation of Existence. Other than where the failure of which would not result in a Material Adverse Effect, preserve and maintain their respective existences, licenses, rights, franchises and privileges in the jurisdiction of their formation and all authorizations, consents, approvals, orders, licenses, permits, or exemptions from, or registrations with, any Governmental Agency that are necessary for the transaction of their respective business, and qualify and remain qualified to transact business in each jurisdiction in which such qualification is necessary in view of their respective business or the ownership or leasing of their respective Properties.

5.3 Maintenance of Properties. Maintain, preserve and protect all of their respective Properties and equipment in good order and condition, subject to wear and tear in the ordinary course of business, and not permit any waste of their respective Properties, except that the failure to maintain, preserve and protect a particular item of Property or equipment that is not of significant value, either intrinsically or to the operations of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, shall not constitute a violation of this covenant.

5.4 Maintenance of Insurance. Maintain liability and casualty insurance with responsible insurance companies in such amounts and against such risks as is usually carried by responsible companies engaged in similar businesses and owning similar Properties in the general areas in which Borrower and its Subsidiaries operate, nor shall the coverage or terms or exclusions thereof be materially modified, without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to the Administrative Agent.

5.5 Compliance With Laws. Comply with the requirements of all applicable Laws and orders of any Governmental Agency, noncompliance with which could materially adversely affect the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a

-45-

whole, except that Borrower and its Subsidiaries need not comply with a requirement then being contested by any of them in good faith by appropriate proceedings so long as no interest of any Creditor would be materially impaired thereby.

5.6 [RESERVED].

51

5.7 Keeping of Records and Books of Account. Keep adequate records and books of account reflecting all financial transactions in conformity with GAAP, consistently applied, and in material conformity with all applicable requirements of any Governmental Agency having regulatory jurisdiction over Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

5.8 Compliance With Agreements, Duties and Obligations. Promptly and fully comply with all their respective agreements, duties and obligations under the Credit Documents, and under any other agreements, indentures, leases and/or instruments to which any one or more of them is a party, whether such other agreements, indentures, leases and/or instruments are with any Creditor or another Person, except where failure to comply with any such agreement, indenture, lease or instrument (other than any Credit Document) would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.9 Use of Proceeds. The proceeds of the Loans, the Letters of Credit and the Swing Line Loans shall be used (a) on the Closing Date, to refinance the obligations of Borrower and its Subsidiaries under the Existing Credit Agreement, and (b) thereafter (i) to finance Capital Expenditures permitted hereby, (ii) to provide for working capital and other general corporate purposes of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, (iii) to fund Distributions permitted by Section 6.3, and (iv) to finance Permitted Acquisitions.

5.10 Subsidiary Guaranty. Cause each of its Subsidiaries, hereafter formed or acquired, to execute and deliver a joinder of the Guaranty as soon as practicable, but in any event within 5 days following such formation or acquisition.

5.11 [RESERVED].

5.12 Inspection Rights. Upon reasonable notice, at any time during regular business hours and as often as requested upon reasonable prior notice (but not so as to unreasonably interfere with the business of the Borrower), permit the Administrative Agent or any Lender, or any authorized employee, agent or representative thereof, to examine, audit and make copies and abstracts from the records and books of account of, and to visit and inspect the operations of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, and to discuss the affairs, finances and accounts of Borrower and its Subsidiaries with any of their officers, key employees, and accountants, and, upon request, furnish promptly to the Administrative Agent or any Lender true copies of all financial information made available to the senior management of Borrower. All reasonable expenses incurred by the Creditors in connection with this Section shall be promptly reimbursed by the Borrower.

5.13 Interest Rate Protection Agreement. If at any time the Outstanding Obligations are in excess of \$60,000,000, and either (a) the Leverage Ratio as of the last day of the then most recently ended Fiscal Quarter for which a Compliance Certificate is required to have been delivered was in excess of 2.50:1.00, or (b) giving pro forma effect to any Indebtedness incurred since such date to the Leverage Ratio as of such date, the Pro Forma Leverage Ratio as of that date is in excess of 2.50:1.00,

-46-

then Borrower, within ninety (90) days thereafter, shall enter into a Swap Agreement, in form and content and on terms and conditions satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, which shall provide interest rate protection to Borrower with respect to a portion of its Indebtedness in an amount equal to or greater than at least fifty percent of the principal amount of the then outstanding principal balance of the Loans.

ARTICLE 6. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

So long as any Loan remains unpaid, or any other Obligation remains unpaid or unperformed, or any portion of the Commitments remain outstanding, Borrower shall not, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to not, unless the Required Lenders otherwise consent in writing:

6.1 Disposition of Property. Make any Disposition of their Property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, other than Dispositions of the types described below made when no Default or Event of Default exists or would result therefrom:

- (a) obsolete or worn-out Property, tools or equipment no longer used or useful in its business or Real Property no longer used or useful in their business;
- (b) any inventory or other Property sold or disposed of in the ordinary course of business; and
- (c) other Dispositions of Property having an aggregate fair market value which is not in excess of \$10,000,000.

6.2 Mergers. Merge, consolidate or amalgamate with or into any Person, except mergers, consolidations or amalgamations of a Subsidiary of Borrower into Borrower (with Borrower as the surviving entity) or into any other Subsidiary of Borrower and mergers conducted pursuant to Permitted Acquisitions where Borrower or its pre-existing Subsidiary is the survivor thereof.

6.3 Distributions. Make any Distribution, whether from capital, income or otherwise, and whether in Cash or other Property, other than:

(a) Distributions from any Subsidiary of Borrower to Borrower;

(b) Provided that no Default or Event of Default exists or would result therefrom Borrower may repurchase shares of its common stock held by employees or former employees pursuant to employee stock ownership plans in existence on the Closing Date in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$1,000,000 in any Fiscal Year; and

(c) other Distributions made when no Default or Event of Default exists or would result therefrom in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$10,000,000 during any period of twelve consecutive months or \$25,000,000 during the term of this Agreement.

6.4 Hostile Tender Offers. Make any offer to purchase or acquire, or consummate a purchase or acquisition of, 5% or more of the capital stock of any corporation or other business entity if the board of directors or management of such corporation or business entity has notified Borrower that it opposes such offer or purchase and such notice has not been withdrawn or superseded.

6.5 ERISA. At any time, permit any Plan to: (i) engage in any non-exempt "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 4975 of the Code); (ii) fail to comply with ERISA or any other applicable Laws in all material respects; (iii) incur any material "accumulated funding deficiency" (as

defined in Section 302 of ERISA); or (iv) terminate in any manner, which, with respect to each event listed above, may reasonably be expected to result in any Material Adverse Effect, or (b) withdraw, completely or partially, from any Multiemployer Plan if to do so may reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

6.6 Change in Nature of Business. Make any material change in the nature of the business of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, as conducted and presently proposed to be conducted.

6.7 Liens, Negative Pledges and Rights of Others. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien, Negative Pledge prohibiting the granting of Liens to the Creditors or any Right of Others of any nature upon or with respect to any of their respective Properties, or engage in any sale and leaseback transaction with respect to any of their respective Properties, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except:

(a) Liens and Negative Pledges described on Schedule 6.7;

(b) Permitted Encumbrances and Permitted Rights of Others;

(c) Liens and Negative Pledges in favor of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders under the Credit Documents;

(d) Liens securing Indebtedness and Liens securing real property financings, in each case to the extent permitted under Section 6.8(c) and Negative Pledges in favor of the holders of such Indebtedness with respect to such Property;

(e) any Lien or Negative Pledge to the extent constituting a renewal, extension, refunding, refinancing or replacement of any Lien or Negative Pledge referred to in clauses (a); provided that the Indebtedness secured by any such Lien or Negative Pledge shall not be increased, or (c) of this Section, provided that such Lien or Negative Pledge relates solely to the Property which was subject to the Lien or Negative Pledge securing the obligation so renewed, extended, refunded, refinanced or replaced.

6.8 Indebtedness and Contingent Obligations. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Indebtedness or Contingent Obligation except:

(a) Indebtedness existing on the Closing Date and described on Schedule 6.8;

(b) Indebtedness and Contingent Obligations under the Credit Documents;

(c) purchase money Indebtedness (including Indebtedness incurred within one hundred eighty (180) days of such purchase for the purpose of financing such purchase), Capital Lease Obligations and real estate financing Indebtedness incurred when no Default or Event of Default has occurred and remains continuing, provided that the aggregate principal amount of such purchase money Indebtedness, real estate financing Indebtedness and Capital Lease Obligations outstanding at any time does not exceed \$15,000,000;

-49-

(d) Indebtedness consisting of one or more Swap Agreements entered into with respect to the Obligations;

(e) Subordinated Obligations incurred when no Default or Event of Default exists;

(f) unsecured Indebtedness to sellers in connection with Permitted Acquisitions in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$5,000,000 at any time; and

(g) amendments, renewals, extensions and refinancings of any of the Indebtedness and Capital Lease Obligations described in the foregoing clauses of this Section, to the extent that the then current principal amount thereof is not increased.

6.9 Transactions with Affiliates. Enter into any transaction of any kind with any Affiliate of Borrower other than (a) transactions between or among any of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, (b) employment arrangements with officers and directors of the Borrower in the ordinary course of business and (c) transactions on overall terms at least as favorable to Borrower or its Subsidiaries as would be the case in an arm's-length transaction between unrelated parties of equal bargaining power.

6.10 Change in Fiscal Year. Change its Fiscal Year.

6.11 Payment or Prepayment of Subordinated Obligations. Pay or prepay any principal (including sinking fund payments), interest or any other amount with respect to any Subordinated Obligation, or purchase or redeem any Subordinated Obligation, except Borrower may pay interest in accordance with the terms of any Subordinated Obligation so long as there has not occurred and is then continuing any Default or Event of Default.

6.12 Leverage Ratio. Permit the Leverage Ratio as of the last day of any Fiscal Quarter of Borrower and its Subsidiaries ending during any period specified below to exceed the designated ratios for the periods specified below:

Period	Maximum Ratio
Closing Date through and including third Fiscal Quarter in 2002	3.00:1.00
Fourth Fiscal Quarter in 2002 through and including the third Fiscal Quarter in 2004	2.75:1.00
Thereafter	2.50:1.00

6.13 Minimum EBITDA. Permit Adjusted EBITDA, for the period of four fiscal quarters ending on the last day of any Fiscal Quarter to be less than the sum of \$25,000,000 plus (a) 75% of the cumulative Acquired EBITDA since the Closing Date, and minus (b) 100% of the cumulative EBITDA attributable to any Person or assets sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of by Borrower or its

-50-

Subsidiaries following the Closing Date for the most recent twelve month period prior to such sale, transfer or other disposition.

6.14 Interest Coverage Ratio. Permit the Interest Coverage Ratio as of the last day of any Fiscal Quarter of Borrower and its Subsidiaries to be less than 3.00:1.00.

6.15 Net Worth. Permit Net Worth as of any date to be less than the sum of (a) \$80,000,000, plus (b) 75% of Net Income for each Fiscal Quarter which has ended following the Closing Date (without deduction for any net loss occurring in any such Fiscal Quarter), plus (c) 75% of the aggregate amount of the Net Cash Proceeds of each issuance of equity securities by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries following the Closing Date, minus (d) the aggregate amount of the Distributions made by Borrower pursuant to Section 6.3(c).

6.16 Capital Expenditures. Make or commit to make any Capital Expenditure other than:

(a) Capital Expenditures made during each Fiscal Year described below in an aggregate amount not to exceed the amount set forth opposite that Fiscal Year

Fiscal Ye	ear E	Ending	Maximum Amount
December	31,	2000	\$17,000,000
December	31,	2001	\$11,400,000
December			\$ 9,400,000
December	31,	2003	\$ 9,000,000
December	31,	2004	\$ 9,500,000
December	31,	2005	\$10,000,000;

provided that any such amount not expended during any Fiscal Year may instead be carried over and expended in the immediately succeeding Fiscal Year (but not in any subsequent Fiscal Year);

(b) additional Capital Expenditures made during Borrower's Fiscal Year ending December 31, 2000 and each subsequent year in an amount which does not exceed, during any such Fiscal Year, 1.5 times the depreciation during that Fiscal Year (determined in accordance with GAAP) associated with assets acquired pursuant to Permitted Acquisitions, provided that any such amount not expended during any Fiscal Year may instead be carried over and expended in the immediately succeeding Fiscal Year (but not in any subsequent Fiscal Year); and

(c) to the extent treated as Capital Expenditures in accordance with GAAP, the amount of the consideration paid in connection with Permitted Acquisitions.

6.17 Acquisitions and Investments. Borrower shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any of its Subsidiaries to, make any Acquisition or Investment other than:

(a) Permitted Acquisitions;

-51-

(b) Investments in Cash and Cash Equivalents;

(c) other Investments in an aggregate amount not to exceed $\$5,000,000;\ and$

(d) Investments made in the ordinary course of business pursuant to (i) Ducommun Incorporated Executive Compensation Deferral Plan dated May 5, 1993 and (ii) Ducommun Incorporated Compensation Deferral Plan No. 2 dated October 15, 1994.

-52-

ARTICLE 7. INFORMATION AND REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

7.1 Financial and Business Information. So long as any Loan remains unpaid, or any other Obligation remains unpaid or unperformed, or any portion of the Commitment remain outstanding, Borrower shall, unless the Required Lenders otherwise consent in writing, deliver to the Administrative Agent for provision to each Lender, at Borrower's sole expense:

(a) As soon as practicable, and in any event within 45 days after the end of each Fiscal Quarter of Borrower (including the last fiscal quarter of each fiscal year, provided that with respect to such last quarter the financial statements required hereby may be in preliminary form, prior to year-end audit adjustments), (i) consolidated and consolidating balance sheets of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter, setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures as at the end of the corresponding quarter of their preceding fiscal year and (ii) consolidated and consolidating statements of profit and loss and of changes in financial position of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such quarter and for the portion of their fiscal year ended with such quarter, setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures for the corresponding periods of their preceding fiscal year, all in reasonable detail. The preceding financial statements shall be certified by a Responsible Official of Borrower as fairly presenting the financial condition, results of operations and changes in financial position of Borrower and its Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied, as at such date and for such periods, subject only to normal year-end audit adjustments and the absence of footnotes.

(b) As soon as practicable, and in any event within 90 days after the close of each Fiscal Year of Borrower, (i) the consolidated balance sheet of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such fiscal year, setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures as at the end of their preceding fiscal year, and (ii) the consolidated statement of profit and loss and of changes in financial position of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such fiscal year, setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures for their previous fiscal year, all in reasonable detail. Such balance sheets and statements shall be prepared in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied, and such consolidated balance sheet and consolidated statements shall be accompanied by a report and opinion of independent public accountants of nationally recognized standing selected by Borrower and reasonably satisfactory to Lender, which report and opinion shall be prepared in accordance with generally accepted auditing principles as at such date, and shall be subject only to such qualifications and exceptions as are acceptable to the Required Lender.

(c) Within 45 days after the end of each Fiscal Quarter of Borrower (or more frequently, if requested by the Administrative Agent), a consolidated and consolidating project backlog (with work in progress information on major projects, if requested by the Administrative Agent) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

(d) Promptly after request by the Administrative Agent, copies of any detailed audit reports or recommendations submitted to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries by independent accountants in connection with the accounts or books of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or any audit of any of them.

-53-

(e) Promptly after request by any Lender, copies of any report or other document filed by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries with any Governmental Agency.

(f) Within ten days of the filing or sending thereof, copies of each annual report, proxy or financial statement or other report or communication sent to the shareholders of Borrower, and copies of all annual, regular, periodic and special reports and registration statements which Borrower may file or be required to file with the Securities and Exchange Commission or any similar or corresponding Governmental Agency or with any securities exchange.

(g) As soon as practicable, and in any event within two Business Days after a corporate officer of Borrower becomes aware of the existence of any condition or event which constitutes a Default, a written notice specifying the nature and period of existence thereof and what action Borrower or its Subsidiaries are taking or propose to take with respect thereto.

(h) Promptly upon a corporate officer of Borrower becoming aware that (i) a dispute exists between Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and any Governmental Authority or law enforcement authority which, if determined adversely to Borrower or its Subsidiary, would have a material adverse effect on Borrower or its Subsidiary, together with written notice describing the pertinent facts relating thereto and what action Borrower or its Subsidiary is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto, (ii) any Person commenced a legal proceeding with respect to a claim against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in excess of \$500,000 that is not fully covered by insurance, (iii) any creditor or lessor under a written credit agreement or material lease has asserted a default thereunder on the part of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or (iv) any Person commenced a legal proceeding with respect to a claim against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries under a contract that is not a credit agreement or material lease in excess of \$500,000 or which otherwise may reasonably be expected to result in a material adverse effect on Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, together with a written notice describing the pertinent facts relating thereto and what action Borrower or its Subsidiaries are taking or propose to take with respect thereto.

(i) Updated projections for Borrower and its Subsidiaries (prepared on a consolidated and consolidating basis), as follows: (1) within 60 days prior to the end of each Fiscal Year, the strategic/long range plan on an annual basis for the Fiscal Years from present through December 31, 2005, and (2) within 30 days after the end of each Fiscal Year, the annual operating plan for the current Fiscal Year; such projections required by (1) and (2) above each to be in form and detail satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, and each to be submitted together with the certification of Borrower's chief financial officer stating that the projections are based on facts known to Borrower and on assumptions that are reasonable and consistent with such facts, that no material (in amount and likelihood) fact or assumption has been omitted as a basis for such projections which, in Borrower's reasonable business judgment, should be included, and that such projections are reasonably based on such facts and assumptions.

(j) Promptly upon request, such other information, financial or otherwise, as the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders may reasonably request.

-54-

7.2 Compliance Certificates. So long as any Loan remains unpaid, or any other Obligation remains unpaid or unperformed, or any portion of the Commitments remain outstanding, Borrower shall, unless the Required Lenders otherwise consent in writing, deliver to the Administrative Agent, at Borrower's sole expense, not later than 60 days after the end of each fiscal quarter of Borrower, a Compliance Certificate (a) setting forth computations showing, in detail satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, whether Borrower and its Subsidiaries were in compliance with their obligations pursuant to Sections 6.12 through 6.17; and (b) stating that a review of the activities of Borrower and its Subsidiaries during such fiscal period has been made under supervision of the certifying Responsible Official with a view to determining whether during such fiscal period Borrower and its Subsidiaries performed and observed all their respective Obligations under the Credit Documents, and either (i) stating that, to the best knowledge of the certifying Responsible Official, during such fiscal period, Borrower and its Subsidiaries performed and observed each covenant and condition of the Credit Documents applicable to them, or (ii) if Borrower and its Subsidiaries have not performed and observed such covenants and conditions, specifying all such Defaults and their nature and status.

-55-

ARTICLE 8. CONDITIONS

8.1 Closing Conditions. The obligation of each Lender to make the initial Advance to be made by it on the Closing Date, and the obligation of Bank of America to make available the initial Swing Line Advances and Letters of Credit, are each subject to the following conditions precedent, each of which shall be satisfied prior to the making of the initial Advances (unless all of the Lenders, in their sole and absolute discretion, shall agree otherwise):

(a) The Administrative Agent shall have received all of the following, each of which shall be originals unless otherwise specified, each properly executed by a Responsible Official of each party thereto, each dated as of the Closing Date and each in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and its legal counsel (unless otherwise specified or, in the case of the date of any of the following, unless the Administrative Agent otherwise agrees or directs):

> (1) executed counterparts of this Agreement, sufficient in number for distribution to the Administrative Agent, each Lender, Borrower and their respective counsel;

> (2) the Notes executed by Borrower payable to the order of each Lender;

(3) with respect to Borrower and any and each Subsidiary of Borrower, such documentation as the Administrative Agent may require to establish the due organization, valid existence and good standing of Borrower and each such Subsidiary, its qualification to engage in business in each jurisdiction in which it is engaged in business or required to be so qualified, its authority to execute, deliver and perform any Credit Documents to which it is a Party, and the identity, authority and capacity of each Responsible Official thereof authorized to act on its behalf, including, without limitation, certified copies of articles of incorporation and amendments thereto, bylaws and amendments thereto, certificates of good standing and/or qualification to engage in business, tax clearance certificates, certificates of corporate resolutions, incumbency certificates, Certificates of Responsible Officials, and the like;

(4) the Guaranty executed by all Subsidiaries of Borrower;

(5) the written legal opinion of James Heiser, General Counsel for the Borrower, and Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP, special counsel for Borrower and each of the Guarantors;

(6) the fee letter described in Article 3;

-56-

(7) a Certificate of a Responsible Official of Borrower certifying that the conditions specified in Sections 8.1(b), 8.1(c) and 8.1(d) have been satisfied and setting forth the Leverage Ratio as of the last Fiscal Quarter ending prior to the Closing Date; and

(8) such other certificates, documents, consents or opinions as the Administrative Agent or any Lender reasonably may require.

(b) The representations and warranties of Borrower contained in Article 4 shall be true and correct.

(c) Borrower and its Subsidiaries and any other Parties shall be in compliance with all the terms and provisions of the Credit Documents, and no Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

(d) No Material Adverse Effect shall have occurred since December 31, 1999.

(e) The Administrative Agent and the Lead Arranger shall have received payments of the fees described in Sections 3.2 through 3.6 to be paid on the Closing Date, together with reimbursement for their expenses invoiced prior to the Closing Date.

8.2 Any Increasing Loan, Etc. In addition to any applicable conditions precedent set forth elsewhere in this Article 8, the obligation of each Lender to make any Advance which would increase the principal amount outstanding under the Notes, the obligation of the Issuing Lender to issue any Letter of Credit, and the obligation of the Swing Line Lender to make any Swing Line Loan, are subject to the following conditions precedent:

(a) the representations and warranties contained in Article 4, other than Sections 4.4(a), 4.5, 4.6 (first sentence), 4.10 and 4.19, shall be true and correct on and as of the date of the Loan or issuance, as the case may be, as though made on and as of that date; there shall be no actions, suits or proceedings pending against or affecting Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any Property of any of them in any court of Law or before any Governmental Agency which might reasonably be expected adversely to have a Material Adverse Effect; no Material Adverse Effect shall have occurred and be continuing since the Closing Date; no Default shall have occurred and be continuing; the Administrative Agent shall have timely received a properly completed Request for Loan or Request for Letter of Credit, as the case may be, in compliance with all applicable provisions of Article 2; and Administrative Agent shall have received, dated as of the date of the Loan or issuance, as the case may be, a Certificate of a Responsible Official of Borrower to the effect that all of the above conditions have been satisfied, with any changes or exceptions thereto being described in a schedule attached to such certificate and with such changes or exceptions being subject to the approval of Administrative Agent; and

(b) Administrative Agent shall have received, in form and substance satisfactory to Administrative Agent such other certificates, documents, consents or opinions as Administrative Agent reasonably may require.

- 57 -

9.1 Events of Default. The existence or occurrence of any one or more of the following events, whatever the reason therefor, shall constitute an Event of Default:

(a) Borrower (i) fails to pay any principal on any of the Notes, or any portion thereof, on the date when due, (ii) fails to make any payment with respect to any Letter of Credit when due, or (iii) fails to make any payment of principal with respect to any Swing Line Advance when due; or

(b) Borrower fails to pay any interest on any of the Notes, or any fees under Article 3 or any portion thereof, within two Business Days after the date when due; or fails to pay any other fee or amount payable to the Lenders under any Credit Document, or any portion thereof, within five Business Days after demand therefor; or

(c) Borrower fails to comply with any of the covenants contained in Article 6;

(d) Borrower or any other Obligor fails to perform or observe any other covenant or agreement (not specified in clauses (a), (b) or (c) above) contained in any Credit Document on its part to be performed or observed within twenty-five Business Days after the giving of notice by the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders of such Default; or

(e) Any representation or warranty of Borrower or any other Obligor made in any Credit Document proves to have been incorrect when made or reaffirmed, or in any certificate or other writing delivered by Borrower pursuant to any Credit Document, proves to have been incorrect when made or reaffirmed; or

(f) Any failure to comply with Section 7.1(g) that is materially adverse to the interest of any Creditor; or

(g) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (i) fails to pay the principal, or any principal installment, of any present or future indebtedness for borrowed money or in connection with the purchase or lease of Property, or any guaranty of present or future indebtedness for borrowed money or issued in connection with the purchase or lease of Property, on its part to be paid, when due (or within any stated grace period), whether at the stated maturity, upon acceleration, by reason of required prepayment or otherwise (other than any such obligation under an unsecured promissory note or related documentation, executed by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in favor of the seller in any Permitted Acquisition, that is being contested in good faith), which equals or exceeds in the aggregate, \$1,000,000 or (ii) fails to perform or observe any other term, covenant or agreement on its part to be performed or observed in connection with any present or future indebtedness for borrowed money or in connection with the purchase or lease of Property, or of any guaranty of present or future indebtedness for borrowed money or issued in connection with the purchase or lease of Property (other than any such obligation under an unsecured promissory note or related documentation, executed by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in favor of the seller in any Permitted

-58-

Acquisition, that is being contested in good faith), which equals or exceeds in the aggregate, \$1,000,000 if as a result of such failure any holder or holders thereof (or an agent or trustee on its or their behalf) has the right to declare such indebtedness due before the date on which it otherwise would become due, or has commenced judicial or nonjudicial action to collect such indebtedness or to foreclose or otherwise realize upon security held therefor; or

(h) Any Credit Document, at any time after its execution and delivery and for any reason other than the agreement of the Lenders or satisfaction in full of all the Obligations, ceases to be in full force and effect or is declared by a court of competent jurisdiction to be null and void, invalid or unenforceable in any respect which, in the reasonable opinion of the Lenders, is materially adverse to the interests of the Lenders; or any Party thereto denies that it has any or further liability or obligation under any Credit Document, or purports to revoke, terminate or rescind same; or

(i) A final judgment against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is entered for the payment of money in excess of \$500,000 (which is not covered by insurance) and such judgment remains unsatisfied, unvacated, or unstayed pending appeal within thirty days after the date of entry of judgment, or in any event later than five days prior to the date of any proposed sale thereunder; or

(j) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is the subject of an order for relief in a Bankruptcy case, or is unable or admits in writing its inability to pay its debts as they mature, or makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors; or applies for or consents to the appointment of any receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator, liquidator, rehabilitator or similar officer for it or for all or any part of its Property; or any receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator, liquidator, rehabilitator or similar officer is appointed without the application or consent of that Person and the appointment continues undischarged or unstayed for forty-five days; or institutes or consents to any Bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, arrangement, readjustment of debt, dissolution, custodianship, conservatorship, liquidation, rehabilitation or similar case or proceedings relating to it or to all or any part of its Property under the Laws of any jurisdiction; or any similar case or proceeding is instituted without the consent of that Person and continues undismissed or unstayed for forty-five days; or

(k) Any judgment, writ, warrant of attachment or execution or similar process is issued or levied against all or any material Property or portion thereof of any such Person and is not released, vacated or fully bonded within forty-five days after its issue or levy; or

(1) Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof is dissolved or liquidated or all or substantially all of the assets of Borrower or any Subsidiary of Borrower are sold or otherwise transferred in violation of the provisions of this Agreement without the written consent of the Required Lenders; or

(m) An event or set of events occurs which has or could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on (i) the validity or enforceability of this Agreement, any other agreement or document executed in connection with this Agreement, or the ability of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders to enforce their legal remedies thereunder; or (ii) the condition (financial or otherwise), business operations or prospects of Borrower and its

-59-

Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, which could in turn reasonably be expected to impair the ability of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, to perform their obligations under this Agreement and all such other documents and agreements; or

(n) The occurrence of any one or more of the following events with respect to Borrower or any Subsidiary, provided such event or events could reasonably be expected, in the judgment of the Administrative Agent, to subject the Borrower to any tax, penalty or liability (or any combination of the foregoing) which, in the aggregate, could have a material adverse effect on the financial condition of Borrower with respect to a Plan:

(1) A reportable event shall occur with respect to a Plan which is, in the reasonable judgment of Lender likely to result in the termination of such Plan for purposes of Title IV of ERISA.

(2) Any Plan termination (or commencement of proceedings to terminate a Plan) or Borrower's full or partial withdrawal from a Plan.

9.2 Remedies Upon Event of Default. Without limiting any other rights or remedies of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders provided for elsewhere in this Agreement, or the other Credit Documents, or by applicable Law, or in equity, or otherwise:

(a) Upon the occurrence, and during the continuance, of any Event of Default other than an Event of Default described in Section 9.1(j):

(i) the Commitments to make Advances, the obligation of the Issuing Lender to issue Letters of Credit, the obligation of the Swing Line Lender to make Swing Line Advances and all other obligations of the Creditors to the Obligors and all rights of Borrower and the other Obligors under the Credit Documents shall be suspended without notice to or demand upon Borrower, which are expressly waived by Borrower, except that all of the Lenders or the Required Lenders (as the case may be, in accordance with Section 11.2) may waive an Event of Default or, without waiving, determine, upon terms and conditions satisfactory to the Lenders or Required Lenders, as the case may be, to reinstate the Commitments and make further Advances, and cause the Issuing Lender to issue further Letters of Credit, which waiver or determination shall apply equally to, and shall be binding upon, all the Lenders;

(ii) the Issuing Lender may, with the approval of the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Required Lenders, demand immediate payment by Borrower of an amount equal to the aggregate amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit to be held by the Issuing Lender as cash collateral hereunder; and

(iii) the Required Lenders may request the Administrative Agent to, and the Administrative Agent thereupon shall, terminate the Commitments and may declare all or any part of the unpaid principal of the Notes, all interest accrued and unpaid thereon and all other amounts payable under the Credit Documents to be forthwith due and payable, whereupon the same shall become and be forthwith due and payable, without

-60-

protest, presentment, notice of dishonor, demand or further notice of any kind, all of which are expressly waived by Borrower.

(b) Upon the occurrence of any Event of Default described in Section 9.1(j):

(i) the Commitments to make Advances, the obligation of the Issuing Lender to issue Letters of Credit, the obligation of the Swing Line Lender to make Swing Line Advances and all other obligations of the Creditors to the Obligors and all rights of Borrower and any other Obligors under the Credit Documents shall terminate without notice to or demand upon Borrower, which are expressly waived by Borrower, except that all the Lenders may waive the Event of Default or, without waiving, determine, upon terms and conditions satisfactory to all the Lenders, to reinstate the Commitments and make further Advances and to cause the Issuing Lender to issue further Letters of Credit, which determination shall apply equally to, and shall be binding upon, all the Lenders;

(ii) an amount equal to the aggregate amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit shall be immediately due and payable to the Issuing Lender without notice to or demand upon Borrower, which are expressly waived by Borrower, to be held by the Issuing Lender in an interest-bearing account as collateral hereunder; and

(iii) the unpaid principal of all Notes, all interest accrued and unpaid thereon and all other amounts payable under the Credit Documents shall be forthwith due and payable, without protest, presentment, notice of dishonor, demand or further notice of any kind, all of which are expressly waived by Borrower.

(c) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, or any of them, without notice to (except as expressly provided for in any Credit Document) or demand upon Borrower, which are expressly waived by Borrower (except as to notices expressly provided for in any Credit Document), may proceed (but only with the consent of the Required Lenders) to protect, exercise and enforce their rights and remedies under the Credit Documents against Borrower and any other Obligor and such other rights and remedies as are provided by Law or equity.

(d) The order and manner in which the Lenders' and the Administrative Agent's rights and remedies are to be exercised shall be determined by the Required Lenders in their sole discretion, and all payments received by the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, or any of them, shall be applied first to the costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements and the reasonably allocated costs of attorneys employed by the Administrative Agent or by any Lender) of the Administrative Agent and of the Lenders, and thereafter paid pro rata to the Lenders in the same proportions that the aggregate Obligations owed to each Lender under the Credit Documents bear to the aggregate Obligations owed under the Credit Documents to all the Lenders, without priority or preference among the Lenders. Regardless of how each Lender may treat payments for the purpose of its own accounting, for the purpose of computing Borrower's Obligations hereunder and under the Notes, payments shall be applied first, to the costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, as set forth above, second, to the payment of accrued and unpaid interest due under any Credit Documents to and

-61-

including the date of such application (ratably, and without duplication, according to the accrued and unpaid interest due under each of the Credit Documents), and third, to the payment of all other amounts (including principal and fees) then owing to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders under the Credit Documents. No application of payments will cure any Event of Default, or prevent acceleration, or continued acceleration, of amounts payable under the Credit Documents, or prevent the exercise, or continued exercise, of rights or remedies of the Lenders hereunder or thereunder or at Law or in equity.

-62-

ARTICLE 10. THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

10.1 Appointment and Authorization. Each Creditor hereby irrevocably appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under the Credit Documents as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms thereof or are reasonably incidental, as determined by the Administrative Agent, thereto. This appointment and authorization is intended solely for the purpose of facilitating the servicing of the Loans and the other Obligations and does not constitute appointment of the Administrative Agent as trustee for any Lender or as representative of any Lender for any other purpose and, except as specifically set forth in the Credit Documents to the contrary, the Administrative Agent shall take such action and exercise such powers only in an administrative and ministerial capacity.

10.2 Administrative Agent and Affiliates. Bank of America (and each successor Administrative Agent) has the same rights and powers under the Credit Documents as any other Lender and may exercise the same as though it was not the Administrative Agent, and the term "Lender" or "Lenders" includes Bank of America in its individual capacity. Bank of America (and each successor Administrative Agent) and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to and generally engage in any kind of banking, trust or other business with Borrower, any Subsidiary thereof, or any Affiliate of Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof, as if it was not the Administrative Agent and without any duty to account therefor to the Lenders. Bank of America (and each successor Administrative Agent) need not account to any other Lender for any monies received by it for reimbursement of its costs and expenses as Administrative Agent hereunder, or for any monies received by it in its capacity as a Lender hereunder. The Administrative Agent shall not be deemed to hold a fiduciary relationship with any Lender (other than with respect to funds it receives on behalf of any Lender) and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or otherwise exist against the Administrative Agent.

10.3 Proportionate Interest in any Collateral. The Administrative Agent, on behalf of all the Lenders, shall hold in accordance with the Credit Documents all items of any collateral or interests therein received or held by the Administrative Agent. Subject to the Administrative Agent's and the Lenders' rights to reimbursement for their costs and expenses hereunder (including attorneys' fees and disbursements and other professional services and the allocated costs of attorneys employed by the Administrative Agent or a Lender), each Lender shall have an interest in the Lenders' interest in any collateral or interests therein in the same proportions that the aggregate Obligations owed such Lender under the Credit Documents bear to the aggregate Obligations owed under the Credit Documents to all the Lenders, without priority or preference among the Lenders.

10.4 Creditors' Credit Decisions. Each Creditor agrees that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent, any other Creditor or the directors, officers, agents, employees or attorneys of any other Creditor, and instead in reliance upon information supplied to it by or on behalf of Borrower and upon such other information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own independent credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement. Each Creditor also agrees that it shall, independently and without reliance upon any other Creditor or the directors, officers, agents, employees or attorneys of any other Creditor, continue to make its own independent credit analyses and decisions in acting or not acting under the Credit Documents.

-63-

10.5 Action by Administrative Agent.

(a) Absent actual knowledge of the Administrative Agent of the existence of a Default or Event of Default, the Administrative Agent may assume that no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, unless the Administrative Agent has received notice from Borrower stating the nature of the Default or has received notice from a Lender stating the nature of the Default and that such Lender considers the Default to have occurred and to be continuing.

(b) The Administrative Agent has only those obligations under the Credit Documents as are expressly set forth therein.

(c) Except for any obligation expressly set forth in the Credit Documents and as long as the Administrative Agent may assume that no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Administrative Agent may, but shall not be required to, exercise its discretion to act or not act, provided that (i) the Administrative Agent shall be required to act or not act upon the instructions of the Required Lenders (or of all the Lenders, to the extent required by Section 11.2) and those instructions shall be binding upon the Administrative Agent and all of the other Creditors, and (ii) the Administrative Agent shall not be required to act or not act if to do so would be contrary to any Credit Document or to applicable Law or would result, in the reasonable judgment of the Administrative Agent.

(d) If the Administrative Agent has received a notice specified in clause (a), the Administrative Agent shall immediately give notice thereof to the Lenders, which notice shall specify a requested action with respect thereto (such notice, a "Default Action Request"), and shall act or not act upon the instructions of the Required Lenders (or of all the Lenders, to the extent required by Section 11.2), provided that (i) the Administrative Agent shall not be required to act or not act if to do so would be contrary to any Credit Document or to applicable Law or would result, in the reasonable judgment of the Administrative Agent, and (ii) if the Required Lenders (or all the Lenders, if required under Section 11.2) fail, for five Business Days after the receipt of the Default Action Request from the Administrative Agent, to instruct the Administrative Agent, then the Administrative response to the Default Action Request and (B) act in accordance therewith.

(e) The Administrative Agent shall have no liability to any Creditor for acting, or not acting, as instructed by the Required Lenders (or all the Lenders, if required under Section 11.2), notwithstanding any other provision hereof.

10.6 Liability of Administrative Agent. Neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its directors, officers, agents, employees or attorneys shall be liable for any action taken or not taken by them under or in connection with the Credit Documents, except for their own gross negligence or willful misconduct. Without limitation on the foregoing, the Administrative Agent and its directors, officers, agents, employees and attorneys:

-64-

(a) May treat the payee of any Note as the holder thereof until the Administrative Agent receives notice of the assignment or transfer thereof, in form satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, signed by the payee, and may treat each Lender as the owner of that Lender's interest in the Obligations for all purposes of this Agreement until the Administrative Agent receives notice of the assignment or transfer thereof, in form satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, signed by that Lender.

(b) May consult with legal counsel (including in-house legal counsel), accountants (including in-house accountants) and other professionals or experts selected by it, or with legal counsel, accountants or other professionals or experts for Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries or the Lenders, and shall not be liable for any action taken or not taken by it in accordance with this Article 10 and in good faith in accordance with any advice of such legal counsel, accountants or other professionals or experts.

(c) Shall not be responsible to any Lender for any statement, warranty or representation made in any of the Credit Documents or in any notice, certificate, report, request or other statement (written or oral) given or made in connection with any of the Credit Documents.

(d) Except to the extent expressly set forth in the Credit Documents, shall have no duty to ask or inquire as to the performance or observance by Borrower or its Subsidiaries of any of the terms, conditions or covenants of any of the Credit Documents or to inspect any collateral or the Property, books or records of Borrower or its Subsidiaries.

(e) Will not be responsible to any Lender for the due execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, effectiveness, sufficiency or value of any Credit Document, any other instrument or writing furnished pursuant thereto or in connection therewith, or any collateral.

(f) Will not incur any liability by acting or not acting in reliance upon any Credit Document, notice, consent, certificate, statement, request or other instrument or writing believed by it to be genuine and signed or sent by the proper party or parties.

(g) Will not incur any liability for any arithmetical error in computing any amount paid or payable by Borrower or any Subsidiary or Affiliate thereof or paid or payable to or received or receivable from any Lender under any Credit Document, including, without limitation, principal, interest, commitment fees, Advances and other amounts; provided that, promptly upon discovery of such an error in computation, the Creditors (and, to the extent applicable Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries or Affiliates) shall make such adjustments as are necessary to correct such error and to restore the parties to the position that they would have occupied had the error not occurred.

10.7 Indemnification. Each Lender shall, ratably in accordance with its Pro Rata Share, indemnify and hold the Administrative Agent, the Lead Arranger and their respective directors, officers, agents, employees and attorneys harmless against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements and allocated costs of attorneys

-65-

employed by the Administrative Agent or the Lead Arranger) that may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against it or them in any way relating to or arising out of the Credit Documents (other than losses incurred by reason of the failure of Borrower to pay the indebtedness represented by the Notes) or any action taken or not taken by it as Administrative Agent and the Lead Arranger thereunder, except such as result from their own gross negligence or willful misconduct. Without limitation on the foregoing, each Lender shall reimburse the Administrative Agent and the Lead Arranger upon demand for that Lender's Pro Rata Share of any out-of-pocket cost or expense incurred by the Administrative Agent or the Lead Arranger in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution, delivery, amendment, waiver, restructuring, reorganization (including a bankruptcy reorganization), enforcement or attempted enforcement of the Credit Documents, to the extent that Borrower or any other Party is required by Section 11.3 to pay that cost or expense but fails to do so upon demand. Nothing in this Section shall entitle the Administrative Agent or the Lead Arranger to recover any amount from the Lenders if and to the extent that such amount has theretofore been recovered from Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, and the Administrative Agent shall promptly refund to the Lenders any amount for which it is indemnified for which it later receives duplicative reimbursement.

10.8 Successor Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent may, and at the request of the Required Lenders shall, resign as Administrative Agent upon thirty days notice to the Lenders and Borrower. If the Administrative Agent shall resign as Administrative Agent under this Agreement, the Required Lenders shall appoint from among the Lenders a successor administrative agent for the Lenders, which successor administrative agent shall be approved by Borrower (and such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or, during the continuation of an Event of Default, required). If no successor administrative agent is appointed prior to the effective date of the resignation of the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may appoint, after consulting with the Lenders and Borrower, a successor administrative agent from among the Lenders. Upon the acceptance of its appointment as successor administrative agent hereunder, such successor administrative agent shall succeed to all the rights, powers and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent and the term "Administrative Agent" shall mean such successor administrative agent and the retiring Administrative Agent's appointment, powers and duties as Administrative Agent shall be terminated (except for any liabilities incurred prior to such termination). After any retiring Administrative Agent's resignation hereunder as Administrative Agent, the provisions of this Article 10, and Sections 11.3, 11.11 and 11.22, shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Administrative Agent under this Agreement. If no successor administrative agent has accepted appointment as Administrative Agent by the date which is thirty days following a retiring Administrative Agent's notice of resignation, the retiring Administrative Agent's resignation shall nevertheless thereupon become effective and the Lenders shall perform all of the duties of the Administrative Agent hereunder until such time, if any, as the Required Lenders appoint a successor administrative agent as provided for above.

10.9 No Obligations of Borrower. Nothing contained in this Article 10 shall be deemed to impose upon Borrower any obligation in respect of the due and punctual performance by the Administrative Agent of its obligations to the Lenders under any provision of this Agreement, and Borrower shall have no liability to any Creditor in respect of any failure by any Creditor to perform any of its obligations to any other Creditor under this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, where any provision of this Agreement relating to the payment of any amounts due and owing under the Credit Documents provides that such payments shall be made by Borrower to the Administrative Agent for the account of any Creditor, Borrower's obligations to the Lenders in respect

-66-

of such payments shall be deemed to be satisfied upon the making of such payments to the Administrative Agent in the manner provided by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 11. MISCELLANEOUS

11.1 Cumulative Remedies; No Waiver. The rights, powers, privileges and remedies of the Creditors provided herein, in the Notes and in the other Credit Documents are cumulative and not exclusive of any right, power, privilege or remedy provided by Law or equity. No failure or delay on the part of any Creditor in exercising any right, power, privilege or remedy may be, or may be deemed to be, a waiver thereof; nor may any single or partial exercise of any right, power, privilege or remedy preclude any other or further exercise of the same or any other right, power, privilege or remedy. The terms and conditions of Article 8 are inserted for the sole benefit of the Creditors; the same may be waived in whole or in part, with or without terms or conditions, in respect of any Loan or Letter of Credit without prejudicing the Creditors' rights to assert them in whole or in part in respect of any other Loan.

11.2 Amendments; Consents. No amendment, modification, supplement, extension, termination or waiver of any provision of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, no approval or consent thereunder, and no consent to any departure by Borrower or any other Obligor therefrom, may in any event be effective unless in writing signed or approved in writing by the Required Lenders or by the Administrative Agent with the consent of the Required Lenders (and, in the case of any amendment, modification or supplement to (i) Article 10, signed by the Administrative Agent, and (ii) any Credit Document, signed by the Obligors party thereto), and then only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose given. No amendment, modification, supplement, termination, waiver or consent shall (a) increase the Aggregate Commitment without the consent of the Required Lenders; provided that no such increase shall increase the Commitment or decrease the Pro Rata Share of any Lender absent the consent of that Lender, (b) extend, postpone or delay the date for payment of any principal of or interest on any Loan or any fees payable hereunder or under any other Credit Document without the consent of the Required Lenders and each Lender directly affected thereby, or (c) reduce the principal amount of any Loan, the rate of interest payable with respect thereto or any fees or other amounts payable hereunder or under any other Credit Document (or change the method of calculating any of the foregoing) without the consent of the Required Lenders and each Lender directly affected thereby. Without the consent of all of the Lenders, no amendment, modification, supplement, termination, waiver or consent shall (a) permit the term of any Letter of Credit to exceed one year or extend beyond the Maturity Date or permit the Aggregate Effective Amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit to exceed \$5,000,000 (unless such Letters of Credit are supported by cash collateral in a manner acceptable to the Administrative Agent), (b) amend the provisions of the definition of "Required Lenders" or this Section 11.2, (c) consent to the assignment or transfer by Borrower of its rights or obligations hereunder or release any Guarantor from the Guaranty (except to the extent that such Guarantor is the subject of a Disposition permitted hereby), or (d) amend any provision of this Agreement that expressly requires the consent or approval of all the Lenders. Any amendment, modification, supplement, termination, waiver or consent pursuant to this Section 11.2 shall apply equally to, and shall be binding upon, all of the Creditors.

11.3 Costs, Expenses and Taxes. Borrower shall pay within five Business Days after demand, accompanied by an invoice therefor:

-68-

 (a) the reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent in connection with the negotiation, preparation, syndication, administration, execution and delivery of the Credit Documents;

(b) the reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent in connection with any amendment to the Credit Documents or any waiver of the terms thereof; and

(c) the reasonable costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent and, after a Default, the Lenders in connection with the refinancing, restructuring, reorganization (including a bankruptcy reorganization) and enforcement or attempted enforcement of the Credit Documents, and any matter related thereto.

The foregoing costs and expenses shall include the actual environmental review fees, filing fees, recording fees, title insurance premiums and fees, appraisal fees, search fees, and other out-of-pocket expenses and the reasonable fees and out-of-pocket expenses of any legal counsel (including, without duplication, reasonably allocated costs of legal counsel employed by the Administrative Agent or, with respect to Section 11.3(c) any Lender), independent public accountants and other outside experts retained by the Administrative Agent or any Lender, whether or not such costs and expenses are incurred or suffered by the Administrative Agent or any Lender in connection with or during the course of any bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings of any Obligor. Such costs and expenses shall also include, in the case of any amendment or waiver of any Credit Document requested by Borrower, the administrative costs of the Administrative Agent reasonably attributable thereto. Borrower shall pay any and all documentary, recording, stamp and other taxes, and all costs, expenses, fees and charges payable or determined to be payable in connection with the filing or recording of this Agreement, any other Credit Document or any other instrument or writing to be delivered hereunder or thereunder, or in connection with any transaction pursuant hereto or thereto. Any amount payable to the Administrative Agent or any Lender under this Section 11.3 shall bear interest from the fifth Business Day following the date of demand for payment at the Default Rate.

11.4 Nature of Lenders' Obligations. The obligations of the Lenders hereunder are several and not joint or joint and several. Nothing contained in this Agreement or any other Credit Document and no action taken by any Creditor pursuant hereto or thereto may, or may be deemed to, make any of the Creditors a partnership, an association, a joint venture or other entity, either among themselves or with Borrower or any Affiliate of Borrower. Each Lender's obligation to make any Advance pursuant hereto is several and not joint or joint and several, and in the case of the initial Advance only, is conditioned upon the performance by all other Lenders of their obligations to make initial Advances. A default by any Lender will not increase the Commitment of any other Lender. Any Lender not in default may, if it desires, assume in such proportion as the nondefaulting Lenders agree the obligations of any Lender in default, but is not obligated to do so.

11.5 Survival of Representations and Warranties. All representations and warranties contained herein or in any other Credit Document, or in any certificate or other writing delivered by or on behalf of any one or more of the Obligors, will survive the making of the Loans hereunder and the execution and delivery of the Notes, and have been or will be relied upon by each Creditor, notwithstanding any investigation made by the Creditors or on their behalf.

74

-69-

11.6 Notices. Except as otherwise expressly provided in the Credit Documents, all notices, requests, demands, directions and other communications provided for hereunder or under any other Credit Document must be in writing and must be mailed, telecopied, dispatched by commercial courier or delivered to the appropriate party at the address set forth on the signature pages of this Agreement or other applicable Credit Document or, as to any party to any Credit Document, at any other address as may be designated by it in a written notice sent to all other parties to such Credit Document in accordance with this Section. Except as otherwise expressly provided in any Credit Document, if any notice, request, demand, direction or other communication required or permitted by any Credit Document is given by mail it will be effective on the earlier of receipt or the fifth calendar day after deposit in the United States mail with first class or airmail postage prepaid; if given by telecopier, when receipt is confirmed; if dispatched by commercial courier, on the scheduled delivery date; or if given by personal delivery, when delivered.

11.7 Execution of Credit Documents. Unless the Administrative Agent otherwise specifies with respect to any Credit Document, (a) this Agreement and any other Credit Document may be executed in any number of counterparts and any party hereto or thereto may execute any counterpart, each of which when executed and delivered will be deemed to be an original and all of which counterparts of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, as the case may be, when taken together will be deemed to be but one and the same instrument and (b) execution of any such counterpart may be evidenced by a telecopier transmission of the signature of such party. The execution of this Agreement or any other Credit Document by any party hereto or thereto will not become effective until counterparts hereof or thereof, as the case may be, have been executed by all the parties hereto or thereto.

11.8 Binding Effect; Assignment.

(a) This Agreement and the other Credit Documents to which Borrower is a party will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of Borrower and the Creditors, and their respective successors and assigns, except that Borrower may not assign its rights hereunder or thereunder or any interest herein or therein without the prior written consent of all the Lenders. Each Lender represents that it is not acquiring its Note with a view to the distribution thereof within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (subject to any requirement that disposition of such Note must be within the control of such Lender). Any Lender may at any time pledge its Note or any other instrument evidencing its rights as a Lender under this Agreement to a Federal Reserve Bank, but no such pledge shall release that Lender from its obligations hereunder or grant to such Federal Reserve Bank the rights of a Lender hereunder absent foreclosure of such pledge.

(b) From time to time following the Closing Date, each Lender may assign to one or more Eligible Assignees all or any portion of its Pro Rata Share; provided that (i) such Eligible Assignee, if not then a Lender or an Affiliate of the assigning Lender, shall be approved by the Administrative Agent and Borrower (neither of which approvals shall be unreasonably withheld or delayed), provided that the consent of Borrower to assignments shall not be required when any Default or Event of Default has occurred and remains continuing, (ii) such assignment shall be evidenced by an Assignment Agreement, a copy of which shall be furnished to the Administrative Agent as provided below, (iii) except in the case of an assignment to an Affiliate of the assigning Lender, to another Lender or of the entire remaining Commitment of the assigning Lender, the assignment shall not assign a Commitment equivalent to less than

-70-

\$10,000,000, and (iv) the effective date of any such assignment shall be as specified in the Assignment Agreement, but not earlier than the date which is five Business Days after the date the Administrative Agent has received the Assignment Agreement. Upon the effective date of such Assignment Agreement, the Eligible Assignee named therein shall be a Lender for all purposes of this Agreement, with the Pro Rata Share therein set forth and, to the extent of such Pro Rata Share, the assigning Lender shall be released from its further obligations under the Credit Documents. Borrower agrees that it shall execute and deliver (against delivery by the assigning Lender to Borrower of its Note) to such assignee Lender, a Note evidencing that assignee Lender's Pro Rata Share, and to the assigning Lender, a Note evidencing the remaining balance Pro Rata Share retained by the assigning Lender.

(c) By executing and delivering an Assignment Agreement, the Eligible Assignee thereunder acknowledges and agrees that: (i) other than the representation and warranty that it is the legal and beneficial owner of the Pro Rata Share being assigned thereby free and clear of any adverse claim, the assigning Lender has made no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with this Agreement or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness or sufficiency of this Agreement or any other Credit Document; (ii) the assigning Lender has made no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to the financial condition of Borrower or the performance by Borrower of the Obligations; (iii) it has received a copy of this Agreement, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 7.1 and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into such Assignment Agreement; (iv) it will, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any Lender and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement; (v) it appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such action and to exercise such powers under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by this Agreement; and (vi) it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of this Agreement are required to be performed by it as a Lender.

(d) The Administrative Agent shall maintain at the Administrative Agent's Office a copy of each Assignment Agreement delivered to it. After receipt of a completed Assignment Agreement executed by any Lender and an Eligible Assignee, and receipt of an assignment fee of \$3,500 from such Eligible Assignee (which fee shall not be required when such Eligible Assignee is an Affiliate of the assigning Lender), the Administrative Agent shall, promptly following the effective date thereof, provide to Borrower and the Lenders a revised list of the Pro Rata Shares of the Lenders giving effect thereto.

(e) Each Lender may from time to time grant participations to one or more banks or other financial institutions (including another Lender) in a portion of its Pro Rata Share; provided, however, that (i) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations, (iii) the participating banks or other financial institutions shall not be a Lender hereunder for any purpose except, if the participation Agreement so provides, for the purposes of Sections 3.7, 3.8, 11.11 and 11.22 but only to the extent that the cost of such

76

benefits to Borrower does not exceed the cost which Borrower would have incurred in respect of such Lender absent the participation, (iv) Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, (v) the participation interest shall be expressed as a percentage of the granting Lender's Commitment as it then exists and shall not restrict an increase in the Aggregate Commitments, or in the granting Lender's Commitment, so long as the amount of the participation interest is not affected thereby and (vi) the consent of the holder of such participation interest shall not be required for amendments or waivers of provisions of the Credit Documents other than those which (A) extend the Maturity Date or any other date upon which any payment of money is due to the Lenders, (B) reduce the rate of interest payable with respect to the participation, any fee or any other monetary amount payable to the participant, or (C) reduce the amount of any installment of principal due under the Notes in a manner which affects the participant.

(g) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, any Lender (a "Granting Lender") may grant to one or more SPC's established or maintained by that Granting Lender the option to provide all or any part of any Loan or Advance that such Granting Lender would otherwise be obligated to make, provided that (i) nothing herein shall constitute a commitment to make any Loan by any SPC, (ii) if a SPC elects not to exercise such option or otherwise fails to provide all or any part of such Loan, the Granting Lender shall be obligated to make such Loan pursuant to the terms hereof, (iii) the rights of any such SPC shall be derivative of the rights of the Granting Lender, and each SPC shall be subject to all of the restrictions upon the Granting Lender herein contained, and (iv) the use of any SPC shall not increase any costs of Borrower hereunder. Each SPC shall be conclusively presumed to have made arrangements with its Granting Lender for the exercise of voting and other rights hereunder in a manner which is acceptable to the SPC, and the Administrative Agent, the other Creditors, Borrower and each other Party shall be entitled to rely upon and deal solely with the Granting Lender with respect to Loans and Advances made by or through its SPC. The making of a Loan by a SPC hereunder shall utilize the Commitment of the Granting Lender to the same extent, and as if, such Loan were made by the Granting Lender. Each party hereto hereby agrees that no SPC shall be liable for any indemnity or similar payment obligation under this Agreement (all liability for which shall remain with the related Granting Lender). In furtherance of the foregoing, each party hereto hereby agrees (which agreement shall survive the termination of this Agreement) that, prior to the date that is one year and one day after the payment in full of all outstanding senior indebtedness of any SPC, it will not institute against, or join any other person in instituting against, such SPC any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency or liquidation proceedings or similar proceedings under the laws of the United States or any State thereof, provided that the Granting Lender for each SPC hereby agrees to indemnify, save, and hold harmless each other party hereto for any loss, cost, damage and expense arising out of their inability to institute any such proceeding against its SPC. In addition, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 11.8, any SPC may (i) with notice to, but without the prior written consent of, the Borrower or the Administrative Agent and without paying any processing fee therefor, assign all or a portion of its interests in any Loans to its Granting Lender or to any financial institutions providing liquidity and/or

-72-

credit facilities to or for the account of such SPC to fund the Loans made by such SPC or to support the securities (if any) issued by such SPC to fund such Loans (but nothing contained herein shall be construed in derogation of the obligation of the Granting Lender to make Loans hereunder), provided that neither the consent of the SPC or of any such assignee shall be required for amendments or waivers of provisions of the Credit Documents except for those amendments or waivers for which the consent of participants is required under Section 11.8(e)(vi), and (ii) disclose on a confidential basis (in the same manner described in Section 11.14) any non-public information relating to its Loans to any rating agency, commercial paper dealer or provider of a surety, guarantee or credit or liquidity enhancement to such SPC.

11.9 Right of Setoff. If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, each Creditor may (but only with the consent of the Required Lenders) exercise its rights under Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code and other applicable Laws and, to the extent permitted by applicable Laws, apply any funds in any deposit account maintained with it by Borrower or any Property of Borrower in its possession against the Obligations.

11.10 Sharing of Setoffs. Each Lender severally agrees that if it, through the exercise of any right of setoff, banker's lien or counterclaim against Borrower, or otherwise, receives payment of the Obligations held by it that is ratably more than any other Lender, through any means, receives in payment of the Obligations held by that Lender, then, subject to applicable Laws (a) the Lender exercising the right of setoff, banker's lien or counterclaim or otherwise receiving such payment shall purchase, and shall be deemed to have simultaneously purchased, from the other Lender a participation in the Obligations held by the other Lender and shall pay to the other Lender a purchase price in an amount so that the share of the Obligations held by each Lender after the exercise of the right of setoff, banker's lien or counterclaim or receipt of payment shall be in the same proportion that existed prior to the exercise of the right of setoff, banker's lien or counterclaim or receipt of payment; and (b) such other adjustments and purchases of participations shall be made from time to time as shall be equitable to ensure that all of the Lenders share any payment obtained in respect of the Obligations ratably in accordance with each Lender's share of the Obligations immediately prior to, and without taking into account, the payment; provided that, if all or any portion of a disproportionate payment obtained as a result of the exercise of the right of setoff, banker's lien, counterclaim or otherwise is thereafter recovered from the purchasing Lender by Borrower or any Person claiming through or succeeding to the rights of Borrower, the purchase of a participation shall be rescinded and the purchase price thereof shall be restored to the extent of the recovery, but without interest. Each Lender that purchases a participation in the Obligations pursuant to this Section 11.10 shall from and after the purchase have the right to give all notices, requests, demands, directions and other communications under this Agreement with respect to the portion of the Obligations purchased to the same extent as though the purchasing Lender were the original owner of the Obligations purchased. Borrower expressly consents to the foregoing arrangements and agrees that any Lender holding a participation in an Obligation so purchased may exercise any and all rights of setoff, banker's lien or counterclaim with respect to the participation as fully as if the Lender were the original owner of the Obligation purchased.

11.11 Indemnity by Borrower. Borrower agrees to indemnify, save and hold harmless the Creditors and their directors, officers, agents, attorneys and employees (collectively the "Indemnitees") from and against: (a) any and all claims, demands, actions or causes of action, if the claim, demand, action or cause of action arises out of or relates to any act or omission (or alleged act or omission) of Borrower, any other Obligor, their respective Affiliates or any of their respective partners, officers,

directors or stockholders relating to the Commitments, the use or contemplated use of proceeds of any Loan, Letter of Credit or Swing Line Advance, or the relationship between any such Person and the Creditors under this Agreement; (b) any administrative or investigative proceeding by any Governmental Agency arising out of or related to a claim, demand, action or cause of action described in clause (a) above; and (c) any and all liabilities, losses, costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and, without duplication, the reasonably allocated costs of attorneys employed by any Indemnitee and disbursements of such attorneys and other professional services) that any Indemnitee suffers or incurs as a result of the assertion of any foregoing claim, demand, action or cause of action; provided that no Indemnitee shall be entitled to indemnification for (i) any loss caused by its own gross negligence or willful misconduct, (ii) any claims or causes of action between two or more of the Creditors or (iii) as to any claim asserted by that Indemnitee against Borrower to the extent that Borrower prevails on that claim in a final and non-appealable determination by a court of competent jurisdiction or an arbitrator appointed in accordance herewith. If any claim, demand, action or cause of action is asserted against any Indemnitee, such Indemnitee shall promptly notify Borrower, but the failure to so promptly notify Borrower shall not affect Borrower's obligations under this Section unless such failure materially prejudices Borrower's right to participate in the contest of such claim, demand, action or cause of action, as hereinafter provided. Each Indemnitee may (i) contest the validity, applicability and amount of such claim, demand, action or cause of action with counsel of its own choosing and (ii) reasonably (as determined by a Lender providing credit facilities substantially similar to those described in this Agreement) settle or compromise any claim or proceeding for which Borrower may be liable for payment of indemnities hereunder. Any Indemnitee that proposes to so settle or compromise any claim or proceeding for which Borrower may be liable for payment of indemnity hereunder shall give Borrower written notice of the terms of such proposed settlement or compromise reasonably in advance of settling or compromising such claim or proceeding. Any obligation or liability of Borrower to any Indemnitee under this Section 11.11 shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement, the repayment of all Loans, the expiration or termination of all Letters of Credit and the payment and performance of all other Obligations owed to the Lenders.

that:

11.12 Nonliability of the Lenders. Borrower acknowledges and agrees

(a) Any inspections of any Property of Borrower made by or through the Creditors are for purposes of administration of the Loans and Letters of Credit only and Borrower is not entitled to rely upon the same (whether or not such inspections are at the expense of Borrower);

(b) By accepting or approving anything required to be observed, performed, fulfilled or given to the Creditors pursuant to the Credit Documents, no Creditor shall be deemed to have warranted or represented the sufficiency, legality, effectiveness or legal effect of the same, or of any term, provision or condition thereof, and such acceptance or approval thereof shall not constitute a warranty or representation to anyone with respect thereto by any Creditor;

(c) The relationship between each Obligor and Creditors is, and shall at all times remain, solely that of borrower and lenders; no Creditor shall under any circumstance be construed to be a partner or joint venturer with Borrower or its Affiliates; no creditor shall under any circumstance be deemed to be in a relationship of confidence or trust or a fiduciary or other special relationship with Borrower or its Affiliates, or to owe any fiduciary duty or other special duty to Borrower or its Affiliates; no Creditor undertakes or assumes any

responsibility or duty to Borrower or its Affiliates to select, review, inspect, supervise, pass judgment upon or inform Borrower or its Affiliates of any matter in connection with their Property or the operations of Borrower or its Affiliates; Borrower and its Affiliates shall rely entirely upon their own judgment with respect to such matters; and any review, inspection, supervision, exercise of judgment or supply of information undertaken or assumed by the Creditors in connection with such matters is solely for the protection of the Creditors and neither Borrower nor any other Person is entitled to rely thereon; and

(d) The Creditors shall not be responsible or liable to any Person for any loss, damage, liability or claim of any kind relating to injury or death to Persons or damage to Property caused by the actions, inaction or negligence of Borrower or its Affiliates and Borrower hereby indemnifies and holds each Creditor harmless from any such loss, damage, liability or claim.

11.13 Nonliability of Responsible Official. In the absence of actual fraud, no Certificate of a Responsible Official delivered hereunder shall create personal liability on the part of such Responsible Official for performance or payment hereunder of any of the Credit Documents.

11.14 No Third Parties Benefitted. This Agreement is made for the purpose of defining and setting forth certain obligations, rights and duties of Borrower and the Creditors in connection with the Loans, Letters of Credit and Swing Line Advances and is made for the sole benefit of Borrower, the Creditors and the Creditors' successors and assigns. Except as provided in Sections 11.8, 11.11 and 11.14, no other Person shall have any rights of any nature hereunder or by reason hereof.

11.15 Confidentiality. Subject to clause (b) of this Section, each Lender agrees to hold any confidential information that it may receive from Borrower pursuant to this Agreement in confidence, except for disclosure: (i) to other Lenders; (ii) to legal counsel and accountants for Borrower or any Lender; (iii) to other professional advisors to Borrower or any Lender, provided that the recipient has accepted such information subject to a confidentiality Agreement substantially similar to this Section 11.14; (iv) to regulatory officials having jurisdiction over that Lender; (v) as required by Law or legal process or in connection with any legal proceeding to which that Lender and Borrower are adverse parties; and (vi) to another financial institution in connection with a disposition or proposed disposition to that financial institution of all or part of that Lender's interests hereunder or a participation interest in its Note, provided that the recipient has accepted such information subject to a written confidentiality Agreement. For purposes of the foregoing, "confidential information" shall mean any information respecting Borrower reasonably considered by Borrower to be confidential, other than (i) information previously filed with any Governmental Agency and available to the public, (ii) information previously published in any public medium from a source other than, directly or indirectly, that Lender, and (iii) information previously disclosed by Borrower to any Person not associated with themselves without a confidentiality Agreement or obligation substantially similar to this Section 11.14. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to create or give rise to any fiduciary duty or other special duty on the part of any Creditor to Borrower.

(b) Borrower acknowledges that from time to time financial advisory, investment banking and other services may be offered or provided to Borrower, or one or more of its Affiliates (in connection with this Agreement or otherwise) by any Creditor or by one or more Subsidiaries or Affiliates of that Creditor and Borrower hereby authorizes each Lender to share any information

80

delivered to that Lender by Borrower and its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Credit Documents, or in connection with the decision of such Lender to enter into this Agreement, to any Subsidiary or Affiliate of that Lender, it being understood that any such Subsidiary or Affiliate of any Lender receiving such information shall be bound by any obligation of confidentiality as if it were a Lender hereunder. This authorization shall survive the repayment of the Obligations and the termination of the Commitments.

11.16 Further Assurances. Borrower covenants that Borrower and each other Obligor shall, at their expense and without expense to the Creditors, do, execute and deliver such further acts and documents as any Creditor from time to time reasonably requires for the assuring and confirming unto the Creditors of the rights hereby created or intended now or hereafter so to be, or for carrying out the intention or facilitating the performance of the terms of any Credit Document.

11.17 Governing Law. Except to the extent otherwise provided therein, each Credit Document shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the local Laws of California, without reference to the choice of law or conflicts of laws provisions thereof.

11.18 Severability of Provisions. Any provision in any Credit Document that is held to be inoperative, unenforceable or invalid as to any party or in any jurisdiction shall, as to that party or jurisdiction, be inoperative, unenforceable or invalid without affecting the remaining provisions or the operation, enforceability or validity of that provision as to any other party or in any other jurisdiction, and to this end the provisions of all Credit Documents are declared to be severable.

11.19 Headings. Article and Section headings in this Agreement and the other Credit Documents are included for convenience of reference only and are not part of this Agreement or the other Credit Documents for any other purpose.

11.20 Time of the Essence. Time is of the essence of the Credit Documents.

11.21 Foreign Lenders and Participants. Each Lender, and each holder of a participation interest herein, that is incorporated or otherwise organized under the Laws of a jurisdiction other than the United States of America or any State thereof or the District of Columbia shall deliver to Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) on the Effective Date (or after accepting an assignment or receiving a participation interest herein pursuant to Section 11.8, if applicable) two duly completed copies, signed by a Responsible Official, of either Form 1001 (relating to such Person and entitling it to a complete exemption from withholding on all payments to be made to such Person by Borrower pursuant to this Agreement) or Form W-8 ECI (relating to all payments to be made to such Person by Borrower pursuant to this Agreement) of the United States Internal Revenue Service or such other evidence (including, if reasonably necessary, Form W-9) satisfactory to Borrower and the Administrative Agent that no withholding under the federal income tax laws is required with respect to such Person. Thereafter and from time to time, each such Person shall (a) promptly submit to Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) such additional duly completed and signed copies of one of such forms (or such successor forms as shall be adopted from time to time by the relevant United States taxing authorities) as may then be available under then current United States laws and regulations to avoid, or such evidence as is satisfactory to Borrower and the Administrative Agent of any available exemption from, United States withholding taxes in respect of all payments to be made to such Person by Borrower pursuant to this Agreement and (b) take such steps as shall not be materially disadvantageous to it, in the reasonable judgment of such Lender, and as may be reasonably necessary (including

81

-76-

the re-designation of its LIBOR Office, if any) to avoid any requirement of applicable Laws that Borrower make any deduction or withholding for taxes from amounts payable to such Person.

11.22 Integration. This Agreement, together with the other Credit Documents and the letter agreements referred to in Sections 3.2, 3.3, 3.5 and 3.6, comprises the complete and integrated agreement of the parties on the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior agreements, written or oral, on the subject matter hereof. In the event of any conflict between the provisions of this Agreement and those of any other Credit Document, the provisions of this Agreement shall control and govern; provided that the inclusion of supplemental rights or remedies in favor of the Creditors in any other Credit Document shall not be deemed a conflict with this Agreement. Each Credit Document was drafted with the joint participation of the respective parties thereto and shall be construed neither against nor in favor of any party, but rather in accordance with the fair meaning thereof.

11.23 Hazardous Material Indemnity. Borrower hereby agrees to indemnify, hold harmless and defend (by counsel reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent) the Creditors and their respective directors, officers, employees, agents, successors and assigns from and against any and all claims, losses, damages, liabilities, fines, penalties, charges, administrative and judicial proceedings and orders, judgments, remedial action requirements, enforcement actions of any kind, and all reasonable costs and expenses incurred in connection therewith (including but not limited to reasonable attorneys' fees and the reasonably allocated costs of attorneys employed by any of the Creditors, and expenses to the extent that the defense of any such action has not been assumed by Borrower), arising directly or indirectly out of:

(a) the presence on, in, under or attributable to any Real Property of any Hazardous Materials, or any releases or discharges of any Hazardous Materials on, under or from any Real Property; and

(b) any activity carried on or undertaken on any Real Property by Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries, or any of their respective predecessors in title, whether prior to or during the term of this Agreement (but not after the Obligations are paid in full and the Commitments terminated), and whether by Borrower, its Subsidiaries or any predecessor in title or any employees, agents, contractors or subcontractors of Borrower, its Subsidiaries or any predecessor in title, or any third persons at any time prior to the payment in full of the Obligations and the termination of the Commitments occupying or present on any Real Property, in connection with the handling, treatment, removal, storage, decontamination, clean-up, transport or disposal of any Hazardous Materials at any time located or present on, in, under or affecting any Real Property.

The foregoing indemnity shall further apply to any residual contamination remaining on, in, under or affecting any Real Property, or affecting any natural resources, and to any contamination of any Real Property or related natural resources arising from the generation, use, handling, storage, transport or disposal of any such Hazardous Materials, and irrespective of whether any of such activities were or will be undertaken in accordance with applicable Hazardous Materials Laws, but the foregoing indemnity shall not apply to Hazardous Materials on any Real Property, the presence of which is caused by the relevant Creditor. Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that, notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement or any of the other Credit Documents to the contrary, the obligations of Borrower under this Section shall be unlimited obligations of Borrower and shall not be secured by any

-77-

82

mortgage or deed of trust on any Real Property. Any obligation or liability of Borrower to any Indemnitee under this Section shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement and the repayment of all of the Obligations until (but not beyond) the date upon which the applicable statute of limitations for the related cause of action shall have expired.

11.24 Waiver of Right to Trial by Jury. EACH PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM, DEMAND, ACTION OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING UNDER ANY CREDIT DOCUMENT OR IN ANY WAY CONNECTED WITH OR RELATED OR INCIDENTAL TO THE DEALINGS OF THE PARTIES HERETO OR ANY OF THEM WITH RESPECT TO ANY CREDIT DOCUMENT, OR THE TRANSACTIONS RELATED THERETO, IN EACH CASE WHETHER NOW EXISTING OR HEREAFTER ARISING, AND WHETHER SOUNDING IN CONTRACT OR TORT OR OTHERWISE; AND EACH PARTY HEREBY AGREES AND CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM, DEMAND, ACTION OR CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE DECIDED BY COURT TRIAL WITHOUT A JURY, AND THAT ANY PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT MAY FILE AN ORIGINAL COUNTERPART OR A COPY OF THIS SECTION WITH ANY COURT AS WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF THE CONSENT OF THE SIGNATORIES HERETO TO THE WAIVER OF THEIR RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY.

11.25 Purported Oral Amendments. BORROWER EXPRESSLY ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS MAY ONLY BE AMENDED OR MODIFIED, OR THE PROVISIONS HEREOF OR THEREOF WAIVED OR SUPPLEMENTED, BY AN INSTRUMENT IN WRITING THAT COMPLIES WITH SECTION 11.2. BORROWER AGREES THAT IT WILL NOT RELY ON ANY COURSE OF DEALING, COURSE OF PERFORMANCE, OR ORAL OR WRITTEN STATEMENTS BY ANY CREDITOR OR ITS REPRESENTATIVES THAT DOES NOT COMPLY WITH SECTION 11.2 TO EFFECT AN AMENDMENT, MODIFICATION, WAIVER OR SUPPLEMENT TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS.

11.26 Removal of a Lender. Borrower shall have the right to remove a Lender as a party to this Agreement in accordance with this Section under the circumstances set forth in Sections 3.7 and 3.8(b). If Borrower is entitled to remove a Lender pursuant to this Section, upon notice from Borrower, the Lender being removed shall execute and deliver an Assignment Agreement (but shall not be obligated to pay any assignment fee) covering that Lender's Commitment in favor of one or more Eligible Assignees designated by Borrower (and acceptable to the Administrative Agent) subject to payment of a purchase price by such Eligible Assignee equal to all principal and accrued interest, fees and other amounts payable to such Lender under this Agreement through the date of assignment.

[THIS SPACE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK -

SIGNATURE PAGES TO FOLLOW]

-78-

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first above written.

DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED, a Delaware corporation By: /s/ James S. Heiser -----Name: James S. Heiser Title: Vice President Address: 111 West Ocean Boulevard Suite 900 Long Beach, California 90802 Telecopier: (562) 624-0789 Telephone: (562) 624-0800 BANK OF AMERICA N.A., as Administrative Agent By: /s/ Ronald R. Parsons -----Name: Ronald R. Parsons Title: Vice President Address: WA1-501-37-20 800 Fifth Avenue, 37th Floor Seattle, Washington 98104 Attn: Ron Parsons, Vice President Telecopier: (206) 358-0971 Telephone: (206) 358-7578 BANK OF AMERICA N.A., as Issuing Lender, Swing Line Lender and a Lender By: /s/ Dean R. Glassberg Name: Dean R. Glassberg Title: Vice President Address: CA6-137-02-02 675 Anton Boulevard, 2nd Floor Costa Mesa, California 92626 Dean R. Glassberg Attn: Vice President Telecopier: (714) 850-6586 Telephone: (714) 950-6547

> S-1 [DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED] CREDIT AGREEMENT SIGNATURE PAGE]

and a Lender By: /s/ Chris R. Hetterly - - - - - - - - - -Name: Chris R. Hetterly Title: Director Address: 201 South College Street CP-6 (NC0760) Charlotte, North Carolina 28288 Attn: Barbara VanMeerten Telecopier: (704) 715-1117 Telephone: (704) 374-7115 WASHINGTON MUTUAL BANK, dba WM BUSINESS BANK By: /s/ S.C. Schumacher Name: S.C. Schumacher Title: Vice President and Manager Address: 1000 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 100 Los Angeles, California 90017 Chad Schumacher Attn: Vice President and Manager Telecopier: (213) 996-7780 Telephone: (213) 996-7788 SANWA BANK CALIFORNIA By: /s/ Allan Howard Name: Allan Howard Title: Vice President Address: 200 Oceangate Long Beach, California 90802 Attn: Allan Howard, Vice President Telecopier: (562) 435-4634 Telephone: (562) 983-5600 S-2 [DUCOMMUN INCORPORATED] CREDIT AGREEMENT SIGNATURE PAGE

FIRST UNION NATIONAL BANK, as Syndication Agent

5 1,000

9-M0S DEC-31-2000 JAN-01-2000 SEP-30-2000 111 0 20,937 477 31,705 57,906 91,306 44,605 145,444 24,668 0 0 0 97 97,220 145,444 123,174 123,174 87,001 87,001 19,511 0 1,387 15,275 5,805 9,470 0 0 0 9,470 .98 .97